# Sciences Po Strasbourg

École de l'Université de Strasbourg

# UNIVERSITY OF STRASBOURG INSTITUTE OF POLITICAL STUDIES

# THE GEOPOLITICS OF ENERGY IN LEBANON AND THE EASTERN MEDITERRANEAN: DISCORD OR STABILITY?

Written by Lorène KARAM

In partial fulfilments of the requirements for the degree of Masters in International Relations – Globalization and Transnational Challenges

Under the supervision of:

### Pr. Dr. Sylvain SCHIRMANN,

professor at the Strasbourg Institute of Political Studies, researcher at the Dynam'E laboratory, and chair of the Jean Monnet Excellence Centre

### Dr. Maria GAINAR,

visiting professor at the Strasbourg Institute of Political Studies and Strategy & Organizational Culture director at ENGIE

 $\begin{array}{c} Strasbourg-France\\ 2019-2020 \end{array}$ 

# Sciences Po Strasbourg

École de l'Université de Strasbourg

# UNIVERSITY OF STRASBOURG INSTITUTE OF POLITICAL STUDIES

# THE GEOPOLITICS OF ENERGY IN LEBANON AND THE EASTERN MEDITERRANEAN: DISCORD OR STABILITY?

# Written by Lorène KARAM

In partial fulfilments of the requirements for the degree of Masters in International Relations – Globalization and Transnational Challenges

Under the supervision of:

### Pr. Dr. Sylvain SCHIRMANN,

professor at the Strasbourg Institute of Political Studies, researcher at the Dynam'E laboratory, and chair of the Jean Monnet Excellence Centre

### Dr. Maria GAINAR,

visiting professor at the Strasbourg Institute of Political Studies and Strategy & Organizational Culture director at ENGIE

 $\begin{array}{c} Strasbourg-France\\ 2019-2020 \end{array}$ 

### ABSTRACT

While Lebanon and the Eastern Mediterranean are different by their scale, they are similar in the way that they are very socially and politically complex. The recent offshore hydrocarbon discoveries in the eastern coast of the Mediterranean Sea have drastically changed the geopolitics of the region. Domestically and regionally, energy resources can be used either as tools of stability or as tools of discord. While energy resources can bring their lot of challenges, such as maritime border disputes and resource curses, they can also represent an opportunity towards development and peace.

Keywords: Lebanon, Eastern Mediterranean, energy geopolitics, offshore, stability, maritime disputes, peace.

Le Liban et la Méditerranée orientale, bien que différents de par leur échelle, sont similaires dans l'optique où ils sont tous deux complexes, aussi bien socialement que politiquement. Les découvertes récentes de gisements d'hydrocarbures offshore sur la côte orientale de la Mer Méditerranée ont changé la donne géopolitique de la région. Les ressources énergétiques peuvent être facteur de stabilité ou bien d'instabilité, dans les contextes nationaux et régionaux. Les conflits territoriaux maritimes et la malédiction des ressources sont deux enjeux clés intrinsèquement liés au développement des ressources énergétiques. Cependant, ces dernières peuvent aussi être utilisées comme un outil de développement et de paix.

# Mots-clés : Liban, Méditerranée orientale, géopolitique de l'énergie, offshore, stabilité, conflits territoriaux maritimes, paix.

يختلف لبنان و دول الشرق الأوسط على مستوى الجغرافيا السياسية، لكنهم يتشابهون سياسيًّا و اجتماعيًّا في تعقيداتهم. أحدثت الاكتشافات الهيدروكربونية البحرية الأخيرة في الساحل الشرقي للبحر الأبيض المتوسط تغييرًا جذريًا في الجغرافيا السياسية للمنطقة. يمكن أن تُستخدم مصادر الطاقة محليًّا و إقليميًّا لتكون عامل للاستقرار او عامل للخلاف. أيضًا، يمكن لهذه المصادر ان تجلب الكثير من التحديات، منها، النزاعات الحدودية البحرية بين الدول. من ناحية أخرى، يمكنها أن تمتّل فرصة لتحقيق التطوّر و السلام.

الكلمات المفتاح: لبنان، الشرق الأوسط، الاكتشافات الهيدروكربونية البحرية، الجغرافيا السياسية، الاستقرار، النزاعات الحدودية البحرية، السلام.

### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I would like to thank my thesis directors, Pr. Dr. Sylvain Schirmann and Dr. Maria Gainar, for providing me with their guidance throughout the achievement of this research, and for offering me their support throughout this confinement. I am very thankful for your dedication to directing this research despite the distance. I would also like to thank Dr. Martial Libéra for encouraging me to pursue this research at the beginning of the academic year.

A wholehearted thank you to Mrs. Diana Kaissy and Mr. Julien Courson, who have accepted to answer my questions about the Lebanese hydrocarbon sector, and about the latter's transparency and accountability. I would also like to thank the 205 persons who have answered my online survey; I may not know all of you but you all helped me with my research.

I am forever thankful to my parents. Their love and support have helped me overcome these trying times. Thank you for believing in my potential and always pushing me to do my best. Thank you for giving me the means to be where I am right now. Thank you for understanding and respecting my needs although they do not always align with yours. I could not have done this without you.

I would like to thank Sarah, who was always there for me both emotionally and academically. We make a good team and always will.

Thank you Jad, for using your PR skills to share my survey to the entire world, and for reading some parts of my thesis without hesitation. It means a lot.

To Carl, thank you for lending me your Arabic skills, and for giving me your continuous support despite the distance. Coffee is on me next time.

Riad, without you my thesis would be map-less. Thank you for making me smile when I needed it the most.

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

ABSTRACTIV
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS V
TABLE OF CONTENTS
TABLE OF FIGURESVII
LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS VIII
INTRODUCTION
SURVEY
CHAPTER I: ENERGY RESOURCES: A COVETED DISCOVERY 11
Section A- The Lebanese Holy Grail
Section B- The Eastern Mediterranean: a complex energy landscape
CHAPTER II: ENERGY RESOURCES: A POISONED CHALICE?
Section A- A source of democratic drawback in Lebanon
Section B- A factor of regional instability in the Eastern Mediterranean
CHAPTER III: ENERGY RESOURCES: A TOOL OF SUSTAINABLE DEVELOPMENT 78
Section A- A driver towards progress in Lebanon
Section B- An instrument of regional integration
CONCLUSION
APPENDIXES
BIBLIOGRAPHY111

# TABLE OF FIGURES

Figure 1 Survey answer chart
Figure 2 Map representing the offshore seismic surveys undertaken in Lebanon (source: Lebanese Petroleum Administration 2020)
Figure 3 Fiscal regime of the hydrocarbon sector in Lebanon (source: Lebanese Petroleum Association 2020)
Figure 4 Blocks awarded in the Lebanese offshore area (source: Lebanese Petroleum Association 2020)
Figure 5 Map representing the gas fields discovered in the Eastern Mediterranean until 2018 (source: Deutsche Welle 2018)
Figure 6 Pipelines and LNG plants in the Eastern Mediterranean (source: author)
Figure 7 Exclusive Economic Zone of Cyprus (source: International Crisis Group 2012)
Figure 8 Disputed maritime zone between Lebanon and Israel (source: author)
Figure 9 EastMed pipeline (source: Shipping Herald 2019) 46
Figure 10 Map representing the FSRUs to be built along the Lebanese coast (source: author) 57
Figure 11 Maritime border disputes between Lebanon and its neighbors (source: author)
Figure 12 Map representing the EEZ claims of Cyprus, the TRNC and Turkey (source: author)66
Figure 13 Map representing the naval presence of France, the United States and Russia in the Eastern Mediterranean (source: Le Monde 2017)
Figure 14 Map representing countries engaged in maritime border disputes in the Eastern Mediterranean (source: author)
Figure 15 Map representing the zones affected by the oil spill along the Lebanese coast in 2006 (source: The Green Line 2007)

# LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

Bcm	Billion cubic meters
CEDRO	Community Energy Efficiency and Renewable Energy Demonstration Project for the Recovery of Lebanon
CoM	Council of Ministers
EdL	Electricité du Liban
EEZ	Exclusive Economic Zone
EITI	Extractive Industries Transparency Initiative
EMGF	Eastern Mediterranean Gas Forum
EPA	Exploration and Production agreement
FSRU	Floating storage regasification unit
GWh	Gigawatt per hour
IPP	Independent power producer
LCEC	Lebanese Center for Energy Conservation
LNG	Liquefied natural gas
LOGI	Lebanese Oil and Gas Initiative
LPA	Lebanese Petroleum Association
LTA	Lebanese Transparency Association
MoEW	Ministry of Energy and Water
MSG	Multi-stake group
MW	Megawatt
NEEAP	National Energy Efficiency Action Plan
NEERAP	National Energy Efficiency and Renewable Action program
NGO	Non-governmental organization
OPRL	Offshore Petroleum Resources Law
PAR	Petroleum Activities Regulation decree
TRNC	Turkish Republic of Northern Cyprus
UfM	Union for the Mediterranean
UNCAC	United Nations Convention against Corruption
UNCLOS	United Nations Convention on the Law of the Sea
UNDP	United Nations Development Program

### INTRODUCTION

The Eastern Mediterranean Sea has been the scene of numerous hydrocarbon discoveries throughout the last decade. While most Eastern Mediterranean countries have begun their offshore exploration activities in the early 2010s, Lebanon demarcated itself by signing its first hydrocarbon activities agreement in 2018. Although it is characterized as a late bloomer in the regional gas market, Lebanon could potentially hold important hydrocarbon resources. Such potential resources, if managed correctly, could be used to the benefit of Lebanon and the Lebanese people. It is therefore interesting to assess the nascent Lebanese hydrocarbon sector in the context of the more developed Eastern Mediterranean hydrocarbon sector.

The development of the Lebanese hydrocarbon sector, and of the Eastern Mediterranean hydrocarbon sector as a whole, comes with its lot of challenges and opportunities. The author has shown a deep interest in the way stability can be impacted by energy matters early in their academic journey. The geopolitics of energy has thus always been fascinating; the application of the latter to politically complex regions and states, such as the Eastern Mediterranean and Lebanon, makes it all the more interesting.

Countries in the Eastern Mediterranean, namely Cyprus, Israel and Egypt, have shown a rapid evolution in their hydrocarbon sector following the discovery of offshore resources. Lebanon is developing its hydrocarbon sector preemptively, before the discovery of commercial hydrocarbon resources, in order to have the legal and financial framework settled once production is ready to flow. However, domestically, such a haste can be unfavorable to Lebanon as it can subject it to an early onset of the resource curse, called the "presource" curse. The resource curse is a phenomenon that leads to an increase in conflicts, a decrease in democracy, and to economic instability in hydrocarbon producing countries. The "presource" curse is very similar to the resource curse, aside the fact that it happens before a country ever starts producing hydrocarbons – as is the case in Lebanon.

Another interesting concept is that of energy security. For energy consuming countries, energy security is the securitization of energy sources to import and consume, while for energy producing countries, it is the securitization of export markets to sell their product. Both are very important, as consuming countries vitally rely on energy for their functioning, while producing countries rely

on the monetization of their hydrocarbons for development. Lebanon and the Eastern Mediterranean are therefore concerned by energy security.

Energy insecurity often leads to the development of energy nationalism. Energy nationalism is defined as the need for control over energy resources over a certain territory; it is a driver of maritime borders dispute in the Eastern Mediterranean, as is the case between Lebanon and Israel, and between Cyprus and Turkey. In fact, when energy resources are located in offshore areas, which are more difficult to legally manage, they often become coveted by neighboring states. Energy resources become geopolitical weapons, driving states' foreign policy. Energy nationalism thus develops easily in states nurturing conflictual relations with their neighbors.

Relying on energy diplomacy and economic peace in conflictual regions helps instill stability and further integration thus allowing the improvement of gas networks, and enhancing energy security of both importing and exporting states in the Eastern Med. Energy diplomacy is a type of foreign policy applied by states wishing to ensure their energy security and enhance their impact on the energy sector. Economic peace, on the other hand, is the engagement of politically discordant parties through economic ties. The use of energy diplomacy and economic peace in the Eastern Mediterranean could therefore lead to the stabilization and the development of the region.

In order to conduct this research, the author mainly relied on the analysis of the scholarly literature closely related to the Lebanese hydrocarbon sector, to the Eastern Mediterranean geopolitics, and to energy questions as a whole. Primary and secondary sources such as books, journal articles and reports were used, written by various authors and organizations such as: Amsellem, Baconi, Huet, Darbouche, Fattouh, Al-Katiri, and the Lebanese Oil and Gas Initiative, to cite a few. Such a thorough review of primary and secondary sources allowed the author to grasp the concepts and theories that were vital to the drafting of this study. Case studies were also examined; the most important being the birth of the hydrocarbon sector in Lebanon. An online survey was established in order to highlight the Lebanese public opinion regarding the hydrocarbon sector; public opinion that is rarely taken into account in Lebanese decision-making. The hydrocarbon sectors of other states in the Eastern Mediterranean, such as Cyprus, Israel and Egypt were also reviewed. The dynamics between conflictual states in the region were also thoroughly analyzed by the author.

practical elements of this research have therefore allowed the author to conduct a critical analysis of the energy geopolitics in Lebanon and the Eastern Mediterranean.

In this research, the author aimed to unravel the link between hydrocarbons and stability, by analyzing the ways in which hydrocarbons provoke upheavals, and the ways in which they instill peace and development, in politically complex areas such as Lebanon and the Eastern Mediterranean.

This work is structured into three main parts. Firstly, the author depicted the energy landscapes of Lebanon and the Eastern Mediterranean, while assessing the energy policies of states. Secondly, the challenges linked to hydrocarbon development, such as domestic corruption and regional political unrest, were analyzed. Finally, the peace and development opportunities linked to energy were put forward, as a way towards progress in Lebanon, and towards integration in the Eastern Mediterranean region as a whole.

### SURVEY

Academia provides guidance for policy-makers; it also represents a source of reliable information for citizens. Informed citizens can take part in healthy, non-partisan public debates, alongside researchers and policy-makers (El-Amine 2019). Public debate is a crucial part of democratic systems; it is a forum where public opinions and expectations relevant to public policies and institutions are formulated (Sunay 2012). Lebanon scored -0,5 on the 2018 Voice and Accountability indicator<sup>1</sup> of the World Bank; such an indicator captures the extent to which a country's citizens are able to participate in public life (World Bank 2020).

Public debate can encourage the participation of citizens in the public sphere and help with the creation of a more transparent and accountable governance. It is therefore important to take the public expectations towards the Lebanese hydrocarbon sector into account in the energy public debate. Given the inexistence of such a survey, it was convened that one should be realized.

A survey was therefore created with the objective of collecting the public expectations of the Lebanese citizens and residents of Lebanon on the energy sector. The survey contained 13 different questions and reached a total of 206 persons; it was taken voluntarily and anonymously. The survey was constructed in a way that only gave people holding the Lebanese citizenship and people residing in Lebanon access to the entirety of the questions; the first two questions were therefore conditional. The first question asked whether the surveyed person lived in Lebanon or not; a positive answer would take the surveyed person to the second question, asking whether the person held the Lebanese citizenship or not. Both affirmative and negative answers will allow the person to access the rest of the questions of the survey. When the first question is answered with a negative answer, the interviewed person is also asked whether they hold the Lebanese citizenship or not in the second question. However, only an affirmative answer will grant the surveyed person the access to the rest of the survey. A negative answer will lead to the automatic submission of the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> The Voice and Accountability indicator estimates range from -2,5 to 2,5. France, for example, had a score of 1,2 in 2018.

survey; such construction helped limit the interviewed population to Lebanese residents and citizens, while still allowing the Lebanese diaspora and expatriates to give their answers.



Figure 1 Survey answer chart

However, such construction did not allow people who have lived a long time in Lebanon and who have left the country afterwards to answer the rest of the questions. It also excluded people having a Lebanese mother<sup>2</sup>, and living abroad, from answering. Consequently, on the total of 206 answers, 205 persons had access to the entire survey. The population of this survey is therefore composed of 205 persons. 78% of surveyed persons are Lebanese citizens living in Lebanon, while 18,6% are Lebanese expatriates living abroad and 3,4% are foreigners living in Lebanon.

The rest of the survey encompasses numerous questions about the Lebanese energy sector. The third question asks whether the interviewed person knew that potential hydrocarbon resources were discovered in the Lebanese offshore area. Although a big majority of the surveyed population - 88,8% - answered by the affirmative, the 11,2% remaining were not aware of the Lebanese geological potentiality prior to this survey. Out of the people who did not know about the potential hydrocarbon discoveries offshore Lebanon, 82,6% are Lebanese citizens living in Lebanon. Such

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> It is important to note that the Lebanese citizenship is only passed by the father, and not the mother. A Lebanese woman can therefore neither give her citizenship to her foreign spouse, nor to her children.

numbers further denote the gap between the Lebanese citizens and the access to reliable information, especially in the field of energy.

The fourth question of the survey asked the interviewed person to estimate the monetary value of the potential hydrocarbon reserves in Lebanon. The original intent of this question was to analyze whether the surveyed population would overestimate or underestimate the potential Lebanese hydrocarbon reserves. However, and after careful consideration, it was deemed wiser to disregard this question and not to take it into account in the context of this study. As was explained previously, giving figures of potential resources can be misleading for citizens, since such numbers could be considered as proved and authentic by non-experts. Estimating the monetary value of potential hydrocarbon reserves is therefore speculatory and should be avoided; the fourth question of this survey was consequently dismissed.

In the fifth question, the interviewed population was asked how they would rather Lebanon uses its hydrocarbon resources. Numerous choices were given: the first one proposed to export the hydrocarbon resources in favor of financial liquidity, while the second one suggested using the hydrocarbon resources domestically in order to meet power demands. A third choice was given, encompassing both options; it was picked by 83,6% of the surveyed population. Only 3,4% of the population would rather hydrocarbons be solely sold and exported.

The surveyed population was asked about their initial reaction to the potential hydrocarbon discoveries offshore Lebanon in the sixth question. The interviewees had the choice between four answers: happy, neutral, fearful and perplexed. Collected answers were homogeneous and prove that reactions were very diverse. 37,1% of the population, the majority in this case, claimed to be happy about the potential discoveries. The remaining answers, neutral, fearful and perplexed were chosen by 24,9%, 19% and 19% of the interviewed population respectively.

The seventh question asked the surveyed population if the potential Lebanese hydrocarbon revenue would be beneficial to all the Lebanese people, or if it could only give one confessional group an advantage over others. The answers to this question highlights the duality of the Lebanese population: 55,1% of the interviewees said hydrocarbon revenue would benefit everyone, whereas the remaining 44,9% claimed it would only profit to a certain confessional group. As was explained

earlier, the Lebanese political system is based on sectarian fragmentation, as it thrives to divide power equally between the major confessional groups. Such a sectarian system permeates governmental institutions and administrations, thus eroding public trust in the state (Fattouh and El-Katiri 2015). Important political decisions can therefore only be taken when a consensus is reached between all religious communities, which often creates delays and political deadlocks (Humud 2018). Such was the case for the creation of the Lebanese Petroleum Association. The association was created in 2012 after a consensus regarding the nomination of its six members was reached; the process had been delayed because sectarian groups were fighting over the control of the association through the nomination of its members (Marcel 2013). The fears of the part of the surveyed population claiming potential hydrocarbon revenues could only profit a confessional group in particular are therefore rooted in the socio-political history of Lebanon.

In the eighth question, the interviewed population was asked whether they thought the Lebanese government was capable of managing energy resources or not. 77,6% of the interviewees believe the government is inept of doing so. Lebanon indeed has low capacity in the hydrocarbon sector; it also scored -0,6 on the 2018 Government Effectiveness indicator<sup>3</sup>, which captures perceptions of the quality of public services, the degree of independence of a government from political pressures, the quality of policy-making and the credibility of policy implementation (World Bank 2020). Correspondingly to all emerging hydrocarbon producing states, Lebanon must build capacity<sup>4</sup> in order to manage the development of its energy resources (Marcel 2013).

The ninth question asked the surveyed population if it believed the management of energy resources would be impacted by corruption. The answers are clear: 86,8% of the interviewees answered affirmatively. Such affirmations are not unsubstantiated: Lebanon scored 28/100 on Transparency International's Corruption Perceptions index of 2019, therefore being one of the world's most corrupt countries (Transparency International 2020). While there are no exact numbers measuring the impact of corruption on the Lebanese economy, estimated figures went as high as 10% of the country's GDP in 2015 (Alsharabati and Chaer 2015). Public fears surrounding

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Similarly to the Voice and Accountability indicator, the Government Effectiveness indicator estimates range from - 2,5 to 2,5. France, for example, had a score of 1,5 in 2018.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Capacity building is the process by which individuals and organizations obtain or improve the skills and knowledge required to do their jobs efficiently.

the impact of corruption on the nascent Lebanese hydrocarbon sector are therefore legitimate as a big part of the Lebanese population perceives the potential hydrocarbon resources as a prospect for national development.

The interviewed population was asked how the Lebanese government and its energy sector could regain the trust of the public in the tenth question. Four different options were given: resorting to international auditing by a third party, publishing all audit logs and information, including civil society members in the energy sector, and joining international organizations for transparency. The interviewees could choose all the answers that were relevant in their opinion, and could also write their personal opinion in a fifth option. The most often chosen option, with a count of 138, was the publication of all audit logs and information relevant to the energy sector. Giving the public access to crucial documents and information would generate more transparency, which would in turn prompt greater accountability. Three different laws were promulgated in 2017 and 2018 in an effort to enhance governmental transparency in Lebanon. Law 28 on "The right to access to information" was passed in 2017 after being introduced in Parliament in 2009. Such law affirms the right of any person to receive information on demand, and requires for the publication of all expenditures and annual activity reports (Kassabian 2018). Law 83 on "Whistleblowers protection" aims to protect any person who denounces acts of corruption, thus preserving such persons from personal, professional and judiciary harm (Sadek 2019). Law 84 on "Strengthening transparency in the oil and gas sector" renders the publication and disclosure of all documents and information relating to the energy sector compulsory during various stages of petroleum activities (Alem and Tebbo 2019). Law 84 also calls for the involvement of civil society actors in the monitoring of the transparency of the Lebanese energy sector; such disposition was deemed as an effective way to win back the trust of the public by the surveyed population 97 times. The formerly cited laws, if fully implemented, would greatly enhance the transparency and the accountability of the Lebanese government. However, such legislation has not yet been implemented by public institutions; the lack of enforcement of the rule of law was previously demonstrated by Lebanon's low score on the Government Effectiveness indicator. Such lack of effort prompted various actors of the Lebanese civil society to urge for the implementation of the promulgated laws (Kaissy 2020; Lebanese Oil and Gas Initiative 2019a; Lebanese Transparency Association 2019). In 2017, Lebanon expressed its intention of joining the Extractive Industries Transparency Initiative (EITI)

with the object of increasing governmental transparency in the energy sector. Such a measure would be greatly beneficial as it prompts the government and the civil society to work hand in hand to promote transparency. Joining an international organization to enhance transparency was chosen 126 times by the surveyed population as an effective way of regaining the trust of the public. However, three years after its initial wish to join, neither is Lebanon a member of EITI, nor is its validation underway (Extractive Industries Transparency Initiative 2020). Moreover, experts fear that becoming a member of EITI might only enhance Lebanon's image, and not the transparency and accountability of its energy sector (Lebanese Oil and Gas Initiative 2019b; Nakhle 2020). Another way of strengthening Lebanon's accountability would be to subject its energy sector to external auditing by third parties. Auditing is the determination of operational and financial processes as being in compliance with regulatory and legislative requirements. External audits are done by independent third parties in order to ascertain the transparency of finances and operations. Hiring non-Lebanese auditing companies to assess the transparency of the energy sector in Lebanon was deemed as an efficacious way of reestablishing trust between the government and the public 122 times in this survey. Some of the interviewees were more pessimistic as they answered that the Lebanese government would never be able to gain back the trust of the public.

The eleventh question asked the surveyed population whether they thought energy resources in offshore blocks 8 and 9 would spark armed conflict with Israel or not. Since such resources have already caused conflict between the two countries, it was important to ask the public if they believed the dispute could escalate and evolve to a military one. The answers to this question showed no general tendency as 50,2% of the population answered by the affirmative, and the remaining 49,8% answered by the negative. The twelfth question is closely linked to the eleventh as it questions the interviewees whether they thought the Lebanese government was capable of settling the energy resources dispute with Israel efficiently. The general tendency was rather pessimistic as 66,3% of the surveyed population answered by the negative. Lebanon and Israel have never had diplomatic relations and cannot carry out negotiations. The prospect of an amicable solution to the energy resources dispute is therefore unthinkable. However, it is crucial that an efficient settlement be found to prevent the conflict from escalating in case hydrocarbon activities are carried out in blocks 8 and 9. Such issues will be further detailed in the following chapters.

The thirteenth and last question of this survey questioned the interviewees about their preferences regarding the utilization of the potential energy revenues. The public opinion was divided: 37,6% of the population wants the energy revenue to be used to construct new infrastructure, 37,1% wants it to be used to repay the Lebanese national debt, and 20,5% wants the revenue to enter a sovereign wealth fund. The remaining 4,8% wants the revenue to be directly distributed to citizens as cash hand-outs. The Lebanese law on energy resources stipulates a sovereign wealth fund be created; however, such a decision seems premature as no hydrocarbons have been discovered in Lebanon yet. Experts warn about the unrealistic and overly optimistic expectations linked to the early creation of a sovereign wealth fund; such behaviour can result in increased public spending, which can be a foreshadowing sign of the resource curse (Arbid 2018).

Several conclusions can be drawn from the results of this survey. The surveyed population believes hydrocarbons can be a factor of development for Lebanon, and is afraid the country will not be able to profit from such revenue because of the Lebanese government's ineptness and corruption. It is therefore crucial to include external non-governmental actors to the monitoring process of the hydrocarbon sector in order to prevent the permeation of sectarianism and corruption. It is also important for Lebanon to build capacity in its energy sector in order to avoid mismanagement of hydrocarbon activities. The Lebanese government has sought help and consultancy from the Dutch and Norwegian embassies in Lebanon with the object of instilling a better governance of the energy sector. The Lebanese civil society has also sought international counseling from NGOs such as Pay What You Publish, the Norwegian People's Aid, and the Natural Resource Governance Institute in order to better monitor the country's energy sector. Improving the Lebanese energy sector will allow Lebanon to become an effective component of the Eastern Mediterranean energy hub.

# CHAPTER I: ENERGY RESOURCES: A COVETED DISCOVERY

### Section A- The Lebanese Holy Grail

The prospectivity of hydrocarbon reserves in the offshore area of Lebanon has been under evaluation since the early 1990s.



Figure 2 Map representing the offshore seismic surveys undertaken in Lebanon (source: Lebanese Petroleum Administration 2020)

The first 2D seismic study was conducted by Geco Prakla in 1993 and covered 508 linear kilometers of the offshore area adjacent to the city of Tripoli, in northern Lebanon. Numerous other 2D seismic surveys were carried out; in 2000 and 2002 by Spectrum, and in 2008 and 2011 by Petroleum GeoServices. Spectrum and Petroleum GeoServices respectively covered 5 172 and 8 638 linear kilometers of the Lebanese offshore area. 3D seismic surveys were conducted in addition to 2D seismic surveys. 2D seismic surveys are conducted along a straight line and result

in a cross section of the subsurface, whereas 3D seismic surveys are conducted in parallel and perpendicular lines and result in a cube, thus adding an additional dimension to the survey (Lundin Group 2019). From 2006 until 2013, Petroleum GeoServices continually organized 3D seismic surveys, thus covering an area of 9 700 km<sup>2</sup>. Spectrum also carried out 3D seismic surveys and covered a surface of 5 360 km<sup>2</sup>. Although not relevant to this study, it is important to note that surveys were also conducted to evaluate the hydrocarbon prospect of the Lebanese onshore area. A 2D onshore seismic survey, done by Spectrum, and a geophysical airborne survey were organized respectively in 2013 and 2015, covering approximately 4 000 km<sup>2</sup> of onshore area and 2 000 km<sup>2</sup> of coastal area.

The interpretation of the various seismic surveys identified numerous geological structures correlated with the presence of hydrocarbons in offshore areas, such as four way dip closures<sup>5</sup>, direct hydrocarbon indicators<sup>6</sup> and stratigraphic traps<sup>7</sup> (Lebanese Petroleum Association 2020c). Such interpretations, coupled with reservoir characterization<sup>8</sup> and basin modeling<sup>9</sup> studies indicated the presence of hydrocarbons in the Lebanese offshore area. It is important to note that Lebanon has an ongoing maritime border dispute with Israel. Both countries have never agreed on a terrestrial border following the 1949 armistice, which led them to having two different border delineations. Maritime borders extend from terrestrial borders; the different boundaries have therefore led to an overlap in maritime border claims, creating a nearly 480 square kilometers ambiguous zone, in which each country claims to be sovereign. The maritime border conflict between Lebanon and Israel will be further detailed in the next chapter of this study.

Lebanon's estimated offshore hydrocarbon reserves vary from one study to another. The estimation of natural gas reserves ranges from 700 to 850 billion cubic meters (bcm), whereas the appraisal of oil reserves ranges from 600 to 800 million barrels (Abdul Rahim, Godart, and Eid

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Four way dip closures are geological structures with dome-like features. Many major oil fields in the world were discovered by using surface mapping to locate four way dip closures.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Direct hydrocarbon indicators (DHI) are an anomalous type of seismic amplitude that may occur due to the presence of hydrocarbons.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Stratigraphic traps, also called petroleum traps, are geological structures that allow the accumulation of hydrocarbons in a reservoir.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Process of characterizing a reservoir based on its ability to store and produce hydrocarbons.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> Basin modeling is the reconstruction of the history of a basin to predict the volume and distribution of petroleum in a given area.

2017; Fattouh and El-Katiri 2015; Sia Partners 2019). However, such estimations are led down on an indicative basis and are not accurate, nor official. Although Lebanese petroleum activities are currently in the exploration phase, it is still early to confirm or refute the resource estimates (Lebanese Petroleum Association 2020a). According to Total, leader of the consortium in which it works alongside Eni and Novatek, drilling results are expected to be clearer around June 2020 (Azhari 2019d).

The discovery of potential hydrocarbon fields is a crucial development for Lebanon, as the country is a heavy energy importer. In 2017, oil represented nearly 96% of Lebanon's total energy mix; coal, biofuels and waste, wind and solar energy and hydro energy made up the remaining 4% (International Energy Agency 2018). Lebanon generates 98% of its electricity by using oil as a fuel source, whereas the remaining 2% is produced from hydro energy. The country is therefore almost completely dependent on energy imports for its electricity production as it needs to import all the oil it consumes (Verdeil 2019). Energy imports represented 22% of total Lebanese imports and amounted to nearly 4,5 billion dollars in 2017 (Sia Partners 2019). The potential hydrocarbon resources discovered in Lebanon's offshore area could help the Lebanese government to limit its energy imports and therefore enable it to save a substantial amount of money.

#### Governance in Lebanon

Lebanon is a Parliamentary Republic; the Lebanese government is organized around a confessional system that divides political power equally among Christians, Shias and Sunnis (Fattouh and El-Katiri 2015; Humud 2018). According to the Lebanese National Pact, a customary arrangement dating from the Lebanese Independence of 1943, the President of the Republic shall be a Maronite Christian, the Prime Minister a Sunni, and the Parliament Speaker a Shia. The National Pact also ensures the parity between Christians and Muslims; the Council of Ministers and the Parliament are therefore evenly divided between the two main confessional groups.

In order to comprehend the Lebanese government's management of energy resources in terms of governance, it is important to understand the mode of operation of Lebanon's political system. The Lebanese population elect the Members of Parliament (MP); these MPs are subsequently tasked with electing the President of the Republic, who then appoints a Prime Minister, tasked with

nominating the Ministers and forming a Council, that then needs to acquire the vote of confidence from the Parliament. The President of the Republic may ask the Council of Ministers to dissolve Parliament, and the Parliament may raise questions of no-confidence to the Council of Ministers during parliamentary sessions.

The Lebanese Constitution confers the legislative power to the Parliament and the executive power to the Council of Ministers<sup>10</sup> (Republic of Lebanon 1990). The Parliament thus votes and adopts new laws, while the President and the Prime Minister negotiate and ratify international treaties. The Council of Ministers draws up bills and decrees and is responsible for the implementation of legislation. There are two procedures for passing laws in Lebanon. Bills can be prepared by a Ministry, a Minister, or a General Director<sup>11</sup> of a Ministry; the law is then presented to the State Council, before being submitted to the Council of Ministers, and then introduced to Parliament. Laws can also be proposed by 1 to 10 MPs, thus reaching Parliament directly. Bills emanating from the Ministries typically take months to reach Parliament, whereas law proposals emanating from MPs take shorter time; however, bills are a *fait accompli* benefiting from the political consensus provided by the Council of Ministers, whereas law drafts emanating from MPs are merely proposals (International Law and Policy Institute 2013).

The Lebanese court system is divided into judicial and administrative jurisdictions. The judicial system has three levels of jurisdiction and is thus composed of courts of first instance, courts of appeal, and a Court of Cassation (IEDJA 2014). The administrative system is composed of the State Council; first level administrative courts are supposed to be established in each Lebanese muhafaza<sup>12</sup> following the reform of the Statute of the State Council in 2000, but this revision has yet to be implemented. The State Council has a consultative and a jurisdictional role on administrative decisions emanating from the state, its agencies or institutions. On one hand, it presents its opinion on administrative decisions to the executive power ; on the other, it handles disputes between the State, legal persons of public law, and individuals (International Commission of Jurists 2018). Decisions emanating from the state, its agencies or institutions can be appealed

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Such a balance of powers was constitutionalized by the Taif agreement of 1990.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> The General Directors are the highest level of public employees in the Lebanese administration, under the Ministers. <sup>12</sup> Lebanon is divided into eight provinces, called "muhafazas"; each muhafaza is led by a governor and divided in districts, which are then divided into municipalities.

to the State Council by legal persons of public law and individuals. The Lebanese court system is weak and suffers from the interference of the legislative and executive branches into its affairs; the system is therefore subject to politicization and to the violation of the principle of separation of powers (Bertelsmann Stiftung 2020; International Law and Policy Institute 2013).

The Court of Audit is a financial oversight body, responsible for monitoring the financial operations of the Government. Such a court has two main responsibilities, which are pre-auditing and post-auditing. Pre-auditing allows the assessment of the validity of a transaction, and the compliance of such a transaction with legislation. For instance, all transactions exceeding 5 million LBP are pre-audited and transferred to the Court's Book of Accounts for approval. Post-auditing allows the identification of public personnel engaging in illegal financial operations and their prosecution. The Lebanese Court of Audit is severely understaffed and has mainly been focusing on its pre-auditing responsibility, thus undermining the importance of its prosecution role (International Law and Policy Institute 2013; Iskandar 2020).

The Civil Service Board is an oversight body placed under the Prime Minister's office and responsible for improving the public administration and its performance. The Board oversees all decisions related to employees, organization and salaries in the public administration. It is also responsible for the dismissal of public personnel whose performance is deemed unsatisfactory (International Law and Policy Institute 2013; Iskandar 2020).

#### The governance of energy resources

The balance of powers in the Lebanese hydrocarbon sector follows the general governance configuration. The institutional decision-making of the hydrocarbon sector is built around the Council of Ministers and relevant institutions, which are the Ministry of Energy and Water (MoEW) and the Lebanese Petroleum Association (LPA) (Lebanese Oil and Gas Initiative 2018).

The Council of Ministers is responsible for setting the general policy and managing the hydrocarbon sector (Marcel 2013). It holds the executive power and thus issues decrees for the good functioning of the sector, such as the Petroleum Activities Regulation decree (PAR) and the Prequalification decree. The Council of Ministers authorizes the Minister of Energy and Water to sign the Exploration and Production Agreements (EPAs), and approves the production and

development plan submitted by the companies participating in the licensing round. However, the Council of Ministers largely depends on the technical advice provided by the MoEW and the LPA surrounding hydrocarbon policy (International Law and Policy Institute 2013).

The MoEW is responsible for the implementation of the national oil and gas policy (Khodr and Uherova Hasbani 2013). It helps the Council of Ministers set the general hydrocarbon sector policy by raising propositions for the Council to discuss (Lebanese Oil and Gas Initiative 2018). The Ministry announces the licensing rounds and submits the results of bidding rounds to the Council of Ministers. It also recommends the signature of the EPAs to the Council, and approves the exploration plan submitted by the companies participating in the licensing round. The MoEW is responsible for the protection of water, health, property and the environment from pollution related to the hydrocarbon sector (Lebanese Oil and Gas Initiative 2017b).

The LPA is a governmental institution responsible for promoting the Lebanese petroleum potential. It is relatively new as it was established in December 2012 (Ghoble 2018). A committee consisting of the Minister of Energy and Water, the President of the Civil Service Board, and the Minister of Administrative Reform (OMSAR) set the selection criteria for the staff of the LPA. The committee then selected candidates and presented them to the Council of Ministers, who then had the responsibility of choosing the 6 members of the LPA board. Members of the LPA board cannot be removed by the MoEW; however, if a member quits before the end of their 6 years contract, the MoEW is responsible for finding another candidate (International Law and Policy Institute 2013). LPA members are prohibited from working at companies undertaking petroleum activities during their contract, and two years after the termination of the latter, in order to avoid conflicts of interest.

Although the LPA is financially autonomous, it falls under the tutelage of the MoEW; it is therefore not subject to the oversight of the Civil Service Board, unlike other governmental institutions (Fattouh and El-Katiri 2015; International Law and Policy Institute 2013). The LPA is subject to financial control by the Court of Audit; it is also subject to the control of an external auditing and accounting firm, chosen by the Ministry of Finance and the MoEW, to whom the auditing report shall be presented. Decisions taken by the LPA board members have to be based on consensus, and have to be approved by the MoEW and the Council of Ministers; such decisions

can also be subject to the review of the Supreme Council. The LPA is responsible for drafting the conditions of participation to the licensing rounds, as well as the invitations sent to firms, and the Model EPA. The LPA assists the MoEW in the negotiation of the EPA and is then responsible for submitting a report on the results of such negotiations to the Ministry (Lebanese Oil and Gas Initiative 2018). The LPA is also responsible for the evaluation and supervision of all petroleum activities undertaken in Lebanon, and for the management of the petroleum registry and data. Therefore, the LPA has an advisory and an executive role as a regulatory authority of the Lebanese petroleum sector.

As was explained earlier, the Lebanese Parliament is bestowed with the right of summoning Ministers for questioning, and has the power to withdraw confidence from a Minister and from the Council of Ministers. Such power theoretically confers a responsibility of oversight to the Parliament. The Lebanese Parliament is the legislative authority for oil and gas as it votes laws relative to the sector, such as the Offshore Petroleum Resources Law (OPRL) and the law on the strengthening of transparency in the petroleum sector. The Parliament receives a report on the progress of petroleum activities drafted by the MoEW every trimester, in order to keep the MPs informed about the advancement of the sector.

Civil society in Lebanon has acquired an oversight role in the petroleum sector despite it being non-governmental. It has pushed the Lebanese government to increase transparency and accountability measures regarding the management of natural resources. The Lebanese civil society has also encouraged the government to join the Extractive Industries Transparency Initiative (EITI); the initiative requires governments to disclose information on the management of the petroleum sector, thus enabling stakeholders, whether they are foreign investors, petroleum companies or Lebanese citizens, to understand the legal, regulatory and contractual framework of the sector (Lebanese Oil and Gas Initiative 2017b). Disclosure of such information would enhance the transparency of the petroleum sector, and would therefore lead to more accountability, as it would allow misconduct to be pinpointed, and then prosecuted.

The balance of powers in the petroleum sector therefore gives the Council of Ministers executive authority, while conferring the regulatory authority to the MoEW and the LPA. Parliament is the legislative oversight body while the Court of Audit is responsible for financial oversight of the sector (Lebanese Oil and Gas Initiative 2018). On the other hand, civil society exercises an oversight function as it works to guarantee transparency and accountability in the petroleum sector.

#### Legal framework and regulations

As was mentioned earlier, laws are voted by the legislative power, the Parliament, whereas decrees are issued by the executive power, the Council of Ministers. The Lebanese petroleum sector is governed by an extensive legal framework, composed of laws and decrees which complete each other.

The Offshore Petroleum Resources Law<sup>13</sup> (OPRL) was voted in August 2010. It is a brief framework law that is supplemented by numerous decrees, which address specific issues and give more details to provisions (Fattouh and El-Katiri 2015; International Law and Policy Institute 2013). The OPRL gives the most important foundation guidelines of the petroleum sector. Article 3 and 4 provide that natural resources are owned by the State, in accordance with article 89 of the Lebanese constitution, and that revenues issued from petroleum activities are to be placed in a fund to profit next generations.

Article 7 of the OPRL acknowledges the importance of undertaking a Strategic Environmental Assessment (SEA); SEAs are required before the beginning of offshore licensing rounds. The Lebanese government conducted a SEA in 2012 and published its results in 2014; the assessment was deemed ineffective for risk mitigation by environmental experts (Lebanese Oil and Gas Initiative 2017a). The LPA is currently updating the SEA, for it to conform to international good practices.

Articles 8 and 9 articulated the roles of the Council of Ministers and the MoEW in the management of the Lebanese petroleum sector (Republic of Lebanon 2010). Article 10 of the OPRL provides the creation of a petroleum administration and led to the issue of the Petroleum Administration

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> Law no. 132/2010: Offshore Petroleum Resources Law (OPRL)

decree<sup>14</sup> in 2012; such frameworks created the LPA and underlined its duties and powers as the Lebanese petroleum management institution.

Articles 14 provides that candidates to licensing rounds have the right to apply as groups. As is provided in article 15 of the OPRL, prequalification is mandatory for companies wishing to partake in the Lebanese offshore licensing rounds. The Prequalification decree<sup>15</sup>, passed in 2013, regulates the prequalification of companies to participate in licensing rounds. At the time of its issue, such a decree was supposed to be generally applicable and not specific to each licensing round. However, as of 2019, the provisions of the 2013 Prequalification decree have been merged with the Tender Protocol and Model EPA of the second offshore licensing round (Lebanese Petroleum Association 2020b). The Prequalification decree established the purpose and criteria of prequalification, the conditions and submission of applications, and the rules on the LPA's treatment of applications (Lebanese Oil and Gas Initiative 2017b).

Chapter 6 of the OPRL delineates the Lebanese petroleum fiscal regime; the latter is detailed in the Exploration and Production Agreements (EPAs) issued by the government after the award of petroleum rights to companies participating in licensing rounds. Article 45 of the OPRL provides that taxes related to petroleum activities and rights conducted in Lebanon shall be subject to a specific law; the Tax Provision law<sup>16</sup>, voted by the Parliament in 2017, elaborates on the application of such taxes. The Tender Protocol and Model EPA decree<sup>17</sup> was issued in 2017. The Tender Protocol implements rules of the OPRL and the PAR and gives details on the application process, the timetables and deadlines to respect, and on the general conduction of the petroleum agreement. The Model EPA is a guide for future EPAs; it regulates the legal and contractual relationship between the state and the company to which petroleum rights were awarded (Lebanese Oil and Gas Initiative 2018). The Lebanese fiscal regime relating to petroleum activities of the first offshore licensing round will be further detailed in the next section.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> Decree no. 7968/2012: Petroleum Administration

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> Decree no. 9882/2013: Prequalification of Companies to Participate in Petroleum Activities Licensing Rounds

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> Law no. 57/2017: Tax Provisions Related to Petroleum Activities in Accordance with Law 132/2010

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> Decree no. 43/2017: Tender Protocol to Participate in Licensing Rounds and Model Exploration and Production Agreement

Article 76 of the OPRL provides that the law shall be supplemented by decrees proposed by the Minister of Energy and Water. The Petroleum Activities Regulations decree<sup>18</sup> (PAR), passed in 2013, establishes the legal, technical and commercial guidelines of the petroleum sector in Lebanon (Lebanese Oil and Gas Initiative 2018). The PAR therefore completes the OPRL by giving much more details on provisions. Article 4 of the PAR provides that the Lebanese EEZ is divided in blocks that will be subject to the awarding of petroleum rights; the coordinates and areas of such blocks are further detailed in the Block Delineation decree<sup>19</sup> of 2017. Articles 23 to 27 of the PAR provide rules on the award of petroleum rights in the Lebanese Oil and Gas Initiative 2017b). Moreover, both the OPRL and the PAR contain provisions on the safeguard of local content interests; the companies to which petroleum rights are awarded have the obligation to employ Lebanese personnel and contractors, and to train said personnel to petroleum activities (Republic of Lebanon 2010, 2013a). Other chapters of the PAR detail the petroleum production and transportation, the cessation of activities, the production entitlement and fees that are further detailed in the EPAs, the exploration process, and the health, safety and environmental requisites.

In 2013, the Lebanese Parliament had voted the OPRL, and the government had issued the Petroleum Administration decree, the Prequalification decree, and the PAR decree: the legal framework was thus deemed as complete enough to begin the prequalification of companies for the first offshore licensing round of Lebanon. However, during the same year, former Prime Minister Najib Mikati and his government resigned before issuing the decrees necessary to the pursuance of the licensing round; such decrees regarded the Block delineation as well as the Tender Protocol and Model EPA (Abdul Rahim, Godart, and Eid 2017). Lebanon's first offshore licensing round thus entered a deadlock until said decrees were issued in 2017, following four years of delay.

As was said earlier, the OPRL mentions the creation of a sovereign wealth fund (SWF) for the collection of revenue arising from petroleum activities in article 4. Article 6 also mentions the creation of a national oil company (NOC) after substantial commercial discoveries have been made. Such provisions led to the drafting of two laws relating to the establishment of a SWF and

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> Decree no. 10289/2013: Petroleum Activities Regulations (PAR)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> Decree no. 42/2017: Block Delineation decree

a NOC; such law drafts are deemed as controversial by experts given their prematurity (International Law and Policy Institute 2013). In fact, Lebanon has not perceived any revenue from petroleum activities yet, except from the sales of geological surveys, and has not made any commercial discoveries either; the early establishment of a SWF and a NOC could therefore strain the already tight national budget if resources were allocated to their creation (Courson 2018; Lebanese Oil and Gas Initiative 2018).

The history of corruption in Lebanon, and the risk of such corruption permeating the petroleum sector, raised doubts about the government's ability to properly manage the nascent sector. The Lebanese government's intention to join the EITI led it to adopt the Transparency law<sup>20</sup>, voted by Parliament in 2018 in order to impose transparency in the petroleum sector through the whole value chain. Moreover, the Council of Ministers is currently working on a decree that would allow the disclosure of contracts made between petroleum companies, their contractors and subcontractors. The Lebanese legal framework surrounding the petroleum sector is therefore rich and is deemed as in line with international best practices by experts.

#### Petroleum rights qualification and awarding

Lebanon has opted for the award of petroleum rights to be based on competitive bidding. Such a selection process is based on predefined criteria allowing for a preselection of candidates and on the bids presented by candidates; the process thus leaves little room for negotiations (Lebanese Oil and Gas Initiative 2018; Nakhle 2015).

In order to be able to qualify for petroleum rights awarding in Lebanon, petroleum companies first have to prequalify. Prequalification candidates have to fill legal, technical, financial and QHSE<sup>21</sup> criteria, which are detailed in the PAR and Prequalification decrees; such criteria create favoritism towards large petroleum companies. The latter are deemed by the government as possessing enough capital and expertise to exploit offshore resources; moreover, having large petroleum

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> Law no. 84/2018: Enhancing Transparency in the Petroleum Sector

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> QHSE is the acronym of Quality, Hygiene, Security and Environment.

companies operating offshore Lebanon could palliate the lack of expertise of Lebanese authority regarding the petroleum sector (International Law and Policy Institute 2013; Nakhle 2015).

The minimum number of rights holders is set to 3 per block; one of the rights holders has to be an operator, and thus bear responsibility of the management of day-to-day petroleum activities (Republic of Lebanon 2010). As was said earlier, the petroleum companies have the right to apply as a group, called a consortium; this allows firms to share risk and capital, and easier financial control by the state (Nakhle 2015). Petroleum rights can only be awarded to prequalified companies holding petroleum licenses, and having established a legal presence in Lebanon. During Lebanon's prequalification rounds in 2013 and 2017, 13 companies prequalified as operators while 38 prequalified as non-operators.

Following prequalification, prequalified candidates submit petroleum rights applications in which they specify their technical and commercial proposals; the application fee is \$50,000 USD (Republic of Lebanon 2013a). The technical proposal includes the approach and timing of petroleum activities, as well as the number and depth of exploration wells. The commercial proposal includes biddable items such as the cost recovery ceiling and the profit sharing. The Lebanese fiscal regime will be further explained below.

The LPA evaluates different proposals by giving them scores, which are divided as follows: 30% for the technical proposal, and 70% for the commercial proposal. The applicants are then ranked by the LPA; the ranking is thus submitted to the Minister of Energy and Water. The Minister then undertakes negotiations with the provisional winner, which is the first ranking candidate, upon the recommendation of the LPA (Lebanese Oil and Gas Initiative 2018). The LPA and the Minister then draft a report on the results of negotiations and submit it to the Council of Ministers, who is in charge of authorizing the Minister to sign the EPAs.

During Lebanon's first offshore licensing rounds in October 2017, Total, Eni and Novatek regrouped as a consortium and submitted two bids: one on Lebanon's offshore block 4, and one on block 9 (Dupont 2019). Since there was only one offer for each block, the Council of Ministers authorized the attribution of the EPA to the only bidders upon recommendation of the Minister

and the LPA in December 2017. The Lebanese state and the consortium thus signed two EPAs for blocks 4 and 9 in February 2018 (Marcel and Obeid 2018; Sia Partners 2019).

#### The Lebanese fiscal regime

The main purpose of fiscal regimes is for the state to obtain a good share of petroleum revenues, while still encouraging petroleum companies to conduct exploration and exploitation activities (Nakhle 2015). The Lebanese fiscal framework is a profit sharing contract (PSC); it is not embedded in the OPRL but in the EPA. As was said earlier, EPAs are signed between the state and the firms; both parties have the obligation to hold the EPA confidential. However, the EPA is based on the Model EPA, which was made public; the Lebanese fiscal regime is therefore known.

Lebanon adopts a hybrid petroleum fiscal regime, made up from elements of both concessionary and contractual regimes. In concessionary regimes, the company owns the natural resources and bears all the costs relative to exploration and exploitation. The state receives taxes and royalties when resources are sold. In contractual regimes, the state owns the resources and the company is contracted to develop the sector. The company recovers the exploration and exploitation costs gradually, and the remaining revenue is shared between the company and the state. As is provided by article 4 of the OPRL, the Lebanese state is the owner of natural resources. Article 42 provides that resources shall be split into royalty, cost petroleum and profit petroleum, while article 45 provides that the petroleum company shall be subject to a tax, specified in the Tax Provisions law.

The total produced petroleum is divided into disposable petroleum and royalty. The royalty is different whether the natural resource is gas or oil: it is set to 4% for natural gas, while it is a sliding scale from 5% to 12%, depending on the produced amount, for oil. Disposable petroleum is what is left from the total produced petroleum after deducting the royalty.

Disposable petroleum is then divided into cost petroleum and profit petroleum. Cost petroleum is the share of petroleum dedicated for the company to recover their investment cost; as was mentioned earlier, cost petroleum is a biddable item capped at 65%. Since the bidding results and the EPA are not made public, the cap of cost petroleum of the first offshore licensing round is not known. Profit petroleum is what is left of the disposable petroleum once the cost petroleum is deducted.

Profit petroleum consists of the government's and the investor's profit petroleum. The government profit petroleum ranges between 30% and 55% in block 4 and between 30% and 40% in block 9, as per the respective EPAs. The share of government profit petroleum depends on the R-factor, which is calculated as the cumulative net revenues of petroleum divided by the cost of exploration and development paid by the petroleum company.<sup>22</sup> If petroleum revenues are less than the expenses paid by the petroleum company, the state share of profit petroleum will be 30%, as it is the minimum capped by the EPAs. However, if petroleum revenues exceed expenses, the state share of profit petroleum is what is left of profit petroleum once government profit petroleum is deducted. As is provided by the Tax Provision law, the investor profit petroleum is subject to a Corporate Income Tax (CIT) of 20%; the net investor profit petroleum is what is left of profit petroleum. The government profit petroleum is what is provided.



Figure 3 Fiscal regime of the hydrocarbon sector in Lebanon (source: Lebanese Petroleum Association 2020)

 $<sup>^{22}</sup>$  R-factor = cumulative net revenues / exploration and development

Therefore, the total government take in the petroleum sector of Lebanon consists of the royalty, the government profit petroleum and the CIT, whereas the total investor take is the cost petroleum and the net investor profit petroleum.

#### The potential of Lebanon's petroleum sector in the regional context

As was explained in the previous section, Lebanon is one of the last countries to develop its offshore petroleum sector in the Eastern Mediterranean. The Lebanese government became interested in developing the sector around 2009, following Israel's discovery of Tamar, and Cyprus' beginning of offshore explorations. The OPRL was voted in 2010, the LPA was created in 2012 and the PAR and the Prequalification decree were issued in 2013; the legal framework surrounding the Lebanese petroleum sector was almost complete, as the Council of Ministers was working on the last two decrees needed to start the first offshore licensing round, namely the Block delineation decree and the Tender Protocol and Model EPA decree. The government thus proceeded to launch the prequalification round of the first offshore licensing round. However, as was said earlier, former Prime Minister Mikati's Cabinet resigned before signing the aforementioned decrees; Lebanon entered a political deadlock that prevented then-Prime Minister Tammam Salam's newly formed Council of Ministers to issue said decrees. As the latter were needed to move on to the phase of petroleum rights awards, such a delay was fatal to the Lebanon licensing round, which suffered from a 4 years long halt. The first licensing round was able to resume in 2017, after Prime Minister Saad Hariri's Cabinet issued the Block delineation and the Tender Protocol and Model EPA decrees.



Figure 4 Blocks awarded in the Lebanese offshore area (source: Lebanese Petroleum Association 2020)

The consortium composed of Total, Eni and Novatek was awarded two EPAs for blocks 4 and 9 in February 2018; the group has since begun exploration activities offshore Lebanon. However, the consortium has yet to make a commercial discovery. Lebanon is thus the late bloomer of the Eastern Mediterranean's offshore petroleum sectors; such a deferment could affect prejudicially the development of the Lebanese petroleum sector.

In fact, Israel and Cyprus, Lebanon's closest neighbors, have started developing their offshore petroleum sectors almost a decade earlier. As was explained in the previous subsection, Israel and Cyprus harbour some of the biggest hydrocarbon fields found in the Eastern Mediterranean: Tamar, Leviathan, Aphrodite and Glaucus. Given the fact that such fields were found before any commercial discovery was made in Lebanon, it is safe to assume that the fields will therefore be exploited before any hydrocarbon production is undertaken in Lebanon. The natural gas and oil produced in Israeli and Cypriot fields will therefore reach foreign markets, especially european markets, before any Lebanese production. By the time Lebanon begins exporting hydrocarbons, if any is found, the market could be saturated, and Lebanon might have to rely on regional exports to commercialise its potential hydrocarbons and ensure their competitiveness (Baconi 2017).

However, the licensing terms and fiscal regime governing Lebanon's petroleum sector seems preferable to the ones adopted in Israel and in Cyprus. In fact, experts deem Cyprus' petroleum

regulation as too lenient, while Israel's is considered too strict. Unlike Lebanon, Cyprus does not specify a minimum number of rights holders per block, which can thus allow companies to undertake petroleum activities alone; such an undertaking can prove to be riskier for the company as it will have to carry costs alone. Moreover, fiscal terms in Cyprus are biddable, and the state does not require a royalty to be paid; it requires signature and production bonuses, which are explained by the state's urgent need for revenue, due to its economic crisis (Nakhle 2015). However, such leniency in the establishment of fiscal terms, and an urgent need for revenue can be seen as risk factors for foreign companies, as they are signs of political and economic instability (Fettweis 2009; Mian 2002). The Israeli petroleum regulation, on the other hand, is very strict: it allows very little flexibility which can discourage international oil companies from investing in the petroleum sector (Mian 2002). Moreover, Israel represents a risk for foreign companies as the country suffers from political instability inherent to the regional geopolitical context; besides, petroleum companies fear that investing in Israel might hinder their relations with Arab countries (Nakhle 2015).

Lebanon's petroleum regulation thus represents a middle ground between Cyprus' and Israel's. While no regulation is better than another, as they are designed to fit each country respectively, Lebanon's is deemed as in line with best international practices by experts (International Law and Policy Institute 2013; Lebanese Oil and Gas Initiative 2018). Lebanon's choice of undertaking competitive bidding enhances the transparency of the petroleum sector, which in turn increases foreign companies' prospect of investment. Moreover, the Lebanese fiscal terms are flexible enough to attract petroleum firms, but strict enough to guarantee maximal government share. While Lebanon does not benefit from optimal political and economic conditions, it is perceived as being safer than Israel, as there is no armed conflict currently ongoing in the country. Besides, seeing as Lebanon's petroleum sector is nascent, whereas Israel and Cyprus' is already a decade old, the Lebanese offshore holds more potential for future discoveries, which might instill interest from petroleum firms. In the long term, Lebanon might thus benefit from a stronger interest from petroleum firms than its neighbors, making it more prone to foreign investments in its petroleum sector.

#### Section B- The Eastern Mediterranean: a complex energy landscape

Hydrocarbon explorations in the Eastern Mediterranean are not recent; Israel, Egypt, Syria, Lebanon and the occupied Palestinian territories have been conducting onshore explorations for decades (Darbouche, El-Katiri, and Fattouh 2012). Offshore exploration activities are not recent either as they have started in the early 1970s, when wells were drilled off the coasts of Israel but were found dry (Tagliapietra 2013). The first offshore hydrocarbon discoveries were made in 2000 along the coasts of Israel and the occupied Palestinian territories; however, such discoveries have started multiplying after 2009, leading to a gas revolution in the region (Amsellem 2016; Darbouche, El-Katiri, and Fattouh 2012; Huet 2013). Such a surge has prompted the U.S. Geological Survey to publish a report assessing the undiscovered oil and gas resources in the Eastern Mediterranean in 2010. The report provided an estimate of the hydrocarbon resources located in the Levantine Basin, off the shores of Lebanon, Syria, Israel, Cyprus, and the Sinai Peninsula. The volumes of undiscovered recoverable hydrocarbons were estimated at a mean of 3,450 bcm of natural gas and 1,7 billion barrels of oil (Schenk et al. 2010). Such a study has encouraged the Eastern Mediterranean states to persist in conducting offshore exploratory activities in order to discover the remainder of the hydrocarbons (Baccarini and Karbuz 2016).

#### The discovery of hydrocarbons in Eastern Mediterranean states

It is crucial to recount the history of offshore hydrocarbon discoveries in the Eastern Mediterranean in order to analyze the regional energy geopolitics. In the context of this study, it was decided that the assessment of hydrocarbon discoveries be limited to territories of the Eastern Mediterranean. The offshore findings of Israel, the occupied Palestinian territories, Cyprus and Syria will therefore be discussed in their entirety. As for Egypt, only the hydrocarbon discoveries offshore the Sinai Peninsula will be considered, as the remaining findings do not fall under the scope of this study. Moreover, the subject of Turkey will only be tackled in the context of its territorial conflict with Cyprus.


Figure 5 Map representing the gas fields discovered in the Eastern Mediterranean until 2018 (source: Deutsche Welle 2018)



Figure 6 Pipelines and LNG plants in the Eastern Mediterranean (source: author)

#### a. The State of Israel

Israel was a forerunner in hydrocarbon explorations as it started its petroleum activities immediately after its creation in 1948. Israel was isolated from its Arab neighbors; its lack of domestic hydrocarbon resources meant it was heavily reliant on foreign energy imports, and on regional energy routes (Darbouche, El-Katiri, and Fattouh 2012; Huet 2013). Israel drilled more than 500 onshore wells but did not make any breakthrough. Israel started its offshore hydrocarbon explorations in 1969; such activities were led by an Israeli-American consortium composed of the American company Noble Energy, and the Israeli company Delek Group. The consortium made its first discovery in 1999 with the Noa field, shortly followed by the finding of Mari-B in 2000, respectively containing around 1.15 and 31 bcm of natural gas (Darbouche, El-Katiri, and Fattouh 2012). Although modest, the discovery of the Mari-B field implied significant changes for the Israeli energy policy and security. On one hand, it indicated that Israel could diversify its energy mix by including a larger percentage of natural gas (Amsellem 2016). On the other, it meant that Israel was now able to rely on its own hydrocarbon resources for its energy production, after decades of foreign dependency (Amsellem 2016; Tagliapietra 2013).

In the 1950s, Israel was heavily reliant on Iranian oil imports, which amounted to around 60% of its internal consumption. However, such imports were strongly reduced after the shutdown of the Suez canal due to the Arab-Israeli war of 1967 (Huet 2013). The 1967 war led to the Israeli occupation of the Sinai Peninsula; such a situation gave Israel access to onshore hydrocarbon resources until the land was returned to Egypt in 1980 (Smith 1975). The Camp David Accords, which formalized Israeli-Egyptian peace, comprise an energy chapter, prescribing the right of Israel to buy oil produced by Egypt and not necessary to the country's domestic consumption (Arab Republic of Egypt and State of Israel 1978).

The first Israeli offshore discovery gave Israel the opportunity to halt its heavy reliance on foreign hydrocarbon imports. The exploitation of the Mari-B started in 2004; the field supplied Israel with natural gas until its total depletion in 2012 (Huet 2013). Israel continued its hydrocarbon explorations after the discovery of Mari-B but did not make any breakthrough until 2009. An Israeli-American consortium composed of Noble Energy, Delek Group, Isramco Negev and Dor Gas Exploration discovered the Tamar gas field, which lies 90 kilometers off the coast of northern

Israel (Amsellem 2016; Darbouche, El-Katiri, and Fattouh 2012)Such a discovery was substantial as the field harboured around 285 bcm of natural gas; Tamar could thus satisfy Israel's domestic natural gas demand for decades (Amsellem 2014; Tagliapietra 2013). In 2016, more than 60% of the electricity produced in Israel came from Tamar's natural gas (Baccarini and Karbuz 2016).

The discovery of the Tamar field transformed the natural gas game in the Eastern Mediterranean region, and prompted neighbouring Lebanon, Cyprus and Syria to focus on offshore hydrocarbon exploration correspondingly to Israel (Amsellem 2013). In 2010, the consortium composed by Noble Energy, Delek Group and Avner Oil Exploration discovered the largest Israeli gas field, Leviathan. Located 135 kilometers offshore the northern Israeli city of Haifa, Leviathan is estimated to hold approximately 480 to 565 bcm of natural gas (Darbouche, El-Katiri, and Fattouh 2012). The development of the Leviathan gas field, whose resources will be primarily directed towards exports, has been delayed due to domestic institutional deadlock (Baccarini and Karbuz 2016; Benfriha 2019). Exploration activities were adjourned until 2016; gas production started in late December 2019, 9 years after the initial discovery of the Leviathan field (Offshore Energy 2019c). Since 2010, numerous smaller hydrocarbon fields were found off Israeli coasts: Dolphin, Tanin, Shimshon, Pinnacles, Karish, Royee, Sarah and Mira, to cite a few (Amsellem 2016; Huet 2013). The size of Israeli natural gas findings are substantial as they amount to more than 850 bcm, thus allowing Israel to be self-sufficient while leaving additional quantities to be exported (Darbouche, El-Katiri, and Fattouh 2012). In 2012, the Hadera Deepwater LNG terminal, Israel's first floating storage regasification unit (FSRU)<sup>23</sup> became operational (Excelerate Energy 2012). The Israeli government also explored the potentiality of building an onshore LNG export terminal on the proposed sites of Ashdod, Eilat and Ashkelon; such ambitions were met by strong public opposition regarding their environmental and residential impacts (Tagliapietra 2013). Moreover, the aforementioned cities all face technical problems as they are not spacious enough for LNG tankers maneuvering. Despite such obstacles, ExxonMobil engaged in talks with the Israeli government in April 2019 for the building of a floating LNG export platform (Benmeleh 2019).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> FSRUs are a type of ships that are essential to LNG imports. Such ships allow the importer to store and to regasify LNG to then incorporate in their energy mix.

#### b. The occupied Palestinian territories

In 1999, the Palestinian Authority awarded the company British Gas the right to explore its entire offshore area. The exploration licence led to the discovery of the Gaza Marine field in 2000, harbouring around 42 bcm of natural gas (Huet 2013). The gas field was found 20 nautical miles off the coast of Gaza, in the territorial waters awarded to the Palestinian Authority by the Oslo Accords. Such a finding was initially well received by the Israeli government, as importing Palestinian gas would alleviate the strain on the Mari-B field (Amsellem 2016). The rise to power of Hamas and the beginning of the second Intifada in 2000 put a halt to all the hydrocarbon plans, projects and activities regarding the Gaza Marine field (Amsellem 2016; Macaron 2018). The Palestinian Authority approved of a plan to exploit hydrocarbons with British Gas in 2002; negotiations started with Israel, but quickly broke down as the Israeli government asked for the total control of gas flows from Gaza Marine and cash revenues to the Palestinian Authority (Darbouche, El-Katiri, and Fattouh 2012). The exploitation of the Gaza Marine field is therefore hampered by the actual political and legal deadlock between the Palestinian Authority, which will be further detailed in this section.

The exploitation of Gaza Marine could be highly beneficial for the Palestinian natural gas demand outlook. The Palestinians are totally dependent on Israel for the energy supply and are currently attached to the Israeli power grid (Baconi 2017). Electricity supply to Gaza and the West Bank are subject to several disruptions, which prompts Palestinians to get their energy supply from IPPs. In 2002, the Gaza Electricity Development Company was created, allowing the supply of 140 MWh per day, which represents half of the Gazaoui energy consumption, through the Nousseirat power plant (Huet 2013). However, the plant was destroyed by the Israeli army in 2006, and only ensures half of its past generation capacity since it has been rebuilt. Moreover, Israel has been repeatedly blocking fuel deliveries to the Nousseirat power plant over the last decade (Kubovich 2019).

Gaza Marine is economically substantial for the Palestinian Authority; the field could yield around \$2,4 billion USD in royalties, and the produced hydrocarbons would allow the Palestinian Authority to save around \$540 million dollars USD per year on the purchase of Israeli fuel oil (Huet 2013). The exploitation of Gaza Marine would allow the occupied Palestinian territories to grow economically, thus enhancing the quality of life of the Palestinians (Baconi 2017;

Tagliapietra 2013). Israel's refusal to sanction the development of the Gaza Marine field has led to the withdrawal of British Gas from negotiations in 2012; such disengagement will probably result in the sale of the group's stake (Darbouche, El-Katiri, and Fattouh 2012).

c. The Republic of Cyprus

The Cypriot island is divided in two distinct republics: the Republic of Cyprus in the south, also referred to as Cyprus, which is internationally recognized by the United Nations, and the Turkish Republic of Northern Cyprus (TRNC) in the north, which is only recognized by Turkey. Inhabitants of Cyprus are often referred to as Greek Cypriots, whereas inhabitants of the TRNC are referred to as Turkish Cypriots. Both the Republic of Cyprus and the TRNC are in the midst of an important territorial conflict, which will be further detailed in this section.

The Republic of Cyprus is heavily dependent on oil imports for its electricity generation; in fact, oil represented almost 95% of its entire energy mix in 2017 (International Energy Agency 2019a). The Republic of Cyprus and the TRNC have concluded a joint electricity-sharing agreement aiming to provide access to Greek Cypriots to cheaper Turkish gas, while reducing the power blackouts of Turkish Cypriots by furnishing them wind-power generated electricity (Bryza 2018). Cyprus had been facing a drastic decrease in electricity production due to the explosion of its Vassilikos power plant in 2011. The Cypriot government subsequently began a project of regasification of the economy in order to enhance Cyprus' energy security by diversifying its energy sources, but also to help limit the consequences of energy consumption on the environment (Darbouche, El-Katiri, and Fattouh 2012). The European Investment Bank provided Cyprus with numerous loans amounting to more than €350 million EUR; such lendings allowed the Cypriot government to rebuild its electric grid (European Investment Bank 2010).

Cyprus has conducted various hydrocarbon activities since 2010, as natural resources were seen as the way out of the economic crisis that has been experienced in the country (Huet 2013). Such activities were fruitful as the first Cypriot gas field, Aphrodite, was discovered in 2011 by Noble Energy, Delek Group and Royal Dutch Shell. Located 180 kilometers away from the coasts of northern Cyprus, and 65 kilometers west of the Israeli Leviathan field, Aphrodite holds a mean value of 200 bcm of natural gas (Darbouche, El-Katiri, and Fattouh 2012; Offshore Energy 2019b).

The field, which will produce its first gas in 2023, will allow Cyprus to satisfy its national energy demand; however, the exploitation of the Aphrodite field has been delayed as the consortium companies have renegotiated the terms of their Production Sharing Agreement with the Cypriot government (Kambas and Zawadzki 2019). The discovery of Aphrodite alone did not allow the Cypriot government to plan ambitious hydrocarbon projects and infrastructure (Baccarini and Karbuz 2016). In 2014, Cyprus' energy minister George Lakkotrypis announced that Aphrodite's reserves were lower than expected, and thus insufficient to justify the construction of a Cypriot LNG terminal (Bryza 2018).

Such a given was changed by the discovery of the Calypso field by the consortium composed of Eni and Total in 2018; Calypso and Aphrodite are considered to have a similar capacity of 200 bcm (Benfriha 2019; Kambas 2018). Shortly after, the Glaucus field was discovered by ExxonMobil and Qatar Petroleum; according to Lakkotryppis, Glaucus is believed to be the largest hydrocarbon field discovered off the coasts of Cyprus, with its estimated 225 bcm of natural gas (Kambas and Zawadzki 2019; Offshore Energy 2019b). In December 2019, Cyprus signed a deal with a consortium led by China Petroleum Pipeline Engineering to build a FSRU off the port of Vassilikos, thus allowing the country to import LNG (Financial Mirror 2019).

## d. The Arab Republic of Egypt

Egypt is the country that has been exporting natural gas for the longest time in the Eastern Mediterranean region (Baccarini and Karbuz 2016). However, the region has been a limited import market for natural gas: in 2010, Lebanon, Syria and Israel combined imported a total of 2.85 bcm of gas from Egypt via pipeline (Darbouche, El-Katiri, and Fattouh 2012). Egypt possesses the region's largest international gas transport infrastructure. It is composed of two LNG plants in the cities of Damietta and Idku, and three pipelines, the Arab Gas Pipeline, the Arish-Ashkelon pipeline and the Sumed pipeline (Saba 2020). The Sumed pipeline will not be detailed as it is not part of the Eastern Mediterranean hydrocarbon infrastructure.

The Damietta onshore LNG complex is located 60 kilometers away from the city of Port Said; it came on stream in 2004 and is owned and operated by the Spanish and Egyptian Gas company (SEGAS), which is composed by the Egyptian Natural Gas Holding Company (EGAS), the

Egyptian General Petroleum Corporation (EGPC) and the Union Fenosa Group, which is itself a joint venture between companies Eni and Naturgy (Mechademy 2019; Tagliapietra 2013). The Damietta LNG plant has one LNG train<sup>24</sup> with a total capacity of 4,8 million tons of LNG per year. Eni, BP and EGAS signed an agreement in 2007 for the construction of a second LNG train; however, the project was postponed due to limited natural gas quantities available for export (Upstream Online 2009). Such a decline in exportable natural gas combined with Egypt's political unrest in 2011 due to the Arab spring uprisings led to the shutdown of the Damietta LNG complex in 2013 (Mechademy 2019). In February 2020, the companies operating SEGAS reached an agreement to restart the Damietta LNG plant; the deal collapsed two months later following a drastic decline in natural gas prices due to the COVID-19 pandemic crisis (S&P Global Platts 2020).

The Idku onshore LNG plant is located 50 kilometers away from the city of Alexandria; the complex is owned by Egyptian LNG, which is composed by EGPC, EGAS, BG Group, Petronas and ENGIE (Hafner, Tagliapietra, and El Elandaloussi 2012). The Idku LNG plant has two active LNG trains with a capacity of 3,6 million tons of LNG per year each; the complex could be expanded to accommodate up to 6 LNG trains in total (Tagliapietra 2013). However, the plant has been operating below its maximum capacity since its commissioning in 2005 due to a lack of sufficient domestic gas production (Offshore Energy 2019a). In April 2020, the Egyptian government halted exports from the Idku LNG complex in order to thwart economic losses due to the decline in natural gas prices following the COVID-19 pandemic (Stevenson 2020).

The Arab Gas Pipeline is a 1200 kilometers long infrastructure linking Egypt to Jordan, Syria and Lebanon; Egyptian natural gas exports to Jordan started in 2003, reaching Syria and Lebanon in 2008 and 2009 respectively. The pipeline has a capacity of 9.9 bcm per year; however, it has been operating below this maximum capacity (Hafner, Tagliapietra, and El Elandaloussi 2012). The Arab Gas Pipeline has been inoperable since 2012, due to repeated attacks on its infrastructure in the Sinai Peninsula. The Arish-Ashkelon pipeline is a 90 kilometers long submarine pipeline

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> An LNG train is an LNG plant's purification and liquefaction facility. Each LNG plant can have more than one train. In order to be transported more easily, natural gas is liquefied; however, it has to be purified beforehand in order to prevent impurities from freezing during the liquefaction process.

connecting Egypt to Israel. It has a capacity of 6.7 bcm per year and is owned and operated by the Eastern Mediterranean Gas Company (EMG), an Egyptian and Israeli joint stock company, owned 39% by Delek Group since September 2018 (Eran 2018). Similarly to the Arab Gas Pipeline, the Arish-Ashkelon pipeline has also been subject to repeated attacks since 2011. The sabotage acts perpetrated on Egyptian hydrocarbon infrastructure are linked to Egypt's government change, combined with the increase of Libyan arms sale; such attacks were conducted by bedouins in the Sinai Peninsula, following the demilitarization of the zone (Huet 2013; Kostrz 2012).

Egyptian gas supply has been erratic since 2011 due to the recurrent attacks and sabotage on the country's energy infrastructure. Such a situation has led to power disruption and outages in Syria, Israel and Jordan, thus menacing the energy security of such countries while calling Egypt's reliability as a regional gas supplier into question (Darbouche, El-Katiri, and Fattouh 2012; Huet 2013; Tagliapietra 2013). Besides, regime change in Egypt and Morsi's access to power in 2011 provoked the degradation of Egyptian-Israeli relations; Egyptian gas supply to Israel was halted following public pressure and allegations of breach of contract between the two states (Darbouche, El-Katiri, and Fattouh 2012; Tagliapietra 2013).

Moreover, Egypt's domestic energy demand has been drastically increasing since the beginning of the 2010s and the Egyptian hydrocarbon production could not satisfy such an energy demand anymore; such a situation contributed to the diminution of Egypt's natural gas exports (Amsellem 2016; Weiss 2019). The augmentation of domestic energy demand also prompted the Egyptian government to import hydrocarbons in order to satisfy the country's energy needs; Egypt turned from a regional gas exporter to gas importer in 2015 (U.S. Energy Information Administration 2020). In January 2020, Egypt started to import natural gas from Israel's Leviathan for its domestic consumption (Suleymanova 2020).

In August 2015, the Zohr hydrocarbon field was discovered offshore Egyptian coasts; with its 850 bcm of natural gas, Zohr is the most substantial discovery made in the Eastern Mediterranean until this day (Amsellem 2016; Baccarini and Karbuz 2016). The Zohr field was brought on stream in late 2017; such gas production allowed Egypt to advance towards self-sufficiency (Weiss 2019). In 2019, gas production from Zohr reached 2,7 bcf per day, thus allowing Egypt to resume regular

LNG exports; approximately 3.11 bcm of natural gas was exported from the Idku LNG complex since the beginning of 2019 (ENI 2020; S&P Global Platts 2019).

#### e. The Syrian Arab Republic

The Syrian government profits from numerous onshore hydrocarbon fields in the eastern part of its territory. Syria had the most substantial share of natural gas in its energy mix due to its high domestic production; Syrian natural gas reserves were of 300 bcm in 2011 (Darbouche, El-Katiri, and Fattouh 2012). Syria was also one of the first states to export natural gas in the Eastern Mediterranean region, alongside Egypt; the state produced a considerable 9.35 bcm of natural gas in 2010 (International Energy Agency 2020). The Syrian government had signed a 25-year long contract to export natural gas to Lebanon through the Gasyle pipeline, which was completed in 2005; the contract was discontinued due to Syria's inability to meet supply demand (Ghoble 2018).

Syria's interest in its potential offshore hydrocarbon resources peaked in the beginning of the 2000s. The company CGG Veritas completed Syria's first offshore 2D seismic survey in 2005 (de Boncourt 2013). Such a survey subsequently led to the establishment of a bidding round for four of Syria's offshore blocks in 2007; however, the process failed as no licenses were awarded (Darbouche, El-Katiri, and Fattouh 2012). Another bidding round was initiated in 2011 and was subsequently cancelled due to the beginning of the Syrian civil war a few months later. Syria produced 380,000 barrels of oil per day prior to the unfurling of the conflict in its highly hydrocarbon productive region, located in the east of its territory (Makieh and Francis 2019). The Syrian oil fields then fell in the hands of Kurdish fighters; the latter seized the territory in control of Daesh with help for the United States' army. Despite the government having gained back control of some hydrocarbon fields in the Deir ez-Zor province, the country's production is currently at an all-time low, with a crude oil production of 961 ktoe and a natural gas production of 4 bcm in 2017 (International Energy Agency 2020). Such numbers represent less than 10% of Syria's precivil war hydrocarbon production (Arab News 2020).

In 2013, the Syrian Ministry of Oil and Natural Resources concluded a contract for offshore exploration and exploitation with the Russian company Soyuzneftegaz; the firm abandoned the project in 2015, claiming the risks associated with the political context were too high (Al Manar

2019; Baccarini and Karbuz 2016; Shurmina and Lyrchikova 2015). The violent endeavors undertaken by the Syrian government during the civil war led to the establishment of grave sanctions against Syria by the United States and the European Union. Both entities prohibit the purchase and importation of hydrocarbon products originating from, or transiting by Syrian territory (Council of the European Union 2012; United States Department of State 2017). American and European firms working in Syria's hydrocarbon industry were therefore obligated to abandon their projects; moreover, other companies deemed wiser to abandon such projects as the produced hydrocarbons could not have been exported to American and European markets. Besides, the Syrian hydrocarbon infrastructure was extremely damaged during the civil war; the government does not have the sufficient capital to undertake repairs and therefore relies on its allies for this matter. Iran also lacks the funds to rehabilitate such deterioration; alternatively, Russia would be able to cover the elevated cost of repairs, totalling close to \$35-40 billion USD (Katona 2018). Such costs keep on increasing as a bomb planted off the coast of the city of Banias exploded in late January 2020, thus damaging infrastructure vital to pump oil to Syria's onshore refineries (Arab News 2020). Sanctions imposed on Syria do not discourage Russia, as the country itself already is subject to American and European sanctions following the Russian annexation of Crimea in 2014.

The Syrian General Petroleum Corporation signed three contracts with the general managers of Russia's Velada LLC and Mercury LLC during the 61st Damascus International Fair in September 2019. Such contracts plan the surveying, drilling and production of onshore hydrocarbons in Syria's central and eastern regions (Azhari 2019c). The hydrocarbon agreements were approved by Ali Ghanem, the Syrian Minister of Oil and Natural Resources; Ghanem declared that such contracts were the result of a joint economic cooperation between Syria and Russia, the two states having established a roadmap between their energy ministries in 2018 (Muraselon 2019). The Syrian government has also been accelerating its offshore hydrocarbon activities since the opening of Lebanon's second offshore licencing round; Oil and Natural Resources Minister Ali Ghanem expects the first hydrocarbon production, which will be carried out by a Russian firm already operating onshore Syria, to begin by 2023 (Azhari 2019b; Nour 2019).

Geopolitical shifts following hydrocarbon discoveries

Eastern Mediterranean states have deep anchorage in hydrocarbon exploration and exploitation. Although such activities have ameliorated states' economies and energy security, they have often contributed to, and sometimes directly provoked the heightening of interstate tensions and disputes. In the beginning of the 21st century, the Eastern Mediterranean was characterized by Israel's salient alliances with Turkey, Egypt and Jordan; however, such strong relationships began to deteriorate in the early 2010s.

The dispute between Israel and Turkey started in 2009 as the latter changed its geopolitical stance to operate a rapprochement with Syria, Iraq and Iran (Amsellem 2014). The Turkish government thus showed its discontent regarding Israel's Operation Cast Lead, which caused the death of more than 1,400 Palestinians; Erdogan publicly criticized Peres at the 2009 Davos World Economic Forum (Amsellem 2016; Institute for Middle East Understanding 2012). Two incidents in 2010 led to the further degradation of Israel and Turkey's relations. First, the Cypriot Minister of Defense and the Israeli ambassador to Cyprus organized a meeting aiming to reinforce Israel and Cyprus military cooperation. Such a convocation was particularly offensive to Turkey, as it does not recognize the Republic of Cyprus; moreover, Turkey and Israel were until then privileged military allies and the two states used to conduct military exercises together (Amsellem 2013). The second incident was the Gaza flotilla raid by the Israeli army on a civilian ship from Turkey; the raid caused the deaths of 9 Turkish civilians (Huet 2013). Such events led to the rupture of all diplomatic, commercial and military ties between Israel and Turkey; it also put a halt to Israel's ambitions of exporting natural gas to Europe through Turkey (Amsellem 2016). The rupture also led to the abandonment of the multipurpose Medstream pipeline project, a prolongation of the proposed Blue Stream II pipeline; the pipeline would have transported hydrocarbons, electricity, water and fiber optics from Turkey to Israel (Cohen and DeCorla-Souza 2011; Huet 2013). The two states revived their diplomatic ties in 2015, following Israel's apology for the flotilla incident; however, the relations are not as strong and stable as they were in the past (Baconi 2017).

The Cast Lead Operation was also highly criticized by the Egyptian public opinion. The government of Hosni Moubarak succeeded in muting the opposition; however, the Arab Spring signed Moubarak's demise in favor of Morsi, an Islamist affiliated with the Muslim Brotherhood organization, of which Hamas is the Palestinian branch (Amsellem 2014). Morsi's government wanted to distance Egypt from Israel; similarly, the Israeli government was reluctant to engage

with the new Egyptian administration. Egyptians were not in favour of their government's cheap energy supply to Israel. Egypt's growing energy demand and the repeated sabotages against its hydrocarbon infrastructure, combined with Israel's gas payment delays, and its indemnisation demands following the repeated supply interruptions led the Egyptian government to halt its hydrocarbon supply to Israel in 2012 (Huet 2013, 20). Such a deterioration in relations halted Israel's intentions of exporting gas to Egypt through the Arish-Ashkelon pipeline, for it to be liquefied and then exported through Egyptian LNG terminals (Amsellem 2016). Sissi's accession to power in Egypt led to the normalization of relations between the state and Israel. As was said previously in this section, Israel currently exports natural gas to Egypt.

Tensions between Israel and Jordan began to escalate in July 2017, after Israel placed metal detectors at the entrances of the al-Aqsa compound; such a decision was perceived as an undermining of Jordan's role as the guardian of Muslim holy places in Jerusalem (Baconi 2017). Moreover, an Israeli guard at the Israeli embassy in Jordan killed two Jordanian civilians under unclear circumstances; the guard was then welcomed as a hero by Netanyahu in Israel after his extradition (Zalzberg 2020). Such events instilled mistrust from Jordan towards Israel, thus casting a shadow over the two states' energy cooperation. In fact, the Jordanian and Israeli governments concluded a deal to construct a pipeline that will transport \$10 billion USD worth of natural gas over 15 years (Tayseer and Benmeleh 2018). The tensions between the two countries led to the increase of public anger in Jordan; opponents of the gas deal claim that the latter will decrease Jordan's energy security as it will render the state more dependent on Israeli supply (Baconi 2017).

The disputes between Israel, Turkey, Egypt and Jordan were not initiated by hydrocarbons, but had consequences on the hydrocarbon projects and the energy security of the involved states. However, in the case of the conflicts between Lebanon and Israel, Gaza, and Israel and Turkey and Cyprus, hydrocarbons led to the heightening of tensions by adding a new layer to the already complex political disputes.

The United Nations Convention on the Law of the Sea (UNCLOS) of 1982 has set a universal framework for the management of offshore resources. UNCLOS defines areas where the coastal states can freely exercise their sovereignty, while establishing rights and obligations that each must respect. The maritime zoning diagram (see Appendix 2) clearly states that each littoral country

profits from its own EEZ, which extends 200 nautical miles starting from its land; this gives them the right to explore and exploit the resources present in this maritime territory. Offshore oil and natural gas fields located in a state's EEZ are therefore legally exploitable by the state they belong to (UN General Assembly 1982). The Mediterranean Sea being very narrow, not at states benefit from the full 200 nautical miles EEZ; maritime borders thus have to be delimited by bilateral agreements between the concerned states. The Mediterranean Sea has historically been subject to litigation related to the geostrategic issues it represents. The discovery of oil and natural gas deposits have only aggravated the tensions linked to the sharing of borders.

The conflict between Turkey and Cyprus is historically inscribed in the Greco-Turkish rivalry. Following communitarian problems between Greek Cypriots and Turkish Cypriots, the Turkish army invaded the north of Cyprus and established the TRNC in 1974 (Huet 2013). Turkey did not sign UNCLOS and denies the rights of coastal states, especially islands such as Cyprus and Greece, to have an EEZ; the Turkish government argues that zones of privilege should not be established in a sea as closed as the Mediterranean (Global Security 2020). The TRNC has not signed UNCLOS either as it is not recognized internationally and is therefore not a member state of the United Nations. Turkey and the TRNC claim sovereignty over Cyprus' EEZ; both entities have called for the halt of hydrocarbon related activities in the absence of a political settlement regarding the territorial dispute (Darbouche, El-Katiri, and Fattouh 2012).



Figure 7 Exclusive Economic Zone of Cyprus (source: International Crisis Group 2012)

Cyprus has delimited its maritime borders with Egypt, Lebanon and Israel in 2003, 2007 and 2010 respectively; the TRNC was not invited to such negotiations. Turkey and the TRNC therefore consider that such agreements do not represent the interests of Turkish Cypriots; both entities also claim that the agreements hinder hopes of reunification of the island (Baccarini and Karbuz 2016). Following the discovery of the Aphrodite gas field in 2011, the Turkish government has threatened to blacklist the firms that would engage in hydrocarbon activities in Cyprus' EEZ, in an attempt to halt the exploitation of the waters (Tagliapietra 2013). Moreover, the TRNC gave the Turkish Petroleum Company the rights to explore and exploit Cyprus' northern waters (Amsellem 2013; Darbouche, El-Katiri, and Fattouh 2012; Huet 2013).

As was said earlier, Cyprus signed an agreement in 2007 to delimit its maritime boundary with Lebanon; however, this accord is flawed as it does not represent Lebanese interests nor UNCLOS principles of equidistance, and it was therefore never ratified by the Lebanese Parliament (Darbouche, El-Katiri, and Fattouh 2012). Article 3 of Lebanon and Cyprus' agreement states that each party should notify the other before establishing definite maritime boundaries with another state, if such borders pass by coordinates 1 or 6 (Huet 2013; MEES 2012). However, Cyprus signed an accord with Israel in December 2010; the latter, being non-signatory to UNCLOS, had never defined its maritime borders prior to engaging in exploration and exploitation activities (Amsellem 2013). Such an agreement was made without consulting Lebanon, although it regards said coordinate 1. Lebanon therefore contested the agreement between Cyprus and Israel and proceeded to unilaterally declare its own maritime boundaries to the UN in August 2010 (Amsellem 2016; Permanent Mission of Lebanon to the United Nations 2010). Lebanon's declaration sets its southern maritime border to point 23, which thus creates a 850 square kilometers overlap with Israel's claims (Abdul Rahim, Godart, and Eid 2017; Amsellem 2014; Huet 2013). Lebanon then asked Cyprus to amend its agreement with Israel since it reflects erroneous border claims, but the Cypriot government refused (Darbouche, El-Katiri, and Fattouh 2012).



Figure 8 Disputed maritime zone between Lebanon and Israel (source: author)

Article 34 of the Vienna Convention on the Law of Treaties claims that a treaty does not create obligations for a third state without its consent (United Nations 1969). If two states sign a treaty agreeing on their maritime boundaries, such as Cyprus and Israel, it does not obligate a third state, such as Lebanon, to abide by said boundary. Such a principle is still relevant although neither Lebanon nor Israel are parties to said convention. Moreover, Israel's coordinate deposit to the United Nations states in its first note that coordinate 1 could be reviewed and modified in order to reach an agreement between the three states regarding the delimitation of their EEZs (Aboultaif 2017; Permanent Mission of Israel to the United Nations 2011).

Such a dispute adds a maritime dimension to the ongoing conflict between Lebanon and Israel. The two countries have been in a state of war ever since the creation of Israel in 1948. Lebanon and Israel have never agreed on a terrestrial border as they do not recognize one another and therefore do not engage in direct negotiations (Huet 2013; Vogler and Thompson 2015). The current border between the two states is not an international boundary; the demarcation is the UNIFIL's blue line, which represents the line of withdrawal after Israel's invasion of Lebanon during the civil war, and its subsequent retreat in 2000 (Darbouche, El-Katiri, and Fattouh 2012).

Lebanon is also facing another maritime border dispute with its northern neighbour, Syria. The Syrian government published its maritime delimitations in March 2019, following Lebanon's declarations of a second offshore licensing round regarding its blocks 1 and 2, which are near the Syrian border (Azhari 2019b). The Lebanese and Syrian maritime claims thus overlap and create a 400 square kilometers ambiguous zone. Syria is not signatory to UNCLOS and has never unilaterally declared its maritime borders to the United Nations. Prior to the Syrian civil war, a Lebanese committee presided by former Minister Jean Oghassabian attempted to negotiate the demarcation of the border; such a work group failed to deliver as the Syrian government did not fully implicate itself in the process (Nour 2019). In 2017, former Lebanese Prime Minister Saad Hariri attempted to mediate with Russian President Vladimir Putin in order to convince the Syrian government to complete the maritime border demarcation, without success. However, Russia proposed itself as a mediator in Lebanon and Syria's border dispute in June 2019; such a reversal of situation might be linked to Novatek's current participation in Lebanon's hydrocarbon activities (Mardasov 2019).

As was previously mentioned, Gaza discovered a substantial gas field in its EEZ in 2000; such a field was never exploited due to the ongoing maritime border dispute between Gaza and Israel. Palestine did not benefit from state privileges until it was granted the non-member state Permanent Observer status at the United Nations in November 2012. The Israeli government was therefore responsible for setting the limits of Gaza's territorial waters. Article 5 of the Jericho-Gaza 1994 agreement gives the Palestinian Authority jurdisdiction over its territorial waters (Government of Israel and Palestine Liberation Organization 1994). Such territorial waters were set to 20 nautical miles off the coasts of Gaza by the Oslo II accords of 1995 (Government of Israel and Palestine Liberation 1995). However, Israel reduced Gaza's territorial waters after the second Intifada of 2000; it decreased from 20 to 12 nautical miles (Benfriha 2019). Following the Israeli government's Cast Lead Operation in 2008, the Gazan territorial waters were once again reduced, reaching a distance of 3 nautical miles off the coast (Huet 2013). Such a jurisdiction decrease therefore hampers the Palestinian Authority's rights over the Gaza Marine field.

The Eastern Mediterranean region's political instability and maritime border disputes pose the problem of the security of the coastal states' hydrocarbon installations. Israel has been increasing its maritime defense budget over the last decade, in order to protect its hydrocarbon infrastructures

and to monitor the actions of Hezbollah on the other side of the border (Vogler and Thompson 2015). While Hezbollah and Hamas do not have navies, they are heavily armed and could use long range weapons in order to damage oil and gas infrastructures. Turkey, on the other hand, possesses a strong naval force which it did not hesitate to deploy to intimidate Cyprus (Darbouche, El-Katiri, and Fattouh 2012). Lebanon and Cyprus do not have navies; however, Lebanon has been augmenting its sea patrolling capacity for future oil and gas platform protection (Huet 2013; Vogler and Thompson 2015).

#### Planned regional energy projects

Such an atmosphere of insecurity has prompted states to nurture new alliances in the region. The degradation of Turkey and Egypt's relations with Israel led to the political isolation of the latter in the region. Such events thus urged Israel to operate a rapprochement with Cyprus and Greece (Amsellem 2016). The Israeli-Cypriot-Greek axis is composed of an economic chapter, which particularly regards energy matters and has been named the "energy triangle"; various projects have been proposed to interlink the energy sectors of Israel, Cyprus and Greece.

The proximity of the Israeli and Cypriot offshore gas fields prompted the project of a joint LNG venture between the two governments, in the city of Vassilikos (Amsellem 2014). However, Vassilikos might not be spacious enough to build a plant of at least three LNG trains of 5 million tons per year of LNG each (Tagliapietra 2013). Moreover, Israel has expressed its wish for the LNG plant to be located on its own territory, in order to have control over revenues, and not be dependent on Cyprus (Tsakiris 2012). Besides, as was mentioned earlier, the security of such an LNG plant on Cypriot ground might be problematic due to the state's ongoing conflict with Turkey.

Israel, Cyprus and Greece, in partnership with the European Union, have also established the EuroAsia Electricity Interconnector project. The 1,200 kilometers-long subsea cable, which is estimated to cost €29 million EUR, will link the Israeli, Cypriot and Greek transmission networks (European Commission 2017). The EuroAsia Interconnector (see Appendix 3) is currently under construction and is expected to be operational in 2 or 3 years (EuroAsia Interconnector 2020).



*Figure 9 EastMed pipeline (source: Shipping Herald 2019)* 

Another project proposed by the Israeli-Cypriot-Greek axis is the EastMed pipeline. The EastMed pipeline will be the longest and deepest underwater pipeline ever created; it will allow the transit of gas from Israel to Cyprus, to Greece and finally to Italy (Weiss 2019). The pipeline will therefore be a technological and economic prowess; its cost is estimated to be around €7 billion EUR (Macaron 2019). In December 2017, Israel, Cyprus, Greece and Italy concluded an initial agreement on the EastMed pipeline (Macaron 2018). The project is also backed by the European Commission, which has categorized it as a Project of Common Interest (Amsellem 2016). Such a pipeline is important to the European Union as it represents a chance of diversifying its natural gas sources away from Russia (Baconi 2017). The United States have also shown their support for the pipeline as Secretary of State Mike Pompeo attended a tripartite meeting between Israel, Greece and Cyprus in Jerusalem in March 2019 (Tugwell 2020). Proponents of the pipeline claim that the EastMed pipeline will further cohesion and security in the Eastern Mediterranean region (Benfriha 2019; Weiss 2019). However, EastMed opponents state that the pipeline will be detrimental to regional security, as it will further deteriorate the Israeli-Cypriot-Greek axis' relations with Turkey (Baccarini and Karbuz 2016; Tagliapietra 2013). In fact, Turkey has expressed its opposition to the pipeline, as the latter passes by Cypriot and Greek EEZ, which are regarded by the Turkish government as Turkish territorial waters. Additionally, experts have claimed that the EastMed pipeline was not commercially viable given its initial investment price, but also given Europe's current shift towards renewable energy (Baconi 2017; Macaron 2018; Tagliapietra 2013; Weiss

2019). Despite such warnings, the Israeli, Cypriot and Greek governments have signed the final EastMed pipeline agreement in January 2020; the accord is to be concluded once Italy signs it (Tugwell 2020).

Israel's reconciliation with Egypt and Turkey has revived old projects and given birth to new ones. Sisi's accession to power in 2014 has brought Egypt and Israel closer. Israel's past plan of exporting LNG through Egypt's Damietta and Idku terminals is therefore feasible. Such a project would be a win-win for both Egypt and Israel, as the first will enjoy transit fees and the latter will not have to pay for infrastructure, as it is already existing (Baconi 2017; Weiss 2019). Israel's excuses to Turkey in 2016 regarding the 2009 flotilla incident signed the end of the two states' diplomatic freeze. Talks have been ongoing for the creation of a pipeline that would connect the Israeli offshore fields to Turkey (Baccarini and Karbuz 2016). Israeli natural gas would then be exported to Europe through the Turkish hub. However, Cyprus has vetoed the part of the pipeline that is to pass by its EEZ (Macaron 2018). Moreover, as was said earlier in this section, Israel and Turkey's current relations are not stable enough to be sustainable in the long term (Baconi 2017).

The birth of the Israeli-Cypriot-Greek axis has precipitated a rapprochement between Turkey and Russia. The two states engaged in the planning and negotiation of a subsea pipeline connecting Anapa in Russia to Lulebugaz in Turkey, a city neighboring the Balkan countries (Astakhova and Sezer 2020). However, Turkish and Russian relations have been highly unstable especially since both countries have been directly involved in the Syrian civil war, supporting different sides; diplomatic ties were cut after Turkey shot down a Russian jet in Syria in 2015 (Gotev 2015). An agreement on the construction of the Turkstream pipeline (see Appendix 4) was signed in 2016 after the restoration of Turkey and Syria's diplomatic ties (Bauomy 2020). The pipeline was completed in 2018 and has been operational since January 2020 (Gazprom 2020). Turkstream reinforces Turkey's ambitions of becoming a regional hub for hydrocarbons. The pipeline is also highly strategic for Russia as it enables it to bypass Ukraine, and to deliver an even larger quantity of natural gas to Europe. However, Turkstream is highly contested by both the European Union and the United States, as it allows Russia to keep its monopoly on European gas supply, thus decreasing European states' energy security (Astakhova and Sezer 2020; Bauomy 2020). The low price of Russian gas makes it highly competitive over other suppliers; the Turkstream pipeline will therefore be a harsh competitor for the EastMed pipeline (Weiss 2019).

# CHAPTER II: ENERGY RESOURCES: A POISONED CHALICE?

# Section A- A source of democratic drawback in Lebanon

#### Initial reactions to potential energy discoveries

The discovery of Lebanon's potential offshore hydrocarbon fields prompted enthusiasm within the Lebanese government. Many public declarations were made by Lebanese officials, flaunting the newfound hydrocarbon potentiality of Lebanon. Government dignitaries, such as the former Minister of Energy and Water Gebran Bassil, have shared information about the potential resources, with figures of 2,690 bcm of natural gas and 850 million barrels of oil, with a 50% probability (Marcel and Obeid 2018; Wood 2014). Geological potential is one of the main factors of a basin's attractiveness for international investments; it is therefore not uncommon for governments to advertise their geological potential in order to attract international investors (Nakhle 2020; Nuhu, Kim, and Heo 2014). Such a campaign proved successful, as the Lebanese offshore area quickly attracted the attention of big oil companies such as Total, Eni, Shell and Exxon to cite a few (Wood 2014).

Additionally, numerous billboards were erected on the sides of Lebanese highways, some depicting high-speed trains and heralding upcoming change in the Lebanese transportation sector, others portraying families and promising free education and healthcare as well as retirement pension for everyone (see Appendix 5). The Ministry of Energy and Water proclaimed the oil and gas revenue would bring economic independence to Lebanon, covering the public debt and creating jobs (Marcel and Obeid 2018; Wood 2014). The message was clear: Lebanon now had energy resources, and countless benefits would follow such a discovery, and change the course of life in the country. The Lebanese government officials thus started using claims about Lebanon's geological potential in order to win domestic support; such behaviour was deemed as unwise by experts, as it led Lebanese citizens into having high and unrealistic expectations about the nascent Lebanese hydrocarbon sector (Marcel and Obeid 2018; Nakhle 2020). Lebanon is a fragile state, and using false political promises subjects the Lebanese citizens to a fallacious sense of upcoming security. Figures of potential resources circulated by government officials were interpreted as proved reserves by non-experts, which is highly misleading for citizens. Since Lebanon's political

system is rooted in the sectarian socio-political culture<sup>25</sup>, claims based on hypothetical riches can lead to and intensify political infighting (Khodr and Uherova Hasbani 2013; Nakhle 2020). The incidence of natural resources, sectarianism and political instability will be further detailed in the second chapter of this study.

Lebanese government officials claimed that the country had rejoined the club of oil-producing states directly after signing the first exploration contracts in 2018. Such behaviour is hasty, and such declarations are misleading. As has been said previously, current estimates surrounding the Lebanese offshore hydrocarbon fields are not concrete, they are only hypothetical. The Lebanese government should not have rushed into displaying the benefits that could result from hydrocarbon revenue before having the results of the exploration activities. Such a situation creates a gap between political promise and political delivery, which could in turn affect Lebanon's reliability in the eyes of foreign investors (Fattouh and El-Katiri 2015)The Lebanese government should have explained to the citizens that the risk of exploration failure is not only existent, but also high. Additionally, the government should have made it clear, from the beginning, that the journey of hydrocarbon production is a lengthy one (Marcel and Obeid 2018). Such a journey can indeed take up to 30 years, as is now clarified on the website of the Lebanese Petroleum Administration, the public institution responsible for the supervision and management of the Lebanese hydrocarbon sector (Lebanese Petroleum Association 2020a). The benefits ensuing from the potential success of exploration activities in the Lebanese offshore which were promised to the Lebanese citizens could therefore take decades to appear.

The Lebanese civil society<sup>26</sup> was quick to show its concerns surrounding the potentiality of hydrocarbon findings in Lebanon. Although it is known for its vigor, the civil society in Lebanon was deeply impacted by sectarianism; its actions and discourse were toned down in order not to offend any religious community, which resulted in its partial paralysis (Kiwan 2013). However, the Lebanese civil society presented a united front regarding the subject of hydrocarbons. Various

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> Political power is distributed equally among the different confessional groups.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> Civil society is defined as the combination of associations and organizations working in the interest of citizens, independently from the state.

actors have expressed their fears surrounding the impact of the hastiness and lack of transparency of the Lebanese government on the energy sector.

The Lebanese civil society fears that the hastiness demonstrated by the Lebanese government surrounding the energy sector, and the long lasting corruption from which Lebanon suffers will make the country prone to the resource curse in the long run. The resource curse is a phenomenon that increases conflict, decreases democratization and perturbs economic stability in resource-rich countries, thus preventing them from benefiting from their natural resource wealth (Natural Resource Governance Institute 2015). Lebanese civil society actors claim that Lebanon could fall prey to the "presource" curse. The latter is defined as the underperformance of economic growth after a commercial discovery is made, but long before any hydrocarbons are produced; it results from the increase of public spending due to the high expectations linked to hydrocarbon production (Courson 2018). As a further matter, petroleum experts affirm that Lebanon has already succumbed to the "pre-presource" curse; the country's economic growth was hampered before a commercial discovery was ever made, as a result of governmental increased spending through borrowing (Atallah 2018; Nakhle 2020).

The discovery of natural resources on the territory of a state can thus have many undesired outcomes. The resource curse is a phenomenon that unfolds in resource-rich countries. Government and public officials will employ corrupt practices in order to profit from the wealth issued from natural resources revenue; the people in power will therefore do anything to remain in power and continue their illicit enrichment (Klare 2009; Nakhle 2020). Officials will therefore increase government spending to kick start the energy sector and to stay in power, which will slow development (Lebanese Oil and Gas Initiative 2017b; Nakhle 2020). The utilization of corrupt practices and the slowing of development will lead to a decrease in democratization and to a perturbation of economic stability, which will increase conflict and instill poverty (Natural Resource Governance Institute 2015). The resource curse therefore is a paradox surrounding the nexus of resource extraction and development, according to which resource-rich countries are not able to benefit from natural resource wealth, and suffer from lower development compared to resource-poor countries (Carbonnier and Brugger 2013).

Some countries are more prone to suffer from the resource curse than others; Lebanon is one of them. The resource curse highly impacts the foundations of peace and democracy as well as the stability of the economy, as it facilitates corruption. Countries suffering from weak governance, social dissolution and teetering economy such as Lebanon are therefore predisposed to suffer from the resource curse, if natural resources were to be discovered and exploited on their territory.

#### Confessionalism and corruption in Lebanon

Corruption is defined as the use of public or private office for personal gain; corruption can take on many forms, from bribery to illicit enrichment, and can be either done on isolated occurrences or systematically (Lebanese Oil and Gas Initiative 2017b). Lebanon has a blatant history of corruption in its public sector. The state earned a score of 28/100 on Transparency International's Corruption Perception Index of 2019; Lebanon is thus one of the most corrupt countries in the world (Transparency International 2020). Moreover, Lebanon has a score of -1.1 on the 2018 Control of Corruption Indicator<sup>27</sup> of the Worldwide Governance Indicator of the World Bank; such an indicator shows the extent to which public power is exercised for private gain (World Bank 2020).

However, despite the serious impact of corruption on Lebanon, the state has not shown serious efforts on combating such a phenomenon. In fact, Lebanese law does not contain an explicit definition of the term corruption. Corrupt practices are legally understood as the different forms corruption can take, such as bribery, embezzlement, abuse of functions and illicit enrichment and are supposedly sanctioned by the Lebanese criminal law (Lebanese Oil and Gas Initiative 2017b).

The legal anti-corruption framework exists in Lebanon; however, it is not implemented as should be. The Lebanese law on illicit enrichment was voted in 1953 and requires public officials to declare their assets at the end of each of their 4 years mandate; such a time gap between declarations allows for corrupt schemes to be undertaken (Transparency International 2015). Moreover, most public officials do not declare their assets, on the basis that they are assuming the same function as the previous 4 years (Alsharabati and Chaer 2015). Lebanon has signed the United Nations Convention against Corruption (UNCAC) in 2006, which led it to criminalize most corrupt

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> The Control of Corruption indicator estimates range from -2.5 to 2.5. France, for example, scored 1.4 on the 2018 Control of Corruption indicator.

practices; however, the most active and used corrupt practices in Lebanon have not been criminalized, such as the bribery of foreign public officials and of officials working in international organizations, and the trading-in of influence, which underlines the limited usefulness of such international conventions on national law (Lebanese Oil and Gas Initiative 2017b). In accordance with the principles of the UNCAC, Lebanon has approved a draft law on whistleblower protection in 2018, 10 years after the proposition of said law to Parliament; such a law protects people who disclose corrupt practices from professional and personal harm (Sadek 2019).

In 2017, Parliament voted on the law on Access to Information, which enhances transparency and accountability as it allows oversight on administrative information. In fact, the law on Access to Information allows anyone to request administrative documents from public offices; however, the law has some exceptions which limit the scope of access (Lebanese Oil and Gas Initiative 2017b). The law provides that any denial of access to information can be directly appealed on to the Anti-Corruption Commission. Said Commission is an oversight body responsible for the control of anti-corruption measures in Lebanon; its creation was provided by the law on Access to Information, and the Commission has yet to be created. Other oversight bodies, such as the Supreme Court exist, but their good functioning is impeded by the intricacies of Lebanese politics; the Supreme Court is responsible for the oversight and prosecution of Presidents and Ministers, but it has never exercised its functions ever since its creation in 1926 (L'Orient-Le Jour 2019).

As was mentioned previously, Lebanon's political system is rooted in the sectarian socio-political culture. Lebanon harbors 18 different confessions; following the Lebanese civil war, which unfurled from 1975 to 1990, the distribution of power among sects was codified into the amended constitution (Republic of Lebanon 1990). The composition of the Lebanese political system thus follows strict rules of roles repartition on the basis of sectarian affiliation; it is the confessional system. The President has to be a Maronite Christian, the Prime Minister a Sunni and the Head of Parliament a Shia. The Council of Ministers and the Parliament have to allocate an equitable number of seats to each confession. The Supreme Court, which is supposed to be independent given its oversight role, is also permeated by confessionalism as its membership is conditional to sectarian belonging (Alsharabati and Chaer 2015; L'Orient-Le Jour 2019).

Confessionalism and corruption form a nexus that has destructive effects on Lebanon. Public power is put to the disposition of the different sectarian groups, and allows the leaders of the latter to stay in power and pursue their interests with no regard to the national interest. Such a nexus thus instils weak governance, as public institutions become non-functional, social dissolution, as the nation lacks unity, and bad economy, as national debt skyrockets. Such characteristics make Lebanon prone to the resource curse, as they push public officials to stay in power in order to benefit from resource wealth to enrich themselves illicitly. In turn, the resource curse makes Lebanon prone to more corruption and more social dissension; the resource curse, confessionalism and corruption nexus therefore acts as a vicious circle.

#### Weak governance

The permeation of confessionalism and corruption in Lebanese state institutions lead to the hindrance of the democratic process as institutions become weak and untrusted by the public. Moreover, Lebanese Ministers often hire technocratic political advisors to assist them in office; such advisors are not public officials and often have a sectarian affiliation, thus highly contributing to the increase of confessional influence over Lebanese institutions. Confessionalism also permeates the legislative body. In Lebanon, Members of Parliament undertake the role of an intermediary between their clientelist sectarian followers on one hand, and the state and its institutions on the other (Mouawad 2019). Sectarian leaders are represented in Parliament by family members and friends; the career of Members of Parliament thus depends on sectarian leaders, and not on the former's mandate as the citizens' representatives.

As was explained in the previous section, Parliament is bestowed with an oversight role that gives it the right to summon Ministers for questioning when the latter are not fulfilling their duties; such a questioning can lead to the withdrawal of confidence from said Ministers and from the Council of Ministers as a whole. However, since each Minister represents a specific confession, and thus safeguards the interests of said confession in the government, the questioning and withdrawal of confidence from a Minister can be seen by sect leaders and followers as an affront. The ability of the Council of Ministers and of the Members of Parliament to discipline a Minister is highly impeded by sectarian affiliation; if a Minister has a strong sectarian backing, his replacement will depend on the decision of sect leaders (International Law and Policy Institute 2013). Besides, any replacement must be conditioned by confessional belonging in order to preserve the confessional equilibrium of the Council of Ministers. The implementation of the Parliament's oversight role is therefore seen as an endangerment to Lebanon's social cohesion, which rests on the coexistence and equity of its different confessional groups.

#### Social dissolution

Confessionalism thus allows communal coexistence, safeguards Lebanese pluralism and engenders democracy through intercommunal dialogue and participation (International Law and Policy Institute 2013). However, confessionalism also reinforces sectarian divisions; political leaders use confession to mobilize followers and maintain the clientelism of the latter through patronage, thus using public resources in order to secure their political power. Confessionalism grants sect leaders an important amount of political power, which greatly contributes to corruption; said sect leaders appoint clientelist officials in state institutions in order to preserve the sect and leader's interests. Such behavior greatly enlarges the gap between the different Lebanese confessional groups, and impedes on the establishment of national cohesion. Politics are deeply personalized and based on contracts between political figures and the confessional group they are attached to (Khodr and Uherova Hasbani 2013).

NGOs and media outlets in Lebanon are also constrained by confessional dynamics, which undermines their work and their potential for collective action (International Law and Policy Institute 2013). Lebanese media outlets are owned by sect leaders and political parties, which allows the personal enrichment of the latter, and thus hinder the independence and objectivity of information (Alsharabati and Chaer 2015). Such political influence on information sources clearly impacts the freedom and liberty of expression, and contributes to the constant decrease of Lebanese national unity.

#### *Teetering economy*

The Lebanese economy is in a vulnerable state: the country suffers from an enormous public debt, it depends on foreign remittances, and the government deficit is persistent (Fattouh and El-Katiri 2015). Moreover, the Lebanese economy is subject to the harsh impact of corruption; around 10%

of the country's GDP is estimated to be lost to embezzlement, tax evasion and illicit enrichment (Alsharabati and Chaer 2015).

The Lebanese public debt has been gradually increasing since 1993, following the issue of treasury bonds and eurobonds<sup>28</sup> by the government. The national public debt thus reached over USD 85 billion \$ in January 2019, which is equivalent to 150% of the GDP (Hamza 2019). The current public debt is thus denominated in two currencies: the Lebanese pound (LBP)-denominated debt, and the dollar (USD)-denominated debt. The former is more manageable than the former, as the Lebanese Central Bank is able to print out more currency to repay it; the latter, however, is more complicated as dollars cannot be printed, and eurobonds can thus not be repaid. Lebanon's foreign currency debt is thus not being repaid due to the country's lack of reserves of dollars. In Lebanon, most of the treasury bonds and eurobonds are held by local banks; around 75% of all Lebanese bank deposits are invested in the national debt (Chaker 2019). The Lebanese government is unable to repay its public debt because of the high rates of return to investors, which exceeds 35% (Salti 2019). Such high return rates are directly due to the fact that the major shareholders of Lebanese banks are politically exposed persons, or are directly linked to politicians (Chaaban 2019). In fact, the elevated rates allowed politically exposed persons, who are also the creditors, to get very high returns on investment.

The high rates of return on investment in the banking sector discourages investors from investing their money in any other sector. The Lebanese economy is therefore a rentier one; the state received an income without increasing its economic and political productivity and development (Beblawi and Luciani 2015). Another source of income for the Lebanese economy was the tourism and services industry; however, such sectors crumbled after the beginning of the Arab spring revolutions and of the Syrian civil war, as foreigners were frightened to visit the country. Moreover, the COVID-19 pandemic travel restrictions and safety measures forced hotels,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> A eurobond is a debt instrument denominated in a currency that differs from the national currency of the indebted country. The name "eurobond" is misleading, as the Lebanese foreign currency-debt is in fact in USD and not in EUR. The appellation comes from the fact that most USD lying outside of the US were the Marshall Plan dollars lent to Europe.

restaurants, beaches, night clubs and bars to close; such businesses were a staple of the Lebanese economy.

The Lebanese job market has been saturated for the past decade. In 2019, unemployment rates reached 23,5% in the 20-24 age group; more than 35% of young graduates are unemployed (Hage Boutros 2019). Such saturation is amplifying the brain drain phenomenon, which consists in the emigration of a country's qualified workforce: 44% of Lebanese graduates leave the country to find a job in North America, Gulf countries, and Europe. Such a number is on the rise, as the number of Lebanese who left the country in 2019 and did not return increased by 42% compared to 2018 (Qantara 2020). Besides, the Lebanese job market is widely impacted by wire pulling and corruption; people acquainted with politically exposed persons secure jobs easily, whereas people applying in traditional and transparent ways encounter more difficulty with employment.

#### The incidence of corruption and confessionalism on the Lebanese energy sector

Similarly to the rest of Lebanese public institutions, the Lebanese Petroleum Administration was also constituted on a confessional basis. As was said earlier, the members of the LPA were appointed along sectarian lines, after months of debate between political factions, which put the Lebanese energy sector in a deadlock (Fattouh and El-Katiri 2015). Seats were given to a representative of each one of the six largest confessional groups in Lebanon (Wood 2013). As was said in the previous sections, the LPA is placed under the tutelage of the MoEW, which limits its independence. Ministries in Lebanon are attributed to different confessional groups in order to respect the sectarian equilibrium of the country. The independence of the LPA is also limited along sectarian lines, seeing as the MoEW is a Ministry allocated to Maronite Christians confessional groups (International Law and Policy Institute 2013). Such a configuration allows the overtake of sectarian interests over the good governance and management of the Lebanese energy sector.

The confessional system can thus put the energy sector on hold, as consensus is needed between all confessional groups in order to take decisions. However, such a system can sometimes have the opposite effect as it prompts the government to take decisions very quickly, thus putting a lot of pressure on administrative bodies, and reducing the overall quality of decisions taken (International Law and Policy Institute 2013).

The Lebanese hydrocarbon sector relies on the same control and oversight mechanisms as other public sectors. The weakness and lack of independence of such mechanisms greatly affect the transparency of the hydrocarbon sector, making the latter more prone to the permeation of corruption and less apt to fighting it (Khodr and Uherova Hasbani 2013). Moreover, the lack of oversight mechanisms prevents processes of accountability in the long run, as oversight bodies are not able to hold public officials accountable for their actions (International Law and Policy Institute 2013). The permeation of confessionalism in the Lebanese energy sector erodes public trust in the state, and also affects the reliability of the state in the eyes of foreign investors and companies (Fattouh and El-Katiri 2015). Such permeation can on the long term hinder the Lebanese energy sector's attractiveness.



Figure 10 Map representing the FSRUs to be built along the Lebanese coast (source: author)

In 2013, Lebanon closed bids for two LNG tenders; the first tender aimed for the installation of an LNG import terminal, and the second tender consisted in an LNG import contract. Candidates for a floating storage regasification unit (FSRU) were shortlisted to be presented to the Council of

Ministers; however, the process was stopped because of Lebanon's political deadlock (AUB Policy Institute 2018). A new tender was launched in May 2018 aiming to design and operate three FSRUs near the coastal cities of Beddawi, Salaata and Zahrani. The study was completed in August 2018 and was submitted to the Council of Ministers. The government's choice of constructing three FSRUs is directly linked to confessionalism; the chosen areas harbor Christian, Shia and Sunni majorities, which would be representative of the three most important confessional groups in Lebanon (Azhari 2019a; Nakhle 2020). However, experts underline that operating three FSRUs will be unnecessary as they will surely be underutilized, thus reducing their competitiveness (AUB Policy Institute 2018). Such a sectarian repartition is a sign of the allotment configuration of the Lebanese state; members of the ruling class divide resources, opportunities and privileges arising from the state between themselves and their respective confessional groups (Fattouh and El-Katiri 2015).

Another hindrance that the Lebanese energy sector faces is the opaqueness regarding the ownership of firms partaking in petroleum activities. Beneficial owners are the persons that ultimately own or control a company or an arrangement, even if the legal ownership of said company or arrangement belongs to someone else (Inter-American Development Bank and Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development 2019). Disclosing beneficial ownership alleviates revenue losses linked to fiscal evasion and corruption. Such a disclosure can also mitigate the effects of the resource curse, which manifest as weak governance and deficient development.

In 2015, fiscal evasion in Lebanon was estimated between \$ 1,3 billion and 5 billion USD, which represents roughly around 2,5 to 10% of the Lebanese GDP (Mahmalat and Atallah 2018; The Daily Star 2018). Lebanon's taxation and collection system suffers from implementation problems, which could be mitigated by avoiding the collaboration of politicians or public servants and hydrocarbon firms (Lebanese Oil and Gas Initiative 2018). Corrupt relationships between firms and governments allow for corrupt practices, such as tax avoidance and tax evasion. Disclosure of beneficial ownership is all the more important seeing as politically exposed persons often hold stakes in companies; such duality creates a conflict of interest, which thus results in corrupt behaviour, and in the exploitation of authority and public function for personal interests (Lebanese Oil and Gas Initiative 2018).

The disclosure of beneficial ownership increases transparency, which in turn, enables accountability by oversight actors such as governmental bodies and civil society. It enables resource-rich countries to improve their governance of the hydrocarbon sector. In Lebanon, beneficial ownership was introduced in the law on tax procedures, which defines the concept and sanctions non-disclosure (Tohme 2019). Beneficial ownership in the context of petroleum activities is tackled in the first annex of the Prequalification decree; companies submitting applications to participate in Lebanese hydrocarbon activities must declare the identity of shareholders holding more than 20% of company shares and must provide an organizational chart of ownership (Republic of Lebanon 2013b). The disclosure of beneficial ownership is also embedded in the 2018 law aiming to strengthen transparency in the petroleum sector. However, such steps are not sufficient to prevent fiscal evasion and corruption and the process should be more detailed and embedded into a clearer text of law.

The OPRL provides that all the proceeds collected by the government from petroleum activities be placed in a sovereign wealth fund (SWF) (Republic of Lebanon 2010). Creating SWFs allows governments to place money in another account rather than directly into the state budget; they are extra-budgetary funds. Such funds can have different objectives, such as saving revenues to spend later, reserving for public investment, and ensuring state autonomy. SWFs are governed by fiscal rules that specify how much money should get deposited and withdrawn from the fund every year; such rules help the fund follow and meet its objectives, while allowing oversight, and thus accountability (Lebanese Oil and Gas Initiative 2018). However, SWFs often enable patronage and corruption, especially when they are created in countries lacking transparency and good governance. Establishing a sovereign wealth fund in Lebanon is therefore not suitable as the country lacks transparency and is institutionally weak; the SWF would hinder political development and would lead to more corrupt behaviour from public officials (Fattouh and El-Katiri 2015).

In November 2017, a draft law for the establishment of a SWF was submitted to the Lebanese Parliament. The draft was rushed through the legislative process, without any public consultation, thus rendering the process opaque. The fund would be divided into two accounts: a savings account which would receive revenue generated from royalties and production sharing, and a development account, which would receive revenue generated from petroleum activities taxes. After review by

experts, the draft law was found to contain loopholes and to lack investment rules and overall structure, thus making it weak and prone to the permeation of corruption (Lebanese Oil and Gas Initiative 2018). The viability of the SWF draft law can be questioned seeing the haste with which it was brought to Parliament. Besides, Lebanon will not be perceiving any petroleum revenue before a decade; fast tracking the SWF draft law thus creates unrealistic expectations which increases public spending and governmental rent-seeking (Nakhle 2020).

Another draft law that was taken to Parliament ahead of its time is the law surrounding the creation of a national oil company (NOC). Similarly to the case of the SWF, the OPRL also provided for the creation of a NOC. A NOC is a hydrocarbon company owned by a national government. States often wish to establish NOCs once hydrocarbon has been discovered on their territory, as it improves the state's governance and oversight on the sector (Lebanese Oil and Gas Initiative 2018). NOCs also lead to an increase in the state's shares of hydrocarbon revenue, as the latter is not split between the state and the hydrocarbon firm anymore.

The challenges of establishing a NOC come from inapt management. Weak governance and oversight lead to the exploitation of NOCs by government officials for personal interest. NOCs are often permeated by corruption in already corrupt countries, such as Lebanon. A draft law for the establishment of a NOC was submitted to the Lebanese Parliament in November 2017, at the same time as the SWF draft law. However, the OPRL provided that the creation of a NOC shall be preceded by the discovery of commercial hydrocarbon findings in Lebanon, which was not yet the case (Republic of Lebanon 2010).

The NOC and SWF draft laws have taken a fast track in Parliament; such a hasty review and implementation may lead to increased government spending and therefore have a negative effect on growth (Courson 2018). This can, in turn, make Lebanon more vulnerable to the resource curse, by subjecting it to the "presource" curse. In fact, Lebanon has yet to produce hydrocarbons; it thus cannot be subjected to the resource curse, which only affects petroleum-producing states. It can, however, fall prey to the "presource" curse, which is defined as the underperformance of economic growth following a commercial discovery of hydrocarbons, but preceding the production of said hydrocarbons (Courson 2018). However, Lebanon being still in the exploratory phase of petroleum activities, the country has yet to make a commercial discovery that is worth exploiting. As was

mentioned earlier, Lebanon is a corruption-stricken country; in order to stay in power, the political ruling class often makes false promises to the population, pledging for a better future. Politicians were therefore quick to talk about the potential benefits of Lebanon becoming a petroleum producer. In this context, Lebanon fell prey to the "pre-presource" curse: the Lebanese government increased its spending by borrowing money, which led to the inflation of the public debt and to the halt of development, long before the discovery of a commercially viable hydrocarbon field (Atallah 2018; Nakhle 2020).

The resource curse-corruption-confessionalism nexus can have a very serious impact on the nascent Lebanese petroleum sector. In fact, they form a vicious circle in which every element reinforces the other. Corruption and confessionalism make a country more prone to suffering from the resource curse. In turn, the resource curse makes a country more vulnerable to corruption, as the ruling class and government becomes less transparent to increase their personal profit, and to confessionalism, as sectarian loyalties are strengthened by the dissolution of national interest. In this regard, the Lebanese energy sector can be seen as an anti-democratic implement in Lebanon.

#### The energy and foreign dependence nexus

However, energy resources are also synonymous with dependence in Lebanon. The country has been dependent on external energy resources for the good functioning of its energy sector ever since the Lebanese civil war in 1975. Lebanon is totally dependent on oil imports; the latter made up 22% of total Lebanese imports in 2017, thus representing about USD 4,3 billion \$ (Sia Partners 2019). 93% of Lebanon's energy supply is imported as oil, from countries such as France, Italy, Russia and Kuwait (AUB Policy Institute 2018; Fayad 2019).

The Lebanese energy sector was also dependent on natural gas imports from 2009 to 2011. Lebanon entered a 25-year long contract with Syria for the import of natural gas to the Lebanese Beddawi power plant (Ghoble 2018). Such imports were made through the Gasyle pipeline, connecting the south of Syria to the North of Lebanon. The contract was signed in 2003, however, it was not honored as the Syrian hydrocarbon production drastically decreased; Syria's natural gas production was not able to meet national energy demands, let alone export quotas (Fattouh and El-

Katiri 2015). Such a production insufficiency, combined with the beginning of the Syrian civil war in 2011, led to the cancellation of the contract.

Lebanon imported natural gas from Egypt through the Arab Gas Pipeline; however, such a supply was interrupted due to various factors (Darbouche, El-Katiri, and Fattouh 2012). In fact, payments were often delayed due to the Lebanese government's lack of punctuality. Moreover, the Arab Gas Pipeline was the target of repeated terrorist attacks on its infrastructure, which led to the disruption of supply (Ghoble 2018). Finally, Egypt's demographic boom and national demand for energy surge led to the country's cessation of hydrocarbon exports by 2011.

Lebanon was thus dependent on Syria and Egypt for natural gas imports. As was explained, such imports were halted early on, and Lebanon's dependency was not appeased. The government thus began importing oil instead of natural gas, in order to produce energy. However, Lebanese power plants were originally designed to run on natural gas, and not oil; while such a design is very common, the lack of options for regional imports of natural gas through pipelines meant that Lebanon had no choice but to run its plants on oil (Fattouh and El-Katiri 2016). Such a choice made the Lebanese power plants less efficient than they were supposed to be.

The Lebanese government intended on reverting back to gas imports through LNG by building FSRUs. However, such units are leased and owned by a shipping company, which reduces the participation of the host country, and increases the dependence on the latter on said company (AUB Policy Institute 2018).

Lebanon's energy dependence does not only surround its energy imports, but also its potential energy production and exports. In fact, Lebanon does not possess the adequate infrastructure to either assess, produce or export the undiscovered hydrocarbons that it potentially holds in its territory. The country is also dependent on future hydrocarbon markets for the export of its potential production.

Lebanese therefore is dependent on external actors to assess and produce hydrocarbons. Lebanon's hydrocarbon industry is relatively recent; the country thus lacks specialization in such a domain. The Lebanese government therefore had to call on foreign companies, such as Geco Prakla, Spectrum, and Petroleum GeoServices in order to realize 2D and 3D seismic surveys of Lebanon's

offshore area (Lebanese Petroleum Association 2020c). Besides, as was explained previously, Lebanon does not yet have a national oil company. While the lack of a public hydrocarbon firm minimizes the permeation of corruption in the production of oil and gas, it highly increases the dependence on foreign actors. Indeed, Lebanon totally depends on the operating consortium composed of Total, Eni and Novatek for the exploration and production phases of its hydrocarbon activities. The training of Lebanese personnel associated with petroleum activities also depends on the companies of the consortium, as they are responsible for providing training and know-how (International Law and Policy Institute 2013).

Lebanon's dependence to export its potential hydrocarbon production stems from the country's lack of hydrocarbon infrastructure. In fact, Lebanon does not have gas liquefaction units that would allow it to export LNG. Moreover, building such infrastructure is very expensive, and might not be viable if hydrocarbon discoveries are not important enough, as the price of infrastructure would be greater than the profit gained from exporting hydrocarbons (Fattouh and El-Katiri 2015; Weiss 2019). It is therefore highly likely that Lebanon will have to use the already existing infrastructure of neighboring states in order to export its potential hydrocarbons. Another potential scenario would be for Lebanon to run a joint-venture export facility in partnership with a neighboring state (Aboultaif 2017; Fattouh and El-Katiri 2016). However, both options imply a certain level of dependence towards foreign actors: on one hand, the dependence is total, as the infrastructure is totally owned and operated by another state, and on the other hand, the dependence is partial, as Lebanon would be implicated in operations alongside the other state.

Besides, Lebanon is also dependent on export markets for the commercialization of its hydrocarbons. In fact, the export and selling of hydrocarbon largely depends on the buying of foreign actors. By the time Lebanon discovers commercial fields, produces hydrocarbons, gets access to the adequate infrastructure, and exports its production, the market could already be saturated (Baconi 2017).

Energy resources could therefore be a source of democratic drawback in Lebanon. Such resources have the potential to exacerbate the already existing corrupt behaviour and confessional loyalties, which can disrupt Lebanon's fragile social cohesion, and further hamper the country's receding

development. Moreover, energy resources could be a source of foreign dependency, thus diminishing Lebanon's frail self-reliance and jeopardizing its security.

## Section B- A factor of regional instability in the Eastern Mediterranean

Hydrocarbon discoveries in the Eastern Mediterranean, as well as potential findings, have heightened the tensions between coastal states. Such riches have also caught the attention of the great geopolitical power, which has contributed to the renewal of their interest in the region.

Energy resources are associated with a higher probability of territorial disputes and access conflicts; such conflicts are more likely to occur at sea, since borders are harder to define, and aggressions are harder to prove and punish (Klare 2009). While legislation regarding the delimitation of maritime spaces and the management of offshore resources exists under UNCLOS, it is not homogeneously implemented in the Eastern Mediterranean, as not all coastal states have ratified the law. UNCLOS principles for the equitable share of EEZs are therefore not applied in the region.

#### Maritime borders disputes

As was mentioned in previous chapters, unclear maritime border delimitations have led to numerous disputes between various states in the Eastern Mediterranean. Lebanon is involved in disputes with each of its neighbors, Syria and Israel; while the discord with Syria is dormant, given the two states' quasi-stable relations, the quarrel with Israel is more hostile. The Lebanese maritime border claim overlaps with Syria's in the north, creating an ambiguous zone of nearly 400 square kilometers, in which sovereignty is contested (Nour 2019).

In the south, Lebanon's maritime border claim overlaps with Israel's on an area of 850 square kilometers (Abdul Rahim, Godart, and Eid 2017). The maritime border conflict has resulted in threats by both the Lebanese and Israeli governments to use military force if one violates the maritime boundaries claimed by the other (Amsellem 2014; Vogler and Thompson 2015). In fact, Israeli Minister of National Infrastructures Uzi Landau warned that Israel would not hesitate to use force to protect its interests and defend its hydrocarbon fields (Ferziger and Wainer 2010). Such a threat
was immediately reciprocated by the Lebanese Minister of Energy and Water, who issued a statement claiming Israel would face consequences upon violation of UNCLOS (Mostafa 2016).



Figure 11 Maritime border disputes between Lebanon and its neighbors (source: author)

Negotiations were supposed to be conducted by American and Cypriot envoys to Lebanon and Israel. However, such talks were interrupted by Hezbollah, whose interventions in Syria's civil war are causing political turmoil with the United States and Israel (Weiss 2019). Moreover, Hezbollah has also threatened Israel with the use of force and has warned the Lebanese population against the Israeli government's unlawful extension of maritime sovereignty in Lebanese waters (Darbouche, El-Katiri, and Fattouh 2012). Negotiations resumed in 2018, with the visit of American Secretary of State Rex Tillerson and his assistant David Satterfield to Lebanon. The American diplomats reiterated their 2012 maritime border proposal, giving two third of the contested area to Lebanon, and a third to Israel; such a proposal was deemed as unacceptable by Head of Parliament

Nabih Berri. Hezbollah's Hassan Nasrallah called on Lebanese officials not to fall for such unjust mediation (Barrington and Francis 2018). The sect leader reignited tensions by warning Israel that their hydrocarbon infrastructure could very likely be targeted if necessary; such threats were backed by the Lebanese Supreme Defense Council, the governmental body responsible for national defense (Shama 2019c).

The hostile behaviour of both the Lebanese and Israeli government regarding the management of offshore resources is directly linked to their respective geopolitical goals. Lebanon is in the midst of a severe economic crisis; the government firmly believes that the revenue issued from the sale of potential hydrocarbon production could help the country repay its huge national debt (Shawish 2019). Lebanon thus claims full ownership of the contested area, as it represents the hope of a better future for the country. Israel, on the other hand, is concerned with its national security, which it deems at risk because of Iran's increasing involvement in the Middle East and the Eastern Mediterranean (Bornstein 2018; Musmar 2020). Besides, Israel has been working towards achieving energy security since the beginning of the 21st century; the Israeli energy sector is highly dependent on the hydrocarbons the government imports, and that it now produces, for its good functioning, hence the need to protect the Israeli offshore fields in the Eastern Mediterranean sea (Bahgat 2011).



Figure 12 Map representing the EEZ claims of Cyprus, the TRNC and Turkey (source: author)

Turkey is also embroiled in numerous disputes pertaining to maritime border delimitations. Such discord stems from Turkey's geopolitical interests in the Mediterranean sea: Turkey has the longest shoreline in the Eastern Mediterranean and considers the sea to be vital for its internal security, as well as for its power projection plans in the Middle East (Shama 2019a). Turkey thus denies the right of coastal states, especially Cyprus, to an EEZ, as the latter would block its full access to the sea. In 1974, Turkey invaded the northern part of Cyprus, and created the Turkish Republic of Northern Cyprus; such political entity is only recognized by Turkey (Huet 2013). The Turkish government thus claims its rights to an EEZ through the TRNC, and calls for the cessation of petroleum activities in Cyprus' EEZ until the settlement of the maritime border dispute (Darbouche, El-Katiri, and Fattouh 2012). Such actions have led to the heightening of tensions between Turkey and Cyprus; at the same time, the Turkish government had committed numerous foreign policy blunders in the Middle East. In fact, in 2009, Turkey operated a geopolitical rapprochement to Arab states, and reiterated its continuous support for Hamas, which contributed to the degradation of its long-time alliance with Israel (Amsellem 2014). Turkish ties to Egypt were also highly hampered by Erdogan's blatant support for Egyptian ex-President Morsi, who had links to the Muslim Brotherhood, and his despising of Al-Sisi (Shama 2019b).

Turkey had thus successfully isolated itself in the region; the degradation of its relations with Cyprus and Israel pushed the two states closer together. This led to the creation of the Israeli-Cypriot-Greek axis, which were now tied by their hostility towards Turkey (Amsellem 2016). The emergence of such an alliance led to the political and economic marginalization of Turkey, who feels threatened since. The Turkish government thus took a series of measures to reinforce its presence in the Eastern Mediterranean Sea; Turkey sent warships to Cyprus' EEZ on various occasions in order to prevent Noble and Eni's ships from conducting seismic surveys and well drillings in the Cypriot EEZ (Darbouche, El-Katiri, and Fattouh 2012; Macaron 2018; Vogler and Thompson 2015). Turkish ships have illegally drilled wells in Cyprus' EEZ, which prompted the Cypriot and Greek governments to call for sanctions to be imposed in 2019 (Weiss 2019). In late 2019, Turkey signed a maritime deal with Libya, demarcating the two countries' maritime borders. The agreement also gave the Turkish government the right to conduct hydrocarbon activities in Libyan waters. The maritime deal creates a water corridor between Turkey and Libya, thus overlapping with Greek territorial waters along Crete, as well as Cypriot and Egyptian waters (see

Appendix 6). This agreement, considered as illegal by Greece, Cyprus and Egypt, as well as the European Union, would hinder the construction of the EastMed pipeline, which was scheduled to pass by the waters claimed by Libya (Shama 2019b; Tasci 2019). Such a strategic move will surely obstruct the EastMed pipeline project and serve as a legal basis for Turkish aggressive behaviour towards Israel, Cyprus and Greece in the Eastern Mediterranean (Cohen 2020).

Turkey aspires to become an energy hub linking the Middle Eastern and Eastern Mediterranean gas fields to European markets. Turkey benefits from a unique geographical position, linking Europe and the Middle East; this fact is at the core of the Turkish foreign policy, and is also important in the European Union's relations to Turkey (Wigen 2012). Turkey being a bridge between Europe and the Middle East also means that it is a link between hydrocarbon consumers and hydrocarbon producers. Turkey could become the energy corridor of the region by harboring regional hydrocarbon pipelines on its territory. Such a Turkish energy platform would render the country indispensable to both energy consumers and energy producers; energy consumers will depend on Turkey to access energy resources, while energy producers will depend on Turkey to monetize their production. Besides, such a strategy would allow Turkey to diversify its own energy sources, thus reducing its energy dependence on Russian energy imports (Shama 2019a).

# Regional naval arms race

States located in the Eastern Mediterranean have witnessed an increase in their energy nationalism; the latter is defined as the assertion of control over energy resources located in a state's territory (Milina 2013). Energy resources are turned into geopolitical weapons, and energy geopolitics become a driver in the foreign policy of states. The discovery of offshore hydrocarbons, the maritime borders dispute, and the diverging geopolitical views of the diverse actors in the Eastern Mediterranean has led to an upheaval in the security environment of the countries. Such a change has provoked an unequalled naval arms race in the region.

Turkey is the strongest naval power in the Eastern Mediterranean; tensions related to hydrocarbon findings and maritime border disputes have highly contributed to the expansion of the Turkish naval capability (Rubin and Eiran 2019). Turkey is using its naval strength to assert its hard-power dominance over states in the Eastern Mediterranean (Shama 2019b). In 2018, Turkish vessels

stopped an exploration ship operated by Italy's Eni from conducting hydrocarbon activities in the Cypriot EEZ (Macaron 2018). In 2019, Turkish Foreign Minister Mevlut Cavusoglu declared that no action could be taken in the Eastern Mediterranean without the approval or participation of Turkey (Hurriyet Daily News 2019). The government then proceeded to launch its biggest naval exercise to date, titled *Blue Homeland*; the doctrine surrounding this exercise aims to achieve and consolidate Turkey's control of the three seas surrounding it, including the Mediterranean sea (Pinko 2020). Moreover, Turkey considers deploying its S-400 defense missile system along its southern coast, in order to protect its hydrocarbon exploration ships roaming the Eastern Mediterranean sea (Courcoulas 2019; Shama 2019b).

Israel is also increasing its naval power for two reasons: to strategically deter Iranian nuclear ambitions on one hand, and to protect its newly acquired hydrocarbon infrastructure and hydrocarbon fields on the other (Eiran and Malin 2013). In 2013, the Israeli navy was made responsible for the protection of Israeli gas fields and infrastructure, which led to the acquiring of nine submarines, to the purchase of four SAAR 6 corvettes from Germany, and to the development of unmanned vehicles such as the Seagull and Protector ships (Rubin and Eiran 2019). Israel has conducted numerous joint military exercises with Cyprus and Greece in the context of the Tel Aviv-Nicosia-Athens axis; the strategic chapter of Israel, Cyprus and Greece's cooperation consists in a military alliance. The Israeli and Cypriot governments signed common military agreements following the discovery of Aphrodite in 2011; such accords allow the Israeli army to fly over and navigate the Cypriot territory, as well as to land on Cypriot military bases, in exchange for Israeli naval protection of Cypriot hydrocarbon fields (Amsellem 2013; Huet 2013; Vogler and Thompson 2015). Additionally, Greece has allowed Israel's air force to train in Greek airspace; the two states have also been conducting joint naval defense exercises for the protection of offshore hydrocarbon infrastructures (Amsellem 2014; Tagliapietra 2013).

Egypt has recently increased its navy following the widening of the Suez Canal, and the discovery of its two large hydrocarbon fields, Zohr and Noor. Egypt boosted its military presence in the Eastern Mediterranean sea by purchasing two Mistral amphibious assault ships, a FREMM multipurpose frigate, four submarines, and four missile-launching corvettes from Germany, France and Italy (Rubin and Eiran 2019). Greece too, upgraded its navy by acquiring frigates, submarines, and helicopters, in order to catch up with Turkey's naval development (Kahraman 2019). The

Egyptian and Greek governments have also carried out several military drills in partnership with Cyprus. Such exercises represent a threat to Turkey as it is in bad terms with all three participating countries; moreover, one of the drills took place only 20 kilometers from the coast of Turkey, thus representing an affront to the Turkish government (Shama 2019c).



#### The involvement of great powers in the Eastern Mediterranean

Figure 13 Map representing the naval presence of France, the United States and Russia in the Eastern Mediterranean (source: Le Monde 2017)

The undemarcated maritime borders, overlapping maritime claims and contested sovereignty areas have thus sustained a climate of tension between regional actors that heighten the risk of maritime accidents; minor incidents at sea could therefore be perceived as provocation and thus rapidly escalate (Shama 2019c; Zhukov 2013). Such tensions have been intensified by the involvement of great powers in such regional disputes.

In fact, the European Union and the United States were very supportive of Cyprus in the dispute opposing the latter to Turkey. The European Union instilled sanctions over Turkey: financial assistance to the Turkish government was reduced by  $\in$  145,8 million EUR for 2020, and loans issued to Turkey by the European Investment Bank were put under review (Tidey 2019). The United States' Secretary of State Pompeo also showed his support to Cyprus by meeting with the Cypriot Minister of Foreign Affairs three times over the span of three months in late 2019. Pompeo also issued threats against Turkey, claiming that no country could take Europe<sup>29</sup> hostage (Brunnstrom and Maltezou 2019). In June 2019, the United States' Congress passed the Eastern Mediterranean Security and Energy Partnership Act. Such an act intends to upgrade the American foreign policy in the Eastern Mediterranean, and to work with key American partners in the region such as Israel, Cyprus and Greece ((Kırıkçıoğlu 2019). Such a stance by the European Union and the United States is offensive to Turkey as the latter is in the midst of hostilities and tensions with Cyprus and Greece, and currently suffers from damaged relations with Israel. Turkey claims that the European Union's and the United States' support for the Israeli-Cypriot-Greek alliance, and its disregard for the TRNC's rights, contribute to the heightening of tensions and political instability of the Eastern Mediterranean region (Güney 2019).

#### a. Russia

Moreover, geopolitical powers have been increasingly projecting their own maritime power in the Eastern Mediterranean region. Russia, for example, has many declared goals in the Eastern Mediterranean: it wants to transform the region in a zone of political and military stability, and to ensure a permanent and sufficient naval presence in the region (The Russian Federation 2015). Russia also wants to expand cruise passage from Crimea and Krasnodar, passing through the Black Sea, the Bosphorus and Dardanelles straights, to the Mediterranean Sea. Moreover, Russia held many naval exercises in the Mediterranean: it organized a large exercise in August 2018, which deployed more than 25 vessels, and held a ten-day long joint exercise with the Chinese naval forces in May 2015 (Guo 2015; Wyland 2018). Russia has also reinstated its fifth operational squadron, deployed naval platforms and expanded its naval facility in Tartus, Syria, in the context of the Syrian civil war (Rubin and Eiran 2019). Russia is thus cultivating its alliances in the Eastern Mediterranean region by deepening its involvement in Syria, but also by issuing a rapprochement with Cyprus.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> The Republic of Cyprus is a member state of the European Union; a threat against it is seen as a threat against the European Union as a whole.

In 2015, Russia and Cyprus signed an agreement allowing Russian ships and vessels to access Cypriot portuary facilities; besides, Cyprus receives the largest part of Russian foreign direct investments since 2010 (Grove 2015; Tagliapietra 2013). Such aims and actions underline Russia's hegemonic tendencies in the Eastern Mediterranean region. Russia has also been involved in the energy field of the Eastern Mediterranean. Russian hydrocarbon firms, such as Novatek and Soyuzneftgaz are involved in the petroleum activities of Lebanon and Syria, thus giving Russia a first-person view of recent gas developments in the Eastern Mediterranean. Moreover, Russia has constructed the TurkStream pipeline in partnership with Turkey, which was inaugurated in January 2020. Such a pipeline reinforces Russia's presence in the Eastern Mediterranean by ensuring that its gas remains at the most competitive prices for access to European markets through Turkey. However, while TurkStream broadens the area of action of the potential Turkish energy hub, it also hinders the latter. In fact, by transiting Russian natural gas, TurkStream does not comply with European laws on monopoly, which hinders its access to European markets. TurkStream therefore counters Turkish efforts to establish itself as an energy hub in the Eastern Mediterranean, thus reinforcing the need for Russian gas supply to Europe. Moreover, the pipeline impedes on Turkish goals of reducing Turkey's own dependency on Russian hydrocarbons.

#### b. The United States

The entry of Russia in the Eastern Mediterranean was heavily facilitated by the United States' gradual military retreat from the Middle East, following former US President Obama's doctrine. Besides, said retreat is not total, and the United States' navy participated in a cruise missile assault with a submarine in Syria, following Syrian President Bashar al-Assad's use of chemical weapons in April 2018 (Copp 2018; Rubin and Eiran 2019). The United States' then proceeded to deploy the Truman Carrier Strike Group, an aircraft carrier, in the Mediterranean Sea. Similarly to Russia, the United States' has numerous goals to achieve in the Eastern Mediterranean. The two main goals revolve around Syria and Turkey. First, the United States' hope to resolve the Syrian civil war, which will in turn stop Iran's power expansion in the region, and reduce the likelihood of an Israeli-Iranian conflict in Syria (Alterman et al. 2018). By getting involved in the Syrian conflict, the United States' also hopes to contain Russia's power projection plans through the Syrian territory in the Eastern Mediterranean. The second American goal in the Eastern Mediterranean is to manage the growing divergences between the United States' and Turkey: the United States

wants to reorient the Turkish government's foreign policy towards the West, and to rebuild their former military ties, as the American government heavily relied on Turkish bases in the past (Alterman et al. 2018). As was mentioned earlier, the United States' Congress passed the Eastern Mediterranean Security and Energy Partnership Act in June 2019. Such an act clearly underlines the American goal of containing Turkey's military expansion in the region. The act lifts the arms sale prohibition to Cyprus, gives a US 3 billion \$ military aid to Cyprus, and halts the sale of F-35 aircrafts to Turkey, if the latter proceeds with the purchase of the S-400 air defense system from Russia (Hellenic Leaders 2019). Moreover, the act aims to improve energy cooperation between the United States and the Eastern Mediterranean countries, namely Israel, Cyprus and Greece, by establishing a "United States-Eastern Mediterranean Energy Center". The United States' government has been rather active in mediation talks linked to energy disputes in the Eastern Mediterranean, especially in the context of the Israeli-Lebanese maritime dispute. While such talks have not led to the resolve of said dispute, they have given the United States' the role of mediator in the region. Besides, the American hydrocarbon firm Noble has been involved in petroleum activities in Israel and Cyprus ever since the 2010s; this involvement has not helped improve the energy cooperation between the United States and Eastern Mediterranean countries, as Noble is a private, and not public firm. In July 2020, the American oil major Chevron announced the acquisition of Noble Energy. Such an acquisition will allow Chevron to enter the Eastern Mediterranean hydrocarbon landscape through activities in Israel and Cyprus. Chevron had prequalified as a potential operator in Lebanese hydrocarbon activities back in 2013; however, the acquisition of Noble are likely to change such a prequalification, as the Lebanese government will not accept the involvement of a hydrocarbon firm participating in activities in Israel (Zahr 2020).

# c. The European Union

The European Union was the first great geopolitical actor to get involved in the Eastern Mediterranean region, in the context of the European Neighborhood Policy. Such a policy planned a light integration of regions surrounding the European Union by promoting European rules and values in exchange for technical and financial assistance. The European Union's interest in the Eastern Mediterranean is highly focused on the energy dimension of the region. Natural gas holds an important place in the European Union's energy strategy, as it is considered as a fuel aiding the transition to renewable energy (European Commission 2016). The main natural gas source of the

European Union is Russia, seconded by Norway; the latter however, is facing declines in production as its fields have reached their maximal production capacity. Such a decline means that the European Union will be increasingly dependent on Russia for gas supply in the future; such a dependence has heightened the European Union's energy insecurity as it will be vulnerable to supply disruptions caused by geopolitical conflicts with Russia (Stergiou 2019). The prospect of an Eastern Mediterranean gas hub is therefore very attractive for the European Union, as it will allow the latter to diversify its energy sources. The European Union has therefore installed a Euro-Mediterranean energy cooperation through the Union for the Mediterranean (UfM); the UfM is a transgovernmental organization aiming for the convergence towards european values, while promoting the integration of European and Mediterranean energy markets. Following the Arab spring revolutions of 2010, the UfM has also tried to implement renewable energy projects throughout Mediterranean countries, in order to facilitate a switch to clean energy; such a project failed in 2013 due to a lack of implication of European countries (Prontera 2019). The European Union thus switched to bilateral energy partnerships with Eastern Mediterranean countries. The most important one is its partnership with Egypt; both actors signed a Memorandum of Understanding on strategic energy partnership for the 2018-2022 period in 2018. Such a memorandum offers technical and financial assistance for the reform of the Egyptian energy sector, and clearly supports the creation of a gas hub in Egypt. Moreover, numerous European hydrocarbon firms have been involved in the petroleum activities conducted in Eastern Mediterranean countries, such as France's Total and Italy's Eni. Besides, European states have been cultivating their alliances with Eastern Mediterranean countries by selling them naval armaments to increase their naval capacity, thus allowing them to protect their hydrocarbon fields and infrastructures. The European financial support to the creation of a gas hub in Egypt, and military support to Eastern European countries is inscribed in a policy of containment of Turkey and Russia. The creation of a gas hub in Egypt using Egyptian LNG export facilities would undermine Turkey's potential role as a hydrocarbon hub using regional pipelines. Moreover, relying on Egypt for the export of hydrocarbons would put a halt to Russian monopoly on European energy markets.

# d. China

China has been growingly involved in the Eastern Mediterranean since the beginning of the past decade. The region is important to China in the context of its Belt Road Initiative. In fact, the Eastern Mediterranean connects two regions that are important to Chinese interests; on one hand, Europe, which is the target market of Chinese manufacturing, and on the other, the Middle East, which harbors oil producing countries as well as Chinese allies (Putten 2016). China has been heavily investing in the transportation, energy and defense fields of the region; from 2012 to 2017, energy investments in Egypt, Greece and Jordan reached nearly US 20 billion \$, while transportation investments in Egypt, Greece and Israel reached US 11,3 billion \$ (Toolan, Bird, and Hoshovsky 2020). The Belt and Road Initiative has a land and a maritime dimension (see Appendix 7); China has therefore invested in land infrastructure, such as railroads, mainly in Eastern Europe, in order to facilitate merchandise transportation to European markets. The biggest part of Chinese investment has gone to maritime infrastructure. The Chinese Ocean Shipping Company (COSCO) has been operating two piers at the Piraeus port in Greece since 2009, which has led to a 600% increase in portuary traffic from 2009 to 2018 (Selcuk and Kahraman 2019; Toolan, Bird, and Hoshovsky 2020). In 2021, China will also be operating the Israeli port of Haifa for a period of 25 years; such an agreement has led the United States' government to warn Israel about security concerns, stemming from China's involvement on its territory (Ben-Gedalyahu 2020). Although China's involvement in the Eastern Mediterranean has been primarily economic, it has also military motivations. As was mentioned previously, China and Russia conducted joint naval military exercises in the Mediterranean Sea in 2015. Such exercises increased the concerns of the European Union and the United States; however, China has also conducted naval drills with NATO in the same time frame. A couple of years earlier, in 2011, the Chinese navy rescued 30,000 Chinese nationals from Libya, in cooperation with the Greek navy; such an operation further reinforced the ties between the two countries (Tzogopoulos 2017). Therefore, it seems that China is adopting a policy of non-alignment towards the great powers operating in the Eastern Mediterranean.

As was demonstrated, the discovery of hydrocarbon fields, the division of EEZs amongst countries and the geopolitical challenges resulting from such actions have renewed the interest of regional actors and great geopolitical powers in the Eastern Mediterranean. Until now, maritime issues in the region, such as the demarcation of maritime borders, the securitization of offshore hydrocarbon fields, infrastructure and export routes have mostly been answered by unilateral actions (Rubin and Eiran 2019). However, such security issues would be better tackled by collective action. In fact, the Eastern Mediterranean qualifies as a regional security complex. The latter is defined as a group of states that are continually affected by security issues emanating from a specific geographic area; such states are interconnected and any action taken by any state, or any development happening inside a state, can have a major impact on the rest of all the complex (Lake and Morgan 2010). In this case, the factor that binds the Eastern Mediterranean states together as a regional security complex is the energy-related security dynamic (Stivachtis 2019).

Although the Eastern Mediterranean can be considered as a regional security complex, it cannot be considered as a region, such as the following definition implies: a group of states being geographically close and interconnected through culture, ideas and values (Paul 2012). In fact, states in the Eastern Mediterranean do not display a common set of ideas and values, and do not share the same culture, unlike other regions such as the European Union. Such differences and dissimilarities can explain why the Eastern Mediterranean has failed to organize itself as a region and to further cooperate on security issues affecting all states (Rubin and Eiran 2019).

In July 2019, the East Mediterranean Gas Forum was held between energy ministers from Israel, Cyprus, Greece, the Palestinian Authority, Jordan, Egypt and Italy. The former American Energy Secretary Rick Perry and the former Commissioner of Energy of the European Union Miguel Arias Cañete were also present (Stevenson 2019). Such a forum aims to create a regional gas market in order to ensure security of supply and demand in the region; the forum also aims to lower infrastructure cost for regional hydrocarbon projects (Ismail and Ismail 2020; Weiss 2019). Another meeting was held in January 2020; during the conference, the attending energy ministers approved the shift of the forum to a regional organization (Israeli Ministry of Energy 2020). Following such a decision, France asked to join the organization as a member, while the United States asked to become an official observer (Amlôt 2020). The interest given by external states to such a regional organization denotes its geopolitical importance. Yet, three key regional states are missing from the Forum: Turkey, Syria and Lebanon. Turkey, on one hand, is still undertaking illegal drillings in Cyprus' EEZ despite the European Union's warnings, and was thus not invited to participate in the forum. Such a blatant disregard towards Turkey makes the Eastern Mediterranean Gas Forum

seem like an anti-Turkey axis, which could, in the long term, drive to a heightening of regional tensions (Shama 2019c). Syria was not invited either, as the country is still subject to many international sanctions resulting from el-Assad's government's hostile behavior towards the Syrian population. Another reason as to why Syria was not invited could be its close ties to Russia; Syria's participation in the Eastern Mediterranean Gas Forum could therefore be counterproductive to regional states', as well as the European Union's and the United States' effort to diversify natural gas sources away from Russia. Lebanon, on the other hand, is in a diplomatic rupture with Israel, which prevents it from joining the Eastern Mediterranean Gas Forum, which is an Israeli initiative. However, Lebanon's attendance could be highly beneficial for its nascent hydrocarbon sector, thus allowing the state to inscribe itself in the regional energy landscape by forming alliances with fellow producing countries and by joining already existing export schemes.

# CHAPTER III: ENERGY RESOURCES: A TOOL OF SUSTAINABLE DEVELOPMENT

# Section A- A driver towards progress in Lebanon

In the previous chapter, the negative impact stemming from energy resources on the governance of a country was analyzed. It was concluded that the exploitation of energy resources in a country suffering from corruption, weak institutions and social disunity led to the phenomenon of the resource curse. The resource curse then locked the country in a vicious circle of corrupt behavior at the expanse of the population, poor governance, and civil tensions.

However, the potentiality of energy resources in Lebanon has also had positive outcomes. In fact, potential energy discoveries were a driver towards better governance, sustainable development and energy diplomacy in Lebanon.

Hydrocarbon resources are tantamount to hope in Lebanon since they are likely to represent a cash inflow if the quantities are deemed enough for it to be exported. Cash inflow would consequently translate in the amelioration of national infrastructure, in the creation of a sovereign wealth fund that could profit future generations, or in the reimbursement of the Lebanese national debt. The latter is massive as it amounted to 140% of the Lebanese GDP in 2019 (Banque du Liban 2019; International Monetary Fund 2019).

### Potential discoveries are a driver to better governance

The geological survey conducted by the United States in 2010, and the early hydrocarbon discoveries made by the occupied Palestinian territories, Israel and Cyprus drove the Lebanese government to conduct its own petroleum activities in its offshore area. In order to do so, Lebanon first worked towards the demarcation of its maritime borders with its neighbors in accordance with the principles of UNCLOS. Lebanon had signed an agreement with Cyprus in 2007 in order to delimit the countries' maritime borders; however, such a deal was flawed as it did not represent Lebanese interests and was never ratified by the Lebanese Parliament (Darbouche, El-Katiri, and Fattouh 2012). Lebanon thus took steps in accordance with good conduct in order to edit such an

agreement with Cyprus; the Cypriot government refused, having signed another agreement to demarcate its own border with Israel. The delimitations issued by Cyprus and Israel deprived Lebanon of 850 square kilometers of maritime territory (Aboultaif 2017). The Lebanese government thus sent its unilateral delimitations of its maritime borders to the United Nations in July 2010; such an action is in accordance with international law as the Vienna Convention on the Law of Treaties provides that an agreement signed between two states does not create obligations for a third state, without the consent of the latter (United Nations 1969).

The Lebanese government has ratified various international laws aiming to fight corruption, and thus, to better national governance. Lebanon ratified the UNCAC in 2009, and displayed genuine efforts towards compliance to said convention. The UNCAC is the only anti-corruption international treaty that is legally binding to ratifying states; parties to the convention have to cooperate with others in order to fight corruption and corrupt practices on a transnational level. In order to comply with principles of the UNCAC, Lebanon has criminalized most corrupt practices in its criminal code, such as bribery, trading-in of influence, embezzlement, abuse of functions, money laundering, concealment, and participation or attempt to participate in corrupt behavior. The criminal sanctions relating to corrupt practices are deemed as dissuasive enough by the United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime (UNODC) (United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime 2015). In a report reviewing the implementation of the UNCAC treaty in Lebanon, the UNODC called for the criminalization of other corrupt practices such as the bribery of foreign officials and illicit enrichment, for the protection of corruption whistleblowers, and for the lifting of banking secrecy when necessary (United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime 2015). In accordance of articles 32 and 33 of the UNCAC, relating to the protection of witnesses, experts, victims, and reporting persons, the Lebanese Parliament approved the Law on Whistleblower Protection in 2018; such a statute allows for the protection of persons disclosing corrupt practices to the authorities (Sadek 2019; United Nations 2004). Moreover, in the wake of the October 2019 revolutions in Lebanon, the Lebanese Parliament passed a law in late May 2020 for the lifting of banking secrecy for public officials (AFP 2020, 2020). Lebanon suffers from a lack of enforcement of the rule of law; promulgated laws are therefore not as widely enforced as they should be (World Bank 2020). Saying that the promulgation of anti-corruption laws will drive the country into corruption-free governance is wrong; however, the passing of such laws in a corruption-ridden country such as Lebanon is a step forward in the establishment of good and transparent governance.

The institutional and legal framework encompassing the Lebanese petroleum sector is deemed as in line with international standards and good practices by international and national experts. The structure of the sector integrates necessary elements, adjusted to fit the Lebanese social and political context (International Law and Policy Institute 2013). In fact, the regulator of the petroleum sector, the Lebanese Petroleum Administration, is confessionally designed and is subject to the political control of the Council of Ministers, which is also based on confessionalism. While such an approach might increase confessional loyalties, as was seen in the previous chapter, it can allow the Lebanese petroleum sector to continue working in times of political deadlock, which happens often in the country. As for the legal petroleum framework, it also fits international best practices and the Lebanese context. Lebanon opted for a concise and brief framework, the OPRL of 2010, which is often supplemented by ministerial decrees aiming to give precisions to certain provisions. Such a system allows for the nascent Lebanese petroleum sector to evolve with time and thus enhance itself. The OPRL, the PAR, the Tender Protocol and the EPAs form a coherent legal framework allowing the good carrying out of petroleum activities in Lebanon (Lebanese Oil and Gas Initiative 2018).

Many steps were taken for the enhancement of transparency throughout the establishment of the Lebanese petroleum sector. Lebanon opted for competitive bidding in order to maximize fair competition, openness and equality between participating companies (Lebanese Oil and Gas Initiative 2018). Transparency towards involved petroleum firms will instill the interest of potential future investors in the Lebanese petroleum sector.

Besides, the Lebanese Parliament voted two laws in order to strengthen governmental transparency. In 2017, the Law on Access to Information was passed; such legislation allows the request of administrative documents from any public office in Lebanon. Said law also calls for the creation of an anti-corruption commission; such a commission would be tasked with the investigation of corruption claims in the public sector, and would oversee the good implementation of anti-corruption laws. The National Anti-Corruption Commission was created in April 2020, three years after the adoption of the Law on Access to Information. The Commission's members

must have no political affiliation and no history of involvement with a political party, in the aim of protecting its neutrality. However, commissioners are nominated, and not elected, which hinders the democratic process; resorting to an election would have enhanced the transparency of the formation of the Commission (Chehayeb 2020). While the formation of the commission is a step forward towards accountability and towards the sanction of corrupt behavior in Lebanese public officials, the nomination of commissioners impedes on the core principle of the National Anti-Corruption Commission, thus stripping it from its essence. Moreover, the Law on Access to Information suffers itself from a lack of national implementation. In the context of a study on the transparency of the public administration in Lebanon, the group Gherbal Initiative asked 140 public institutions for documents, under the Law on Access to Information. Such institutions were in the obligation to provide requested documents; however, it was revealed that only 33 institutions out of 140 gave access to the demanded files (Gherbal Initiative 2019). While this represents progress, compared to the past total unavailability of public documents, the Lebanese public administration still has a long way to go to reach the full implementation of the laws passed by Parliament.

In 2018, the Lebanese Parliament passed the Law on Enhancing Transparency in the Petroleum Sector; as its name indicates, such a law aims to impose transparency in the petroleum sector through the whole value chain. The law called for the immediate publication of any documents relating to the petroleum sector, such as legislation and decrees. In this context, the Lebanese Petroleum Administration often publishes all laws and decrees relating to the sector on its official website; the public was thus also given access to the Prequalification decrees, to the Model EPA, to the Tender Protocol, to cite a few. The Law on Enhancing Transparency in the Petroleum Sector also calls for the disclosure of beneficial owners of rights holders, which are the foreign petroleum firms operating in Lebanon; the law also calls for the disclosure of beneficial owners of all the subcontracted companies. This step is deemed as quite progressive by experts, as subcontracted companies in the context of petroleum activities represent more than 50% of the costs involved in the sector (Azhari 2019e). Another progressive action taken by the Lebanese government was the publication of the Exploration and Production Agreements that it signed with the working consortium composed of Total, Eni and Novatek (Republic of Lebanon et al. 2018b, 2018a). EPAs are signed between a government and hydrocarbon firms to seal the contract surrounding

petroleum activities, and to detail the latter. EPAs very often remain confidential as the agreements may contain sensitive material qualified as business secrets. By publishing the EPAs relating to its petroleum activities, Lebanon has taken a significant step towards the transparency and openness of its petroleum sector.

In order to continue its efforts of better governance and transparency, the Lebanese government has been collaborating with the Lebanese civil society in the context of the petroleum sector. The latter benefits from the implication of a fair number of organizations working towards the transparency of the Lebanese petroleum sector, such as the Lebanese Oil and Gas Initiative, and the Lebanese Transparency Association, to cite a couple. The Lebanese Oil and Gas Initiative (LOGI) is a non-governmental organization aiming to raise awareness about the detriments of hydrocarbon mismanagement; it is composed by numerous oil and gas experts and regularly publishes reports and recommendations to inform citizens and policymakers on the energy sector. The Lebanese Transparency Association (LTA) is the national chapter of Transparency International; the association fights against corruption in the Lebanese energy sector, and in the Lebanese political life in general.

Experts have been vocal about the gap existing between research and policy-making in the Lebanese energy sector. The research on energy policy in Lebanon is slowed down by the sectarian political context, by the lack of policy continuity between consecutive governments but also by the implementation challenges and delays caused by the Lebanese government (Khodr and Uherova Hasbani 2013). Moreover, policy-makers argue that energy research is too theoretical and technical, and that it is not applicable in the Lebanese context. The fracture between academia and policy-making is due to a lack of institutionalization, of places for interaction, and of systematic political processes (El-Amine 2019). Bridging such a gap will allow Lebanese policy-makers to make political decisions that are enlightened by the expertise of researchers, especially in the nascent sector of energy. Although civil society actors and petroleum experts salute the ongoing efforts of the Lebanese government to increase transparency and good governance in the energy sector, they urge it to follow the given recommendations, consisting of adopting a national strategy for the petroleum sector and managing public expectations. The Lebanese Oil and Gas initiative and the Lebanese Transparency Association have joined forces with seven other NGOs and created the

Lebanese Coalition for Good Governance in the Extractive Industries in order to effectively advocate for better governance and monitoring of the energy sector in Lebanon.

The Lebanese government has expressed its interest in joining the Extractive Industries Transparency Initiative in 2017, in the aim of increasing governmental transparency in the petroleum industry. The EITI is the result of the cooperation between governments, petroleum companies and civil society; this multi-stakeholder cooperation was established in order to enhance standards for revenue transparency in the natural resources sectors. In order to join the EITI, governments have to demonstrate clear efforts towards the enhancement of transparency in their extractive industry; states must disclose frameworks, regulations and contracts in order to enable citizens and participating petroleum firms to understand the sector (Lebanese Oil and Gas Initiative 2017b). Participating countries also have to form a multi-stakeholder group (MSG), composed of the government, of companies operating on the country's territory, and of civil society actors, in order to map out how the country can seek compliance with EITI standards (Lebanon Gas and Oil News 2019). Lebanon therefore has to form its own MSG to fulfill its application to the EITI; the MSG will be formed through elections, supervised by the NGO Publish What You Pay and the Natural Resources Governance Institute.

Lebanon has thus opted for an ambitious model of petroleum governance, which is an indicator of the country's desire for sustainable management within the sector, despite the hindrances linked to the Lebanese political and confessional context (International Law and Policy Institute 2013). Sustainability, coupled with transparency, accountability, and a clear assignment of roles and responsibilities, can lead Lebanon to successful governance in the petroleum sector, and in the entire public sphere in the long term (Marcel 2013). Lebanon has also taken steps towards the enhancement of the transparency and accountability of its petroleum sector through the adoption of adequate legislation and through its participation in dedicated international cooperation bodies.

# Potential discoveries instilled governmental interest sustainable development

The presence of maritime hydrocarbon reserves in Lebanon holds importance since the country suffers from power shortages. In 2019, Lebanon had a national electricity demand of 3 400 MW; Electricité du Liban (EdL), the national electricity company, offered a supply of 1 530 MW, thus

covering less than 50% of the national demand (Government of Lebanon and United Nations 2019; Moore and Collins 2020; Sia Partners 2019). Theoretically, the maximum capacity of all installed power plants in Lebanon is of 2 720 MW; yet, plants often require closing for maintenance as they are aging. Practically, EdL has a generation capacity of 2 100 MW at peak supply, which would amount to 60% of the national demand. However, EdL does not function at full efficiency as it suffers from poor governance and crippling operating losses. The electricity losses amount to nearly 40% of production: 15% due to technical losses, 20% due to non-technical losses and 5% due to uncollected electricity bills (Ministry of Energy and Water 2019). With financial losses amounting to 1.4 billion USD in 2017, EdL has become a burden for the state budget, as governmental transfers to the company have been amounting to 20% of state expenditure every year since 2009 (Government of Lebanon and United Nations 2019; Khodr and Uherova Hasbani 2013; Moore and Collins 2020).

The gap between energy demand and energy supply is filled by independent power producers (IPPs). IPPs are individuals that possess personal back-up power generators, and that operate outside of any legal framework (Khodr and Uherova Hasbani 2013). Residents of Lebanon are therefore obligated to pay two different electricity bills: one for EdL, and another one for IPPs, in order to ensure a continuous access to electricity (Moore and Collins 2020). IPPs' electricity bills are an economic strain on the residents of Lebanon, as the privately generated power is more expensive than the state-generated power.

The potential hydrocarbon resources offshore Lebanon are all the more important as Lebanese power plants were originally planned to function on natural gas (Sia Partners 2019). Natural gas had a central place in the Lebanese energy mix in the early 2000s, though importing it proved to be non-viable for the country. Lebanon signed a 25-year long contract with Syria in 2003, according to which the Lebanese Beddawi power plant would receive Syrian natural gas through the Gasyle pipeline (Ghoble 2018). However, the contract was discontinued due to Syria's inability to meet its own national natural gas demand; a situation that was exacerbated by the start of the Syrian civil war in 2011 (Fattouh and El-Katiri 2015; Ghoble 2018). In 2009, Lebanon started importing natural gas from Egypt through the Arab Gas Pipeline to purvey the Beddawi power plant. Delays in payment from the Lebanese government and supply disruptions due to terrorist attacks on the pipeline thus prompted Egypt to interrupt its exports to Lebanon (Fattouh and El-Katiri 2016). The

Lebanese government does not presently import any natural gas; offshore hydrocarbon fields would therefore contribute in enhancing the Lebanese power plants' energy efficiency, as they will allow the country to use its own production as supply.

Following the start of the first offshore licensing round in Lebanon, the government thus decided to change its main energy source from oil to natural gas (Moore and Collins 2020). Lebanon plans on running its power plants on natural gas once its domestic production begins, if commercial discoveries are made (Sia Partners 2019). Such a decision would have beneficial consequences for the country. Switching to natural gas would increase the efficiency of Lebanese power plants, since the latter were originally designed to run on gas and not on oil (AUB Policy Institute 2018). Besides, the Ministry of Energy and Water declared that Lebanon would save around USD 1,9 billion \$ on its annual energy bill if it switched to natural gas, as power generation costs will decrease (AUB Policy Institute 2018; Fattouh and El-Katiri 2015).

However, Lebanon needs to find interim gas sources until it is able to use its own. Importing natural gas will allow Lebanon to be ready to assimilate its own production when possible; in fact, importing requires the construction of infrastructure and the establishment of end-users market, which are also vital for the assimilation of domestic production (Fattouh and El-Katiri 2016). The Lebanese government should therefore invest in the construction of new pipelines and of new gas-fired power plants.

Although importing natural gas from neighboring countries through pipelines might prove costefficient, it could be subject to disruption due to political instability, as was the case when Egypt supplied Lebanon with gas through the Arab Gas Pipeline in 2009 (AUB Policy Institute 2018). Syria, on the other hand, has been unable to secure the Lebanese demand for natural gas as its domestic production did not suffice for its own demand (Ghoble 2018). Lebanon's lowest cost option would be to import natural gas from Israel, but the two countries lack diplomatic ties and are still officially in a state of war. Another option would be to import natural gas from Iran, but the state suffers from a lack of funding resulting from international sanctions; besides, depending on Iran for energy would strengthen the already strong Iranian influence on Lebanon through Hezbollah, and would thus lead to political tensions. Importing gas through pipelines thus seems nearly impossible. LNG might therefore be Lebanon's best solution to import gas, although it is more expensive than the use of pipelines (AUB Policy Institute 2018; Fattouh and El-Katiri 2016). Resorting to the import of liquefied gas calls for the construction of an FSRU, which would allow for the regasification of the hydrocarbon (Fattouh and El-Katiri 2015). A tender was launched in May 2018 for the design and operation of three floating regasification import terminals in the cities of Beddawi, Selaata and Zahrani (AUB Policy Institute 2018). The construction of an FSRU on the Lebanese coast is a good step towards the concretisation of the government's pledge to switch to natural gas; however, Lebanon should downsize its objective, as one FSRU would suffice for the country's natural gas imports (Nakhle 2020).

Switching to natural gas would also increase environmental benefits (Fattouh and El-Katiri 2015). In fact, natural gas is a bridge fuel that can aid in the transition to renewable energy, as it emits less carbon dioxide than other hydrocarbons (Stergiou 2019). Increasing the share of natural gas in Lebanon's energy mix would therefore open the door to an increased share of renewables.

The renewable energy sector was already existent in Lebanon, although its impact on energy production was feeble. In 2007, the Spanish government and the Spanish Agency for International Cooperation and Development funded the first three phases of a development project in Lebanon called CEDRO; this project was carried out by the United Nations Development Program (UNDP). CEDRO, which is the Community Energy Efficiency and Renewable Energy Demonstration Project for the Recovery of Lebanon, aims to recover, reform and reconstruct Lebanon's energy sector. The fourth phase of the project, which was funded by the European Union, began in 2014 and ended in 2016. CEDRO focused mainly on the application of energy efficiency and renewable energy projects, on awareness raising, and on renewable energy policy-making support (United Nations Development Program 2014).

In 2009, the Lebanese government pledged to include 12% of renewables in its energy mix by 2020 at the Copenhagen Climate Summit; such a commitment was made official by the Policy Paper for the Electricity Sector, released by former Minister of Energy and Water Gebran Bassil in 2010 (Bassil 2010; Khodr and Uherova Hasbani 2013). Subsequently, the Council of Ministers adopted the Lebanese Center for Energy Conservation's roadmap in 2011; the first National Energy Efficiency Action Plan (NEEAP) mapped out Lebanon's energy conservation goals as well

as the government's pledge to increase the share of renewables (Lebanese Center For Energy Conservation 2011). The plan also called for the institutionalization of the LCEC as Lebanon's national agency of energy efficiency. The LCEC was created by the Lebanese Ministry of Energy and Water and the United Nations Development Program in 2002. It is an independent technical center which guides the Lebanese government and energy ministry in policy-making relating to energy efficiency and renewables (Moore and Collins 2020). Following the 2011 NEEAP, the LCEC became a national agency. However, the NEEAP has not led to satisfactory results as renewable energy made up less than 2% of Lebanon's energy mix by the end of 2015 (International Energy Agency 2018).

A second NEEAP was adopted by the Council of Ministers in 2016; the plan covered the period from 2016 to 2020 and also mapped out the increase of renewables in Lebanon (Lebanese Center For Energy Conservation 2016). Such a roadmap was highlighted in 2017, when former Minister of Energy and Water César Abi Khalil declared his objective of developing the renewable energy sector in Lebanon (Moore and Collins 2020; Sia Partners 2019). Moreover, in 2018, the Lebanese government pledged to produce 30% of Lebanon's electricity and heating through renewables by 2030 (IRENA 2019). However, the commitments of the second NEEAP were not carried out as renewable energy still represents a very small share of Lebanon's energy mix in 2020 (International Energy Agency 2018). In 2019, renewable energy contribution to power in Lebanon was around 4 to 6%, solely through hydropower (Moore and Collins 2020).

The Lebanese government wished to broaden the implementation of renewables in the country by making them accessible to private actors. In fact, the government issued Law 462 on the regulation of the electricity sector in 2002; such a law calls for the creation of an energy regulatory entity which would have authority over the energy sector. Moreover, the law provides independent power producers the right to participate in electricity production following the obtaining of a license from the Energy Regulatory Authority (Republic of Lebanon 2002). However, Law 462 has yet to be implemented and the Energy Regulatory Authority has yet to be created.

In the long term, the Ministry of Energy and Water aims for renewable energy to be solely produced by the private sector (Al-Ferzly 2019). The Lebanese Central Bank, supported by the European Union, started the National Energy Efficiency and Renewable Action (NEERAP) financing program in 2010; such a program gives loans to private entities to install renewable energy projects for individual consumption (Lebanese Center For Energy Conservation 2020). The NEERAP led to the democratization of solar powered water heaters; in fact, the latter's construction was subject to interest free loans by the Lebanese Central Bank in order to kick start their accessibility to individuals (Moore and Collins 2020).

Besides, the Lebanese government is also establishing national renewable energy projects; the Ministry of Energy and Water wants to encourage the private sector to participate in renewable energy projects by leading by example (Nasr 2020). The Beirut River Solar Snake is a national photovoltaic power project established on the Beirut River bed since 2012. The objective of such a project is to cover around 7 kilometers of photovoltaic panels, which will add 10 megawatts of electricity to the national grid. In 2020, only the first phase of the project was implemented, contributing to 1 megawatt of electricity, and covering a small portion of the planned 7 kilometers (Moore and Collins 2020; Nasr 2020). In 2018, Electricité du Liban launched a tender to implement a new phase of the Beirut River Solar Snake, which would consist of 7 megawatts of electricity, thus getting closer to the initial 10 megawatts objective (Nasr 2020).

In 2018, Lebanon signed its first wind energy agreement in the northern city of Akkar, with the initial capacity of 200 megawatts (Moore and Collins 2020). The Akkar wind farm is the first publicprivate energy project taking place in Lebanon; three private actors, Sustainable Akkar, Hawa Akkar and Lebanon Wind Power will operate the wind farm and sell the generated electricity to Electricité du Liban through a power purchase agreement (Kanaan 2019). The project has since its announcement been downsized to about 180 megawatts. The construction of the Akkar wind farm was due to begin in September 2019 and to be completed in the summer of 2020; energy generation was supposed to begin in January 2021 (Kanaan 2019; Sustainable Akkar 2020). However, the events that have happened in the year 2020 might have delayed the construction of the wind farm, which could possibly delay the beginning of power generation.

Lebanon benefits from the adequate meteorological and geographical settings for the use of diverse renewable energy systems (Al-Ferzly 2019). With 300 days of sunlight per year, solar power offers a great alternative energy source; besides, the Lebanese mountains and the Bekaa region are vast enough to harbor wind farms. There are many opportunities for the use of renewable energy in

Lebanon. The Lebanese government plans on launching an investment program for the construction of three gas-based power plants through the private sectors, in the three cities where FSRUs are planned on being constructed (World Bank 2019). Moreover, a feasibility study has been conducted for the establishment of a solar farm in the village of Tfail, in the Bekaa valley; the location benefits from high levels of solar radiations and would deliver 600 GWh of energy per year (Moore and Collins 2020).

#### Potential discoveries could make Lebanon an important actor in regional energy diplomacy

Energy diplomacy is defined as government-related foreign activities that aim to ensure energy security while promoting business opportunities related to the energy sector (Griffiths 2019). Energy security differs for consuming and producing countries; for consumers, it is the securitization of energy for national consumption, while for producers, it is the securitization of foreign energy markets for the sale and export of their product (Yergin 2006).

Energy diplomacy is becoming an important tool of foreign policy in the current structure of energy geopolitics. In fact, the world is witnessing a switch from traditional energy sources such as oil to other, less polluting and clean sources such as liquefied natural gas and renewables. The widespread diffusion of LNG and clean energy into global markets will have a deep impact on energy geopolitics, as power relations between producer and consumer states will not depend on the scarcity and geographical concentration of energy, and the localization of energy routes (Griffiths 2019).

Lebanon's geographic position gives it the possibility of exporting its potential hydrocarbon findings through pipelines to regional countries. Besides, regional pipelines are the less expensive export option regarding infrastructure. The Levantine region suffers from a shortage of natural gas, which could be alleviated by Lebanese gas exports (Fattouh and El-Katiri 2016). Lebanon maintains stable relations with its neighbors, namely Syria, Jordan and Iraq; the latter would all be greatly interested by Lebanese natural gas as they are trying to diversify their energy sources (Sia Partners 2019). Israeli gas will be a competitor for Lebanese gas; since Israel has a head start in energy production, it will lock neighboring countries in long term gas contracts before Lebanon has the chance to develop its hydrocarbon sector (Fattouh and El-Katiri 2016). Israel has, in fact, signed long

term contracts with both Jordan and Egypt; however, growing tensions between Jordan and Israel might lead the Jordanian government to consider diversifying its gas sources (Suleymanova 2020; Tayseer and Benmeleh 2018). Syria and Iraq, on the other hand, do not have diplomatic relations with Israel, which would make them potential export markets for Lebanese natural gas. However, both Syria and Iraq suffer from unstable political contexts, which represents a risk for energy exporters. The Middle Eastern projected gas demand is of 646 bcm for 2030 and of 807 bcm for 2040, according to the International Energy Agency's energy outlook (International Energy Agency 2019b). Such a high projected demand means that Lebanon will not face a scarcity of export markets for the natural gas it could potentially discover.

Direct neighbors are not the only potential markets for pipeline exports; Lebanon could also export natural gas to Turkey and to the European Union. Turkey's ambition of becoming the region's hydrocarbon hub through pipeline passage makes it a potential candidate as a transit country (Wigen 2012). Lebanese gas would interest Turkey itself, as the country highly depends on imported Russian natural gas and wants to diversify its sources. As a large part of the infrastructure is already existent, building pipelines connecting Lebanon to Turkey would be economically viable for the Lebanese government. Moreover, by passing through Turkey, Lebanese gas would easily be delivered to European markets. The European Union wants to diversify its energy sources in order to alleviate its dependency on Russia, and to thus increase its energy security. Seeing as it is highly interested in the EastMed pipeline, it would also be interested in importing Lebanese natural gas. Exporting hydrocarbons to Turkey and the European Union would greatly benefit Lebano. On one hand, exporting to Turkey would integrate Lebanon to the regional gas market and provide Lebanon with a strong and stable ally; on the other, exporting to the European Union would provide Lebanon with a stable, long-term export market (Fattouh and El-Katiri 2016).

Exporting through pipelines is therefore the most economically viable option for Lebanon, given the relatively low cost of infrastructure construction. Pipelines also give Lebanon the option of resorting to exporting its hydrocarbons if its reserves turn out smaller than projected. Given how recently the Lebanese potentiality of hydrocarbon discovery was established, Lebanon will be one of the last countries of the Eastern Mediterranean region to export, if and once commercial discoveries are made (Fattouh and El-Katiri 2016). Lebanon could therefore be obligated to target more geographically distant countries. In order to do so, Lebanon will have to resort to export its natural gas as LNG (Sia Partners 2019). In fact, LNG is seen as the most attractive way to export Lebanese gas. It is the most flexible option for gas exports, as it allows access to extra-regional consumer markets. Moreover, LNG can be supplied through long-term contracts, similarly to pipeline exports, but also on a spot market basis. Exporting natural gas as LNG would place Lebanon as a global gas supplier, not a regional one, which is a geostrategically desirable position (Fattouh and El-Katiri 2016). However, as LNG exports would lock Lebanon in 15 to 20 years-long contracts, there needs to be certainty around the sufficiency of Lebanese potential resources to be exported. Moreover, there is an important possibility that many parts of the world will be locked in long-term contracts with emerging LNG exporters such as Australia, as well as East African and North American countries (Fattouh and El-Katiri 2016).

Building a liquefaction plant in Lebanon might not be economically viable for the country. However, in case Lebanon decides to develop its own LNG infrastructure, it could follow the steps of Cyprus, given both countries' limited budget (Fattouh and El-Katiri 2016). The consortium operating in Lebanon could pay for the high cost development of upstream and liquefaction facilities, and be compensated via the revenue stream. While this option allows Lebanon to work alone, without any other state, it still renders the country dependent on the operating consortium. Moreover, this option would leave Lebanon with a minimal share of the profits.

Lebanon could also join an Eastern Mediterranean neighbor in order to be able to export LNG. In fact, Lebanon could export LNG through shared infrastructure with Cyprus, given their offshore proximity. Moreover, Lebanon and Cyprus could exploit their offshore hydrocarbons under the joint development model, with profits being equally shared amongst the two states (Aboultaif 2017). However, this step might only become viable at a much later stage, once both countries have started producing and monetizing their respective hydrocarbons. Another option would be to direct Lebanese gas to the LNG facilities of Egypt and Jordan, in order to liquefy and then export it (Weiss 2019).

Natural gas findings and exploitation could be the opportunity for a reconciliation between Lebanon and Israel. As was explained in previous chapters, Israel is an important actor in the energy geopolitics of the Eastern Mediterranean. The Israeli government is taking part in numerous energy projects and therefore has access to hydrocarbon infrastructure; the Lebanese government,

however, refuses to join any project in which Israel partakes. Any rapprochement with Israel is hampered by the current relations nurtured by both states, as the latter are in a state of war and are extremely hostile with one another. Commercial agreements thus seem politically impossible as Israel and Lebanon do not maintain diplomatic ties.

Forming a regional LNG hub with Cyprus and Israel would however be commercially desirable as it would allow Lebanon to save on infrastructure costs, to join existing contract structure and to be more regionally integrated with its neighbors (Fattouh and El-Katiri 2016). The proximity of the three states and the intersection of their maritime areas render the joint development model of hydrocarbon exploitation particularly attractive (Aboultaif 2017). However, the lack of diplomatic relations between Lebanon and Israel precludes the three countries to use such a model of hydrocarbon activities. Another model could be envisaged in the case of Lebanon and Israel; the trustee development model. The latter is used when states have incompatible relations and suffer from a fragile regional context. The trustee development model requires states to give up their exploration and exploitation rights to a third party, in exchange for an allowance from said party (Aboultaif 2017). In this case, international arbitration would be needed to settle the offshore territorial dispute between Lebanon and Israel beforehand. However, for an international arbitration to be possible, the countries would have to recognize each other internationally first (Huet 2013). It might be too late for the two countries to use the trustee development model as Lebanon and Israel have already licensed petroleum firms to explore and exploit their maritime territory, including the disputed area. International arbitration will therefore only help in the management of offshore resources and in the de-escalation of the territorial conflict between the two states. However, such an outcome would be greatly beneficial, as a de-escalation between Lebanon and Israel would allow the countries to get past their perpetual state of war. In turn, it would allow Lebanon to join energy projects even when Israel partakes in them, making Lebanon more active in the regional energy landscape.

In order to position itself as a reliable global natural gas supplier, Lebanon needs to stabilize its internal political situation. Political deadlocks as well as domestic conflicts cause delay in supply, which represents high risks for the energy security of importing countries; an unstable domestic context can therefore be harmful for potential Lebanese hydrocarbon deals (Fattouh and El-Katiri 2016). Stabilizing itself internally would allow Lebanon to become an unavoidable and essential

actor in regional energy geopolitics, and to thus fully integrate in the Eastern Mediterranean regional dynamic.

# Section B- An instrument of regional integration

Currently, the Eastern Mediterranean region is defined by discord more than cohesion. The region is characterized by active and passive conflicts, non-existent relations as well as fragile relations between states. However, this was not always the case: during the Roman and Ottoman eras, the Mediterranean was a united economic and political area, which was highly coordinated and secure (Rubin and Eiran 2019). The recent hydrocarbon discoveries in the offshore areas of states, combined with already existing political disagreements led to the increase of hostilities between Eastern Mediterranean neighbors. Such discordance is largely due to the unilateral responses adopted by states in order to face problems and conflicts.

In fact, and as was explained in previous chapters, the Eastern Mediterranean is a regional security complex. In a regional security complex, security issues and political instability emanating from a state will have an impact on all the states of the region (Buzan and Waever 2003). For example, internal instability in Egypt in 2009 led Bedouins to bomb the Arab Gas pipeline in order to protest the Egyptian government; such revolts have deeply impacted countries in the Eastern Mediterranean that depended on Egyptian natural gas supply to ensure their energy security. Other issues, such as foreign market securitization for the monetization of hydrocarbons, and the protection of the Mediterranean Sea against pollution linked to hydrocarbon exploitation, also impact all countries in the Eastern Mediterranean. Therefore, the countries located in the Eastern Mediterranean should cooperate, and not act unilaterally, as they have done until now.

The complex security challenges occurring in the Eastern Mediterranean, as well as the issues pertaining to the region such as building hydrocarbon infrastructure, controlling environmental damage, and demarcating borders to prevent territorial disputes, call for the establishment of a regional agenda, instead of numerous national ones (Rubin and Eiran 2019). The recurrent political turmoil in the region, the recent hydrocarbon discoveries, and the changes in regional geopolitics create strong incentives for a coordinated regional maritime policy; interstate coordination would maximize economic and security gains for all countries in the Eastern Mediterranean.

Energy in the Eastern Mediterranean could help states increase their stability by kick starting overdue legal processes regarding the definition of maritime boundaries and by setting up a gas diplomacy network. Moreover, energy can instill multilateral cooperation in the Eastern Mediterranean, as hydrocarbon monetization is often facilitated by multistate collaboration. Finally, energy can incite the regional integration of states in the Eastern Mediterranean.

#### *Increasing stability*

Gas reserves are a diplomatic tool that reflects the political will of actors (Baconi 2017). They can be a catalyst for revived relations if the parties want positive interactions, or a source of tensions if the parties want to wallow in disagreement, or are uninterested in rapprochement.

The discovery of hydrocarbon fields in the Eastern Mediterranean has prompted some neighboring states to define their common maritime borders in order to avoid repartition conflicts. Egypt and Cyprus were the first states in the Eastern Mediterranean to establish their respective maritime boundaries through bilateral agreements. Egypt and Israel demarcated their border in 1995 through the Oslo agreement, while Egypt and Cyprus signed their EEZ delimitation agreement in 2003. Cyprus has delineated its maritime borders with Lebanon in 2007; the agreement is however not considered as legal by Lebanon as the Lebanese Parliament has not ratified it. Cyprus and Israel have also signed an EEZ bilateral treaty in 2010. In August 2020, Greece and Egypt signed an agreement to demarcate their respective maritime zones; such a treaty was done in order to counter the Turkish-Libyan EEZ treaty, which intrudes on Greece, Egypt and Cyprus' maritime territories (Mourad and Fahmy 2020).

However, although many states in the Eastern Mediterranean have concluded maritime border agreements with neighbors, the majority nurture a border dispute with at least one other state.



#### Figure 14 Map representing countries engaged in maritime border disputes in the Eastern Mediterranean (source: author)

Conflicts over disputed areas often deter hydrocarbon firms from investing in said area and initiating exploration projects in the region. Most states in the Eastern Mediterranean depend on multinational firms for petroleum activities; political and legal instability can thus hamper a state's ability to monetize its gas findings by driving away potential investors (Rubin and Eiran 2019). It is therefore crucial for states to come to an agreement about the boundaries of their EEZs and to regulate the maritime legal regime of their offshore areas. Past hydrocarbon findings and prospects of new discoveries should therefore act as a catalyst for border dispute resolution, as the latter will increase the likelihood of foreign investments and monetization. Settling boundary disputes is therefore a win-win game for involved states, both politically and economically; relations are more

stable due to the settlement of the dispute, and economic benefits can be reaped as newfound stability will attract foreign investors.

The process of using hydrocarbons to improve relationships between states and thus instilling cooperation in the energy sector is called energy diplomacy (Goldthau 2010). Energy diplomacy also allows states to ensure their energy security; importing states secure access to energy supplies and exporting states secure client markets to sell their product (Griffiths 2019; Yergin 2006). Energy diplomacy can calm tensions as it did between Israel and Turkey; the prospect of profiting from establishing a pipeline route from Israel to Turkey for hydrocarbon transit prompted countries to see past their energy diplomacy. Such a type of diplomacy can also act as a catalyst for political discussions, thus offering stability and confidence building to countries, as was the case between Israel and Egypt (Baconi 2017).

The contested maritime blocks in the offshore areas claimed by Lebanon and Israel have become a source of conflict for the two countries; both states fear an escalation of the situation, which could potentially turn into an armed clash. Such a conflict would have detrimental consequences not only for Lebanon and Israel, but also for all the countries of the Eastern Mediterranean, according to the regional security complex theory. It is therefore crucial for Lebanon and Israel to come to an agreement regarding their maritime boundaries. In order to settle the maritime dispute, Lebanon and Israel will first have to recognize each other as sovereign states; this step is crucial as both countries would not be able to sign a maritime border agreement without recognizing each other. Moreover, Lebanon and Israel will not be able to ask for international arbitration through the International Justice Court without recognizing each other first. Another option would be to settle the dispute through arbitration from the International Tribunal for the Law of the Sea; however, only signatories of UNCLOS have the right to recourse to it, and Israel did not sign the convention (Huet 2013).

Conflict resolution between Cyprus and Turkey is also hindered by the mutual non-recognition of the states. The dispute is all the more complicated as it involves a supplementary actor, the Turkish Republic of Northern Cyprus, which is only recognized by Turkey. The Turkish government adamantly fights for the right of Turkish Cypriots to be recognized and to profit from the Cypriot

coast's hydrocarbon riches. The discovery of the Aphrodite gas field in 2011 prompted reunification talks between Cyprus and the TRNC; the prospect of economic benefit therefore incited both entities to settle the conflict. However, negotiations were halted following the further degradation of relations between Cyprus and Turkey (Vogler and Thompson 2015).

As was said earlier, the Eastern Mediterranean is defined by the discordant relations nurtured by neighboring states. Regional countries often engage in conflict resolution efforts through larger alliances with major powers (Bornstein 2018). This was especially the case in the maritime border dispute opposing Lebanon and Israel; the United States, a long-time ally and supporter of Israel, has posed itself as a mediator for the conflict. In order to help resolve the dispute, Secretaries of State Rex Tillerson and Mike Pompeo have often travelled to Lebanon in order to discuss with Lebanese officials.

#### Instilling cooperation

As was seen previously, multiparty cooperation in the Eastern Mediterranean is motivated by the expected economic gains resulting from the monetization of hydrocarbons (Rubin and Eiran 2019). The gas findings in the Eastern Mediterranean have thus prompted states to cooperate on energy matters.

Regional interactions have led to advanced efforts to institutionalize cooperation on energy matters, especially through the establishment of the Eastern Mediterranean Gas Forum (Rubin and Eiran 2019). As was explained in previous chapters, the EMGF is a multistate forum held between energy ministers from various Eastern Mediterranean countries, namely Israel, Cyprus, Greece, the Palestinian Authority, Jordan, Egypt and Italy. The first forum was held in July 2019, with the presence of the former American Energy Secretary and European Union's Director General of Energy (Stevenson 2019). While three important Eastern Mediterranean countries, Turkey, Lebanon and Syria, were not invited to the forum, the latter still represents a good effort of cooperation as a first of its kind. The political nature of the EMGF was denounced, as the forum appears to be an anti-Turkey alliance rather than a forum of economic purpose (Shama 2019c). In order to enhance cooperation in the Eastern Mediterranean, and to improve the cohesion of neighboring states, the EMGF should aim to add Syria and Lebanon to its attendees.

In January 2020, the countries participating in the EMGF have approved the transition of the forum to a regional organization. Israel, Cyprus, Greece, the Palestinian Authority, Jordan, Egypt and Italy have signed the organization's constitution, which will allow it to consolidate its cooperation activities (Israeli Ministry of Energy 2020). The need to adopt a joint approach to gas exports in the Eastern Mediterranean is due to commercial, technical or political difficulties that prevent each country from exporting gas independently (Baconi 2017). Natural gas finds call for exportation through liquefaction facilities or integrated pipeline systems. In the Eastern Mediterranean, all export options call for cooperation, due to the region's lack of existing infrastructure. As a regional organization, the EMGF will be able to lead more concrete actions regarding energy matters, especially for the export of the latter.

The EMGF aims to coordinate the joint utilization of already existing hydrocarbon infrastructure. The Eastern Mediterranean's only liquefaction facilities are in Egypt; such facilities are coveted by all the neighboring countries, which wish to export their own hydrocarbon, or prospective hydrocarbon discoveries, through them. Exporting natural gas through Egypt's Damietta and Idku facilities would be beneficial for Israel and Cyprus, since they are already producing hydrocarbons and want to monetize them. Using Egyptian natural gas facilities would also be advantageous for Lebanon and Syria, since the two countries are currently exploring their offshore areas in the search for hydrocarbon fields. Such an arrangement would also benefit Egypt, as the Egyptian government had to shut down its Idku liquefaction facility following the economic crisis induced by the COVID-19 pandemic (Stevenson 2020). Routing all the regional natural gas production to the same export facility would divide the running costs of the infrastructure for Egypt, while helping other Eastern Mediterranean countries save on infrastructure costs and monetize their resources.

Joint infrastructure utilization not only concerns LNG, but also pipelines. The only trans-territorial pipeline in the Eastern Mediterranean is the Arab Gas Pipeline. The pipeline starts from Egypt and passes by Jordan, Syria and Lebanon. The Arab Gas Pipeline is supplemented by other smaller pipelines; the Egypt Gas pipeline links the rest of the Egyptian territory to the city of Arish in the Sinai Peninsula; while the Arish-Ashkelon pipeline links Egypt to Israel, without passing by the other Arab countries. Israel and Jordan also have a connecting pipeline which facilitates Jordanian hydrocarbon imports from Israel. An extension of the Arab Gas Pipeline was planned to elongate

the route through the north of Syria in order to reach the city of Kilis in Turkey. From there, Eastern Mediterranean natural gas could be linked to the Turkish hub, and be exported to Europe or Central Asia. Such a regional routing of natural gas would allow Eastern Mediterranean countries to increase collaboration with Turkey, which has been isolated from its neighbors until now. This project was supported by the European Union prior to 2011; however, it was nullified by the Arab spring revolutions (Tagliapietra 2013).

The EMGF also aims to help members ship in to build new infrastructure. Constructing new facilities would only be economically viable if many states could process their natural gas in it. Multistate pipeline projects would also require cooperation as the piping will have to cross land and sea territories in numerous states; the pipelines will also need to be protected along their length, which means countries will have to invest in security measures (Rubin and Eiran 2019). All hydrocarbon export options are therefore dependent on regional interdependence, with financial, security and infrastructure dimensions.

Such a need for cooperation was already demonstrated in the establishment of the most notable multilateral energy infrastructure project in the Eastern Mediterranean, which is the East Med pipeline. The East Med pipeline is a project proposed by Israel, Cyprus and Greece; it is an underwater pipeline that will allow the transit of gas from Israel and Cyprus to Greece and finally Italy (Weiss 2019). The pipeline is one of the most expensive hydrocarbon infrastructure projects of the decade, with a cost of €7 billion EUR (Macaron 2019). Routing hydrocarbons from the Eastern Mediterranean to Europe represents a chance for Europe to diversify its energy sources away from Russia's current monopoly; the East Med pipeline is therefore designated as a Project of Common Interest by the European Commission, which has funded East Med's feasibility studies during its first phase (Amsellem 2016; Baconi 2017). The final pipeline agreement was signed by Israel, Cyprus and Greece in January 2020; Italy, on the other hand, has yet to sign the final agreement. Italian Foreign Affairs Minister Luigi di Maio displayed reluctance to Italy's participation in the project, due to the high construction costs (The Times of Israel 2020). While the cost of the East Med pipeline is undeniably very high, it is important to say that such costs will be shared by all participating countries. It is therefore a cooperative project, pushed forward by the Israeli-Cypriot-Greek axis. The costs of the East Med pipeline would have been mitigated if numerous other Eastern Mediterranean countries would have participated, such as Egypt, which

already produces natural gas, and prospectively Lebanon and Syria, which are exploring their respective offshore areas. The East Med pipeline is a good example of multilateral cooperation instilled by energy resources; by expanding its scope in order to involve more countries, the pipeline would be less expensive and thus more cost effective.

Moreover, maritime issues, such as naval security and maritime pollution, can be dealt with more effectively when states cooperate, given that such issues are often characterized by transnational activity, cross-border jurisdiction and interdependence (Bueger and Edmunds 2017).

The settlement of maritime border disputes will highly contribute to the heightening of states' naval security. Besides, jurisdictional issues must be settled in order for hydrocarbon firms to be interested in developing the energy resources of a certain region (Fettweis 2009). While militarization is a way of enhancing energy security, so is cooperation; by cooperating, states can ensure their energy security on a longer span, while using smart power, and thus cutting down on hard power expenses such as defense budgets (Luft and Korin 2009). Reducing military hostility between states in the Eastern Mediterranean will also allow them to increasingly focus and cooperate on transnational issues affecting all of them, such as maritime pollution.

The European Environment Agency published a report regarding high priority environmental issues in the Mediterranean in 2006 (European Environment Agency 2006). The assessment of the Eastern Mediterranean coast is stern. The southern coast of Cyprus is densely populated and receives around 3 million tourists per year. Such a dense human presence leads to major environmental concerns, such as beach erosion and water pollution. The Israeli coastline, which is the most densely inhabited zone of Israel, is also subject to pollution by industrial and urban wastewater, although most of them are treated in plants. As for the Palestinian shoreline, it is also untreated wastewaters, combined to coastal industries, that contribute to its pollution. The Egyptian coastline is also an area of concern, as untreated waste waters make their way into the sea. Water pollution in Lebanon is due to the discharge of untreated wastewater into the sea, and to the important urbanization of the Lebanese coastline. Moreover, Lebanon suffered from an oil spill in 2006, caused by the Israeli bombardment of the Jiyyeh power plant; the spill affected around 150 kilometers of Lebanese shoreline. The Syrian coastline is polluted by wastewaters and solid waste, but also by oil slicks coming from coastal refineries.
The first cause of water pollution in the Eastern Mediterranean Sea is therefore the lack of wastewater management; Israel being an exception. The Eastern Mediterranean is subject to massive touristic fluxes; it particularly suffers from touristic infrastructures, which are paradoxically essential to its economic development. The demographic growth around the Eastern Mediterranean shoreline, combined with the littoralization of human activities, and with the increase of naval maritime traffic, highly increase the pollution risks in the region. Besides, it is also clear that oil pollution along the Lebanese and Syrian coasts raises concerns about the Eastern Mediterranean countries' ability to deal with potential oil spills.



Figure 15 Map representing the zones affected by the oil spill along the Lebanese coast in 2006 (source: The Green Line 2007)

The apolitical nature of environment protection and preservation makes it easier for countries with political discordances to deal with the subject. The management of water pollution is all the more important in the Eastern Mediterranean, since states suffer from hydric stress (Burak and Margat 2016). In its stated main objectives, the Eastern Mediterranean Gas Forum declared its intention to

ensure sustainability and environmental consideration along the entire natural gas value chain (Egyptian State Information Service 2020). The EMGF also aims to facilitate the utilization of renewable energy, thus contributing to the gradual decarbonization of the Eastern Mediterranean energy systems.

#### Beginning integration

Cooperation between states in a certain geographic area helps said states to build trust towards one another, thus readying the latter for dynamics of interdependence; cooperation thus leads to regional integration (Schmitter 2007). The discovery of offshore gas reserves in the Eastern Mediterranean was thought of as a way to instill regional stability, which would in turn lead to greater cooperation between neighboring states. Such a process would thus result in greater regional integration; in turn, integration would incite stability, and cooperation, as a perpetual cycle.

The European Union has always shown a strong interest in nurturing links with Mediterranean states. The EuroMed Partnership considered the creation of a regional identity, pivoting around the Mediterranean Sea, as primordial. The partnership however hit a deadlock; such a failure was directly due to the impossibility of rallying all Southern and Eastern Mediterranean states under the "Mediterranean" identity. The creation of a regional identity was the political will of the Northern Mediterranean state, aimed to consolidate the fragile cohesion of the EuroMed Partnership through identity and values, similarly to the European Union's model. The creation of a Mediterranean identity collided with the numerous already existing identities in the Mediterranean basin. The EuroMed Partnership evolved into the Union for the Mediterranean; however, the impact of the latter on the states of the region has not been consequential until now.

As was said, the Mediterranean states, and especially the Eastern Mediterranean states, are very heterogeneous. Such core differences prevent the countries from integrating based on their identity, culture or religion. However, another type of integration, based on economic gain, could be envisaged.

According to the economic peace theory, closer economic integration strengthens engagement between allies and creates cooperation between parties that have political grievances (Bijaoui 2014).

Relations based on trade and commerce can continue despite states' political difficulties; the economic peace theory thus offers continuity and stability to the states of a politically unstable region (Baconi 2017). As was explained in the previous chapter, the states of the Eastern Mediterranean are conflict ridden and also stoke discord with one another. The Mediterranean gas finds are thus the opportunity to test the theory of economic peace; integrating the region via hydrocarbon monetization could lead to stability, therefore instilling peace in the Eastern Mediterranean.

Relying on economic peace is all the more important as the Eastern Mediterranean is a regional security complex; security issues in one of the states will have a deep impact on all the others. Binding the states with tight economic relations can therefore ensure that a political deadlock or conflict in one of the countries will not have damaging consequences on the others.

Hydrocarbon discoveries have paved the way to regional integration in the Eastern Mediterranean, especially through the EMGF (Shama 2019c). Some of the forum's objectives include economic integration through the establishment of preferential trade relations between Eastern Mediterranean countries (Egyptian State Information Service 2020). Moreover, the EMGF wishes to deepen awareness on the benefits of regional interdependence between neighboring states. In fact, natural gas can serve to provide a foundation for mutual dependency and cooperation, on the condition that it is met by pragmatism (Baconi 2017).

However, hopes that economic relations could be a source of regional stability should not be exaggerated. Eastern Mediterranean politics have played a complicated role in all the gas deals of the region, even in those that were successfully completed. Existing gas deals will most likely persist amid political tensions between two states, however, political instability makes it impossible to make new deals, especially in the absence of political settlement (Baconi 2017). In the case of Lebanon and Israel for example, agreements in any sector are currently unimaginable, regardless of economic benefit. It would be very difficult for Lebanon to play an active role in any joint regional prospect involving Israel; while Lebanon might engage in a multilateral framework alongside Israel, such an option would be impossible if Israel was the owner or the operator of hydrocarbon facilities (Aboultaif 2017; Baconi 2017; Fattouh and El-Katiri 2016). However, the possibility of cooperation through a joint export framework is not dismissed. Besides, the current

political upheaval in Lebanon, which led to the demission of two successive governments in October 2019 and August 2020 might change the Lebanese political landscape. The Lebanese population is showing growing discontent with the existing political class, which has been an important factor in Lebanon's regional isolation and more importantly in its hate for Israel. In the energy sector, market forces have a higher impact than national policies (Fettweis 2009). Since the economic benefits of a rapprochement with Israel outweigh the political benefits of the current state of war, future Lebanese governments might alter their position towards their southern neighbor.

The Eastern Mediterranean is fragmented along political, religious and ethnic lines. Countries do not sustain heterogeneous alignments as some are highly influenced by the Islamic world, while others are influenced by Western countries; however, such alignments vary greatly depending on the ruling governments. Some countries are under authoritarian rule while others sustain, or try to sustain, democratic practices and values. Such factors hamper the possibility of institutionalized regional cooperation in the Eastern Mediterranean (Rubin and Eiran 2019).

The Eastern Mediterranean Gas Forum therefore represents a chance for the beginning of integration in the region. The EMGF should invite all countries of the Eastern Mediterranean to join and participate. By focusing on energy diplomacy and economic peace, the forum could lead such heterogeneous countries into interdependence and cooperation, which would in turn lead to economic and political benefits. By utilizing energy resources as a way to instill stability in the region, the forum could lead to a decrease in the continual tensions and conflicts experienced by neighboring states until this day.

# CONCLUSION

The development of hydrocarbon sectors in Lebanon and in the Eastern Mediterranean were thus undertaken with their share of challenges and opportunities. In this research, the author's objective was to identify the impact of hydrocarbons on domestic and regional stability. As suspected, it was found that energy resources can act both as a factor of national and regional instability, and as a tool of progress and cooperation.

The first chapter was entirely dedicated to the assessment of energy resources in Lebanon and in the Eastern Mediterranean. Throughout the first section, the author explained Lebanon's first reactions to its prospective future as a hydrocarbon producing country. The second section mapped out the regional hydrocarbon discoveries in the Eastern Mediterranean, as well as the nascent hydrocarbon network in the region.

The second chapter analyzed the various drawbacks linked to energy. The impact the resource curse could have on Lebanon, a country that is already ridden by corruption, social dissolution and a teetering economy, was thoroughly examined in the first section. The political disputes and naval arms race triggered by the changing geopolitical landscape of the Eastern Mediterranean, due to the development of energy sources in the region were explored in the second section.

The third and last chapter studied the opportunities unraveled by the development of energy sources in both areas of study. The first section depicted how the prospect of discovery of energy resources prompted Lebanon to take its first steps towards better governance. The second section explained how energy resources could be used as a tool of regional integration in the Eastern Mediterranean.

While both negative and positive aspects and outcomes of energy resources development were underlined in this thesis, it is clear that some outweigh the others. In fact, there seems to be different tendencies, whether on the domestic and regional level.

On the domestic scale, it was found that energy resources did not yet deepen the already existing lack of democracy and development in Lebanon. Lebanon is a deeply tormented country, suffering from the rampant corruption in its political class, the confessionalisation of its politics and society, and the near collapse of its economy. The prospect of hydrocarbon discoveries instilled the government into early spending, which is a red flag of the resource curse. However, such a prospect

also pushed Lebanon towards transparent and accountable governance; the prospect of economic gain and development from hydrocarbon revenue thus prompted Lebanon to establish a strong legal framework aimed at the good management of hydrocarbons. While said framework is deemed as efficient by experts, it is the lack of enforcement that is to be feared. The impact of energy resources development on Lebanese stability is therefore mitigated, due to many reasons. Firstly, Lebanon was already a deeply unstable country, long before the prospects of energy findings emerged. Secondly, the assessment of such an impact is premature, given the fact that Lebanon has yet to make a commercial hydrocarbon discovery.

On the regional scale, it seems that energy resources contributed more to discord than to stability until this day. The discovery of offshore hydrocarbon fields provoked disputes between neighboring states. In fact, offshore areas are harder to delimit, to govern and to defend; such a complexity often leads to maritime border conflicts between states sharing the same sea. Moreover, the addition of an energy dimension to the already complicated Eastern Mediterranean political landscape rendered unstable the geopolitics of the region. While energy could be a factor of integration in the Eastern Mediterranean, it is still not the case.

Energy resources could still be an instrument of domestic and regional stability in Lebanon and in the Eastern Mediterranean. The ongoing popular revolutions, coupled with Lebanon's extreme economic crisis, the COVID-19 pandemic, and the recent Beirut port explosion, have successfully put the country in a deadlock that will be hard to escape. Energy resources alone cannot stabilize Lebanon at this point. The Eastern Mediterranean region as a whole has also suffered from the current COVID-19 pandemic, as the latter has changed energy consumption and production patterns. However, the recent launch of the EMGF as a regional organization could be the starting point of regional integration, thus leading to the long awaited stability of the Eastern Mediterranean.

# APPENDIXES

R-Factor	State share	Right holder share
R-Factor ≤ 1	30%	70%
$1 \le R$ -Factor $\le 2.5$	30% + 16.67(R-1)	100% - State share
2.5 ≤ R-Factor	55%	45%

Appendix 1 Mathematical determination of the R-factor in the hydrocarbon profit sharing of Lebanon



Appendix 2 UNCLOS maritime zoning diagram (source: World Ocean Review 2010)



Appendix 3 Map representing the EuroAsia Interconnector (source: EuroAsia Interconnector 2020)



Appendix 4 Map representing the TurkStream pipeline (source: Russia Business Today 2018)



Appendix 5 Billboards created by the Lebanese Ministry of Energy and Water. Translation of first billboard: "Our country now has oil. Free education, free healthcare, pension. Beginning of hydrocarbon activities in Lebanon". Translation of second billboard: Our country now has oil for the development of transportation infrastructure. Beginning of hydrocarbon activities in Lebanon".



Appendix 6 Turkish-Libyan maritime corridor (source: The Investigative Journal 2020)



# China's 21st Century Maritime Silk Road

Appendix 7 Map representing China's Belt and Road Initiative (source: Der Spiegel 2016)

# BIBLIOGRAPHY

## Books, book sections and theses

- Aalto, Pami. 2016. "Russian Energy Diplomacy" eds. Günter Tiess, Tapan Majumder, and Peter Cameron. *Encyclopedia of Mineral and Energy Policy*: 1–5. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-642-40871-7\_120-1 (February 25, 2020).
- Beblawi, Hazem, and Giacomo Luciani. 2015. The Rentier State. Routledge.
- Benfriha, Sarah. 2019. "Gas Discoveries in Israel: Between Conflicts and Cooperation." Holy Spirit University of Kaslik.
- Bijaoui, Ilan. 2014. "The Economic Peace Theory." In *The Economic Reconciliation Process: Middle Eastern Populations in Conflict*, ed. Ilan Bijaoui. New York: Palgrave Macmillan US, 3–24. https://doi.org/10.1057/9781137342126\_2 (August 19, 2020).
- Buzan, Barry, and Ole Waever. 2003. *Regions and Powers: The Structure of International Security*. Cambridge University Press.
- Carbonnier, Gilles, and Fritz Brugger. 2013. "The Development Nexus of Global Energy." In *The Handbook of Global Energy Policy*, ed. Andreas Goldthau. Oxford, UK: John Wiley & Sons Ltd, 64–78. http://doi.wiley.com/10.1002/9781118326275.ch4 (June 24, 2020).
- Chaaban, Jad. 2019. "I've Got the Power: Mapping Connections between Lebanon's Banking Sector and the Ruling Class." In *Crony Capitalism in the Middle East*, Oxford University Press, 330– 43. http://www.oxfordscholarship.com/view/10.1093/oso/9780198799870.001.0001/oso-9780198799870-chapter-13 (July 15, 2020).
- Cotella, G., and S. Crivello. 2016. "Chapter 4 The Macroregional Geopolitics of Energy Security: Towards a New Energy World Order?" In *Low-Carbon Energy Security from a European Perspective*, eds. Patrizia Lombardi and Max Gruenig. Oxford: Academic Press, 81–108. http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/B9780128029701000048 (February 26, 2020).
- European Environment Agency, ed. 2006. *Priority Issues in the Mediterranean Environment*. Copenhagen: European Environmental Agency.
- Favennec, Jean-Pierre. 2011. The Geopolitics of Energy. Editions TECHNIP.
- Fettweis, Christopher. 2009. "No Blood for Oil: Why Resource Wars Are Obsolete." In *Energy* Security Challenges for the 21st Century: A Reference Handbook, Santa Barbara, Calif: Praeger Security International, 66–77.
- Goldthau, Andreas. 2010. "Energy Diplomacy in Trade and Investment of Oil and Gas." In *Global Energy Governance: The New Rules of the Game*, Washington DC: Brookings Institution Press.
- Guo, Rongxing. 2012. *Territorial Disputes and Conflict Management : The Art of Avoiding War*. Routledge. https://www-taylorfrancis-com.scd-rproxy.u-strasbg.fr/books/9780203802960 (May 15, 2020).

- Inter-American Development Bank, and Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development. 2019. *A Beneficial Ownership Implementation Toolkit*. Inter-American Development Bank. https://publications.iadb.org/en/beneficial-ownership-implementation-toolkit (July 12, 2020).
- Klare, Michael. 2009. "There Will Be Blood: Political Violence, Regional Warfare, and the Risk of Great-Power Conflicts over Contested Energy Resources." In *Energy Security Challenges for the* 21st Century: A Reference Handbook, Santa Barbara, Calif: Praeger Security International, 44– 65.
- Lake, David A., and Patrick M. Morgan. 2010. *Regional Orders: Building Security in a New World*. Penn State Press.
- Luft, Gal, and Anne Korin, eds. 2009. *Energy Security Challenges for the 21st Century: A Reference Handbook.* Santa Barbara, Calif: Praeger Security International.
- Mian, Mohammed A. 2002. *Project Economics and Decision Analysis: Deterministic Models*. PennWell Books.
- Paul, T. V. 2012. "Regional Transformation in International Relations." In *International Relations Theory and Regional Transformation*, ed. T. V. Paul. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 3–21. https://www.cambridge.org/core/books/international-relations-theory-and-regional-transformation/regional-transformation-in-international-relations/9F92A27731AF5F843684A367CFEAB6F1 (July 31, 2020).
- Shama, Nael. 2019. "Between Alliance and Entente: The Egyptian-Greek-Cypriot Partnership." In *The New Geopolitics of the Eastern Mediterranean: Trilateral Partnerships and Regional Security*, Friedrich Ebert Stiftung.
- Stergiou, Andreas. 2019. "Geopolitics and Energy Security in the Eastern Mediterranean: The Formation of New 'Energy Alliances." In *The New Geopolitics of the Eastern Mediterranean: Trilateral Partnerships and Regional Security*, Friedrich Ebert Stiftung.
- Stivachtis, Yannis A. 2019. "Eastern Mediterranean: A New Region? Theoretical Considerations." In *The New Eastern Mediterranean: Theory, Politics and States in a Volatile Era*, eds. Spyridon N. Litsas and Aristotle Tziampiris. Cham: Springer International Publishing, 45–59. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-90758-1\_3 (July 31, 2020).
- Tziarras, Zēnōnas, and PRIO Cyprus Centre. 2019. The New Geopolitics of the Eastern Mediterranean: Trilateral Partnerships and Regional Security. Friedrich Ebert Stiftung.
- Verdeil, Éric. 2019. "Power and Energy: Dependency on Hydrocarbon, Pollution and Shortage." In Atlas of Lebanon : New Challenges, Co-éditions, eds. Ghaleb Faour, Eric Verdeil, and Mouin Hamzé. Beyrouth: Presses de l'Ifpo, 98–99. http://books.openedition.org/ifpo/13294 (March 19, 2020).

#### Journal articles

- Aboultaif, Eduardo Wassim. 2017. "The Leviathan Field Triggering a Maritime Border Dispute Cyprus, Israel, and Lebanon." *Journal of Borderlands Studies* 32(3): 289–304.
- Alsharabati, Carole, and Rabih El Chaer. 2015. "Corruption, un état florissant." *Les Cahiers de l'Orient* N° 120(4): 71–82.
- Amsellem, David. 2013. "Le gaz comme élément de réorientation des alliances géopolitiques en Méditerranée orientale." *Hérodote* 148(1): 117–21.
- ——. 2014. "Gaz en Méditerranée orientale et relations diplomatiques régionales." *Histoire et Liberté* (55): 57–64.
- ———. 2016. "Méditerranée orientale : de l'eau dans le gaz ?" *Politique étrangère* Hivr(4): 61–72.
- Antreasyan, Anaïs. 2013. "Gaza, Israel, and Other Conflicts: Gaza, Israel, and Other Conflicts." *Journal of Palestine Studies* 42(3): 29–47.
- Aoudé, Ibrahim G. 2019. "Conflict Over Oil and Gas in the Mediterranean: Israeli Expansionism in Lebanon." *Arab Studies Quarterly* 41(1): 95–110.
- Baccarini, Luca, and Sohbet Karbuz. 2016. "Découvertes de gaz en Méditerranée orientale : quels lendemains ?" *Revue internationale et stratégique* 104(4): 113–22.
- Bahgat, Gawdat. 2011. "Israel's Energy Security: Regional Implications." *Middle East Policy Council* XVIII(3).
- Bueger, Christian, and Timothy Edmunds. 2017. "Beyond Seablindness: A New Agenda for Maritime Security Studies." *International Affairs* 93(6): 1293–1311.
- Burak, Selmin, and Jean Margat. 2016. "Water Management in the Mediterranean Region: Concepts and Policies." *Water Resources Management* 30(15): 5779–97.
- Česnakas, Giedrius. 2010. "Energy Resources in Foreign Policy: A Theoretical Approach." *Baltic Journal of Law & Politics* 3.
- Cohen, Ariel, and Kevin DeCorla-Souza. 2011. "Eurasian Energy and Israel's Choices." *Mideast Security and Policy Studies* (88).
- Eiran, Ehud, and Martin B. Malin. 2013. "The Sum of All Fears: Israel's Perception of a Nuclear-Armed Iran." *The Washington Quarterly* 36(3): 77–89.
- El-Fadel, R. H. et al. 2010. "The Lebanese Electricity System in the Context of Sustainable Development." *Energy Policy* 38(2): 751–61.
- Elmustapha, Houda, Thomas Hoppe, and Hans Bressers. 2018. "Comparing Two Pathways of Strategic Niche Management in a Developing Economy; the Cases of Solar Photovoltaic and Solar Thermal Energy Market Development in Lebanon." *Journal of Cleaner Production* 186: 155–67.

- Fischhendler, Itay, Lior Herman, and Jaya Anderman. 2016. "The Geopolitics of Cross-Border Electricity Grids: The Israeli-Arab Case." *Energy Policy* 98: 533–43.
- Griffiths, Steven. 2019. "Energy Diplomacy in a Time of Energy Transition." *Energy Strategy Reviews* 26: 100386.
- Grigoriadis, Ioannis. 2014. "Energy Discoveries in the Eastern Mediterranean: Conflict or Cooperation?" *Middle East Policy* XXI(3). https://onlinelibrary-wileycom.ezproxy.usek.edu.lb/doi/10.1111/mepo.12087 (July 24, 2020).
- Humud, Carla. 2018. "Lebanon." Current Politics and Economics of the Middle East 9(2-3): 313-65.
- Khodr, Hiba, and Katarina Uherova Hasbani. 2013. "The Dynamics of Energy Policy in Lebanon When Research, Politics, and Policy Fail to Intersect." *Energy Policy* 60: 629–42.
- Kinab, E., and M. Elkhoury. 2012. "Renewable Energy Use in Lebanon: Barriers and Solutions." *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews* 16(7): 4422–31.
- Kiwan, Fadia. 2013. "La société civile au Liban : un levier pour le changement ?" *Les Cahiers de l'Orient* N° 112(4): 49–60.
- Marcel, Valérie. 2013. "Prospects for Good Governance in Lebanon's Nascent Petroleum Sector." Energy Strategy Reviews 2(1): 122–24.
- Mareï, Nora, and César Ducruet. 2014. "L'intégration économique de la Méditerranée par les réseaux maritimes et portuaires." *Maghreb Machrek* N° 220(2): 11–33.
- Milina, Velichka. 2013. "Energy Security: A Paradigm Shift." Connections 12(4): 75–98.
- Moore, Henrietta L., and Hannah Collins. 2020. "Decentralised Renewable Energy and Prosperity for Lebanon." *Energy Policy* 137: 111102.
- Mouawad, Jamil. 2019. "À l'heure du soulèvement libanais, retour sur les législatives libanaises de 2018." *Confluences Mediterranée* N° 111(4): 177–87.
- Nuhu, Habib, Jinsoo Kim, and Eunnyeong Heo. 2014. "Empirical Analysis of Competing Factors Influencing Exploration Investment in International Oil and Gas Industry: Evidence from OPEC Countries." *Geosystem Engineering* 17(1): 22–33.
- Overland, Indra. 2019. "The Geopolitics of Renewable Energy: Debunking Four Emerging Myths." Energy Research & Social Science 49: 36–40.
- ÖZDEMİR, ÇAĞATAY. 2020. "The United States-Backed Containment of Turkey in the Eastern Mediterranean." *Insight Turkey* 22(2): 111–26.
- Prontera, Andrea. 2019. "EU EXTERNAL ENGAGEMENT AND THE EURO-MEDITERRANEAN ENERGY COOPERATION: BETWEEN REGIONAL INITIATIVES AND STRATEGIC PARTNERSHIPS." *Revista Española de Derecho Internacional* 71(1): 223–32.
- Putten, Frans Paul van der. 2016. "Infrastructure and Geopolitics: China's Emerging Presence in the Eastern Mediterranean." *Journal of Balkan and Near Eastern Studies* 18(4): 337–51.

- Rubin, Aviad, and Ehud Eiran. 2019. "Regional Maritime Security in the Eastern Mediterranean: Expectations and Reality." *International Affairs* 95(5): 979–97.
- Ruble, Isabella, and Pamela Nader. 2011. "Transforming Shortcomings into Opportunities: Can Market Incentives Solve Lebanon's Energy Crisis?" *Energy Policy* 39(5): 2467–74.
- Schmitter, Philippe C. 2007. "Regional Cooperation and Region Integration: Concepts, Measurements and a Bit of Theory." *European Consortium for Political Research*: 29.
- Scholten, Daniel, Morgan Bazilian, Indra Overland, and Kirsten Westphal. 2020. "The Geopolitics of Renewables: New Board, New Game." *Energy Policy*: 111059.
- Sunay, Reyhan. 2012. "The Importance of Public Debate in Democratic Regimes." *European Scientific Journal* 8(9). https://eujournal.org/index.php/esj/article/view/144 (March 28, 2020).
- Vakulchuk, Roman, Indra Overland, and Daniel Scholten. 2020. "Renewable Energy and Geopolitics: A Review." *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews* 122: 109547.
- Wigen, Einar. 2012. "Pipe Dreams or Dream Pipe? Turkey's Hopes of Becoming an Energy Hub." *Middle East Journal* 66(4): 598–612.
- Wilson, Jeffrey D. 2019. "A Securitisation Approach to International Energy Politics." *Energy Research & Social Science* 49: 114–25.
- Yergin, Daniel. 2006. "Ensuring Energy Security." Foreign Affairs 85(2): 69-82.

#### Newspaper and magazine articles

- Al Manar. 2019. "2023 ما تتوقع إنتاج الغاز تجاريا عام 2023. "Al Manar. http://almanar.com.lb/5221394 (May 7, 2020).
- Astakhova, Olesya, and Can Sezer. 2020. "Turkey, Russia Launch TurkStream Pipeline Carrying Gas to Europe." *Reuters*. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-turkey-russia-pipeline-idUSKBN1Z71WP (May 19, 2020).
- Barrington, Lisa, and Ellen Francis. 2018. "Hezbollah Says Lebanon Must Be Firm in Israel Energy Dispute." *Reuters*. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-lebanon-israel-idUSKCN1G01E3 (July 24, 2020).
- Benmeleh, Yaacov. 2019. "Exxon Is in Talks Over Floating LNG Partnership in Israel." Bloomberg.com. https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2019-04-10/exxon-is-said-in-talksover-floating-lng-partnership-in-israel (May 19, 2020).
- Brunnstrom, David, and Renee Maltezou. 2019. "U.S. Warns Turkey over Offshore Drilling near Cyprus." *Reuters*. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-greece-pompeo-mitsotakis-idUSKCN1WK04I (July 24, 2020).
- Chbat, Wissam, Wael Alkhatib, and Jad Abi Khalil. 2019. "Lebanon Offering More Offshore Blocks as Majors Prepare to Start Drilling." *Offshore*. https://www.offshore-

mag.com/geosciences/article/14069069/lebanon-offering-more-offshore-blocks-as-majors-prepare-to-start-drilling (March 7, 2020).

- Courcoulas, Constantine. 2019. "Lira Trims Gain as Turkey Mulls Placing S-400s on Southern Coast - Bloomberg." *Bloomberg.com*. https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2019-05-30/lirajumps-on-signs-erdogan-working-to-avert-missile-deadlock (July 29, 2020).
- Ferziger, Jonathan, and David Wainer. 2010. "Landau Says Israel Could Use Force to Shield Gas Find." *Bloomberg.com*. https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2010-06-24/landau-saysisrael-willing-to-use-force-to-protect-gas-finds-off-coast (July 24, 2020).
- Grove, Thomas. 2015. "Russia, Cyprus Sign Military Deal on Use of Mediterranean Ports." *Reuters*. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-russia-cyprus-military-idUSKBN0LU1EW20150226 (July 29, 2020).
- Hurriyet Daily News. 2019. "Turkey Set to Begin Oil and Gas Drilling off Cyprus." *Hurriyet Daily News*. http://www.hurriyet-dailynews.com/turkey-set-to-begin-oil-and-gas-drilling-off-cyprus-141390 (July 29, 2020).
- Ismail, Ahmed, and Amina Ismail. 2020. "France Asks to Join Eastern Mediterranean Gas Forum." *Reuters*. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-egypt-gas-idUSKBN1ZF1V2 (May 19, 2020).
- Kambas, Michelle. 2018. "Eni/Total Find Natgas off Cyprus in Field Close to Zohr." *Reuters*. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-cyprus-natgas-idUSKBN1FS1G3 (April 12, 2020).
- Kambas, Michelle, and Sabina Zawadzki. 2019. "Exxon's Cyprus gas discovery adds another giant to East Med collection." *Reuters*. https://fr.reuters.com/article/businessNews/idUSKCN1QH1O3 (April 12, 2020).
- Kubovich, Yaniv. 2019. "Israel Blocks Fuel Deliveries to Gaza Power Plant." *Haaretz*. https://www.haaretz.com/israel-news/.premium-israel-blocks-fuel-transfers-to-gaza-power-plantover-incendiary-balloons-1.7408073 (April 12, 2020).
- Makieh, Kinda, and Ellen Francis. 2019. "Syria Hands Oil Exploration Contracts to Two Russian Firms." *Reuters*. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-syria-oil-russia-idUSKBN1YL0VK (May 7, 2020).
- Mourad, Mahmoud, and Omar Fahmy. 2020. "Egypt and Greece Sign Agreement on Exclusive Economic Zone." *Reuters*. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-egypt-greece-idUSKCN252216 (August 20, 2020).
- Saba, Yousef. 2020. "Factbox: Egypt's Push to Be East Mediterranean Gas Hub." *Reuters*. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-egypt-israel-gas-factbox-idUSKBN1ZE1ON (April 21, 2020).
- Shama, Nael. 2019. "Egypt's Power Game: Why Cairo Is Boosting Its Military Power." *Jadaliyya* جدلية. https://www.jadaliyya.com/Details/34539 (July 29, 2020).
- Shawish, Hesham. 2019. "How Lebanon Got into so Much Debt." *BBC News*. https://www.bbc.com/news/world-middle-east-50183895 (July 28, 2020).

- Shurmina, Natalia, and Anastasia Lyrchikova. 2015. "Russia's Soyuzneftegaz Drops Plans for Offshore Oil and Gas Exploration in Syria." *Reuters*. https://www.reuters.com/article/russia-syria-oil-idUSL5N11Z2HO20150929 (May 7, 2020).
- Smith, Terence. 1975. "Israelis at Oil Wells in Sinai Believe Days There Are Numbered." *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/1975/01/13/archives/israelis-at-oil-wells-in-sinai-believe-days-there-are-numbered.html (April 10, 2020).
- Tayseer, Mohammad, and Yaacov Benmeleh. 2018. "Jordan Pipeline for Israeli Gas Set for Completion by End of 2019." *Bloomberg.com*. https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2018-07-04/jordan-pipeline-for-israeli-gas-set-for-completion-by-end-2019 (May 16, 2020).
- The Daily Star. 2018. "Tax Evasion in Lebanon Close to \$5B: Bank Audi | Business , Local | THE DAILY STAR." https://www.dailystar.com.lb/Business/Local/2018/Aug-09/459595-tax-evasion-in-lebanon-close-to-5b-bank-audi.ashx (July 12, 2020).
- Tugwell, Paul. 2020. "Leaders From Israel, Cyprus, Greece Sign EastMed Gas Pipe Deal." *Bloomberg.com.* https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2020-01-02/leaders-from-israel-to-greece-set-to-sign-eastmed-gas-pipe-deal (May 19, 2020).
- Wood, Josh. 2013. "Lebanon Pins Economic Hopes on Oil and Gas." *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2013/04/18/world/middleeast/lebanon-pins-economic-hopes-on-oiland-gas.html (March 19, 2020).
- Zhukov, Yuri M. 2013. "Trouble in the Eastern Mediterranean Sea." https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/cyprus/2013-03-20/trouble-eastern-mediterranean-sea (July 29, 2020).

## **Reports and documents**

- Abdul Rahim, Nada, Christine Godart, and Najwa Eid. 2017. *Liban Hydrocarbures offshore : Situation actuelle et opportunités*. Beirut: Economic commercial section of the Belgian embassy in Beirut.
- Ahmad, Ali, and Félicité Barrier. 2018. *The Geopolitics of Oil and Gas Development in Lebanon*. Beirut: AUB Policy Institute.
- Alterman, Jon B., Heather A. Conley, Haim Malka, and Donatienne Ruy. 2018. U.S. Goals and *Priorities in the Eastern Mediterranean*. Center for Strategic and International Studies (CSIS). https://www.jstor.org/stable/resrep22450.7 (July 24, 2020).
- AUB Policy Institute. 2018. *Lebanon's Gas Market Development and the Role of FSRU*. AUB Policy Institute.
- Baconi, Tareq. 2017. *A Flammable Peace: Why Gas Deals Won't End Conflict in the Middle East.* European Council on Foreign Relations. https://www.ecfr.eu/publications/summary/a\_flammable\_peace\_why\_gas\_deals\_wont\_end\_conflict\_in\_the\_middle\_east (April 7, 2020).

- Banque du Liban. 2019. "Public Debt Net Total Debt." https://www.bdl.gov.lb/webroot/statistics/table.php?name=t531-4 (March 23, 2020).
- Bassil, Gebran. 2010. *Policy Paper for the Electricity Sector*. Beirut: Republic of Lebanon. http://www.databank.com.lb/docs/Policy%20paper%20for%20the%20electricity%20sector%202 010.pdf.
- Bertelsmann Stiftung. 2020. *BTI 2020 Lebanon Country Report*. Gütersloh: BTI. /en/reports/country-report-LBN.html (June 5, 2020).
- de Boncourt, Maïté. 2013. *Offshore Gas in East Mediterranean: From Myth to Reality*. Institut français des relations internationales.
- Bornstein, Rebecca. 2018. *Eastern Mediterranean Regional Dynamics: Conflicts and Opportunities for Conflict Resolution Support*. European Institute for the Mediterranean. https://www.euromesco.net/publication/eastern-mediterranean-regional-dynamics-conflicts-and-opportunities-for-conflict-resolution-support/ (July 22, 2020).
- Christophersen, Mona. 2018. *Pursuing Sustainable Development under Sectarianism in Lebanon*. International Peace Institute. www.jstor.org/stable/resrep17506 (February 26, 2020).
- Courson, Julien. 2018. *Is Lebanon Preordained to Become a "Presource" Curse Country?* Beirut: Lebanese Oil and Gas Initiative.
- Dupont, Pierre-Emmanuel. 2019. Lebanon's Southern Maritime Border Dispute: Legal Issues, Challenges, and the Way Forward. Beirut: AUB Policy Institute.
- Ellinas, Charles, Harry Tzimitras, and Hubert Faustmann. 2016. *EASTERN MEDITERRANEAN GAS DEVELOPMENTS*. Atlantic Council. https://www.jstor.org/stable/resrep17091.10 (April 1, 2020).
- El-Zein, Ziad, and Nader Hajj Shehadeh. 2012. "Lebanon." https://www.rcreee.org/sites/default/files/lebanon\_fact\_sheet\_press.pdf (March 19, 2020).
- European Commission. 2017. "EuroAsia Interconnector Final Detailed Studies Prior to Project Implementation." https://ec.europa.eu/inea/sites/inea/files/3.10.1-0004-cyel-s-m-16\_action\_fiche.pdf (May 19, 2020).
- Fattouh, Bassam, and Laura El-Katiri. 2015. Lebanon: The Next Eastern Mediterranean Gas Producer? Washington DC: German Marshall Fund of the United States. www.jstor.org/stable/resrep19005 (February 26, 2020).
  - -----. 2016. *Lebanon's Gas Trading Options*. Beirut: Lebanese Center for Policy Studies. http://lcps-lebanon.org/publication.php?id=283 (March 4, 2020).
- Beirut: Gherbal Initiative. الشفافية في الإدارات العامّة اللبنانيّة. Beirut: Gherbal Initiative. 2019
- Government of Lebanon, and United Nations. 2019. *Lebanon Crisis Response Plan 2017-2020*. Beirut: UNHCR.

- Hafner, Manfred, Simone Tagliapietra, and El Habib El Elandaloussi. 2012. *Outlook for Oil and Gas in Southern and Eastern Mediterranean Countries*. Centre for European Policy Studies. https://www.ceps.eu/ceps-publications/outlook-oil-and-gas-southern-and-eastern-mediterranean-countries/ (April 21, 2020).
- Huet, Guillaume. 2013. La découverte de gaz offshore en Méditerranée orientale : nouveau défi pour la stabilité du Proche-Orient. Centre d'études supérieures de la Marine.
- International Commission of Jurists. 2018. *The Lebanese State Council and Administrative Courts*. ICJ.
- International Law and Policy Institute. 2013. *Analysis of the Petroleum Sector in Lebanon*. Oslo, Norway: International Law and Policy Institute.
- Kirschbaum, Mark A. et al. 2010. Assessment of Undiscovered Oil and Gas Resources of the Nile Delta Basin Province, Eastern Mediterranean. U.S. Geological Survey. Report. http://pubs.er.usgs.gov/publication/fs20103027.
- Lebanese Oil and Gas Initiative. 2017a. *Environmental Impact of Petroleum Activities in Lebanon*. Beirut: Lebanese Oil and Gas Initiative.
  - ——. 2017b. *Transparency & Accountability in Lebanon's Petroleum Legislation*. Beirut: Lebanese Oil and Gas Initiative.
- ———. 2018. *Good Governance Guidelines for Lebanon's Oil and Gas Sector*. Beirut: Lebanese Oil and Gas Initiative.
- Leenders, Reinoud. 2015. Spoils of Oil? Assessing and Mitigating the Risks of Corruption in Lebanon's Emerging Offshore Petroleum Sector. Beirut: Lebanese Center for Policy Studies. http://lcps-lebanon.org/publication.php?id=277 (March 4, 2020).
- Mahmalat, Mounir, and Sami Atallah. 2018. *Why Does Lebanon Need CEDRE? How Fiscal Mismanagement and Low Taxation on Wealth Necessitate International Assistance*. Lebanese Center for Policy Studies.
- Ministry of Energy and Water. 2019. *Updated Policy Paper for the Electricity Sector*. Beirut: Lebanese Republic.
- Nakhle, Carole. 2015. *Licensing and Upstream Petroleum Fiscal Regimes: Assessing Lebanon's Choices*. Beirut: Lebanese Center for Policy Studies. https://carnegie-mec.org/2015/07/15/licensing-and-upstream-petroleum-fiscal-regimes-assessing-lebanon-s-choices-pub-60711 (March 4, 2020).
- Nasr, Rawad. 2020. *Beirut River Solar Snake: The Dawn of the Solar Market in Lebanon*. Lebanese Center for Policy Studies. http://lcec.org.lb/Content/uploads/LCECOther/200511111442133~BRSS%20Report.pdf?fbclid= IwAR1LP6rtBRei1Oh--RAsfpd6qanoEEqrjVnrLipBY\_gxYiJsdq5S-UdVBoE.
- Natural Resource Governance Institute. 2015. *The Resource Curse: The Political and Economic Challenges of Natural Resource Wealth*. Natural Resource Governance Institute.

- Permanent Mission of Israel to the United Nations. 2011. "List of Geographical Coordinates For the Delimitation of the Northern Limit of the Territorial Sea and Exclusive Economic Zone of the State of Israel in WGS84."
- Permanent Mission of Lebanon to the United Nations. 2010. "Deposit by Lebanon of Charts and a List of Geographical Coordinates."
- Schenk, Christopher et al. 2010. Assessment of Undiscovered Oil and Gas Resources of the Levant Basin Province, Eastern Mediterranean. . Report. http://pubs.er.usgs.gov/publication/fs20103014.
- Shama, Nael. 2019. *The Geopolitics of a Latent International Conflict in Eastern Mediterranean*. Al Jazeera Centre for Studies. http://studies.aljazeera.net/en/reports/2019/12/geopolitics-latent-international-conflict-eastern-mediterranean-191223074025635.html (July 22, 2020).
- Tagliapietra, Simone. 2013. Towards a New Eastern Mediterranean Energy Corridor?: Natural Gas Developments Between Market Opportunities and Geopolitical Risks. Fondazione Eni Enrico Mattei (FEEM). https://www.jstor.org/stable/resrep00914 (April 8, 2020).
- *The Maritime Boundaries and Natural Resources of the Republic of Lebanon.* 2014. Beirut: Common Space Initiative.
- The Russian Federation. 2015. *Maritime Doctrine of the Russian Federation*. Newport: Russia Maritime Studies Institute.
- Transparency International. 2015. Asset Declarations in Lebanon: Illicit Enrichment and Conflicts of Interest of Public Officials. Transparency International.
- Tsakiris, Theodore. 2012. Israeli Gas Export Options Blurred. Hellenic Foundation for European & Foreign Policy.
- Tzogopoulos, George N. 2017. *A New Mediterranean?* Begin-Sadat Center for Strategic Studies. https://www.jstor.org/stable/resrep04721.18 (July 30, 2020).
- United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime. 2015. *Review of Implementation of the United Nations Convention against Corruption in Lebanon*. St. Petersburg: United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime.
- Vogler, Sarah, and Eric Thompson. 2015. Gas Discoveries in the Eastern Mediterranean: Implications for Regional Maritime Security. German Marshall Fund of the United States. http://www.gmfus.org/publications/gas-discoveries-eastern-mediterranean-implications-regionalmaritime-security (April 8, 2020).
- Waehlisch, Martin. 2011. Israel-Lebanon Offshore Oil & Gas Dispute: Rules of International Maritime Law. Rochester, NY: Social Science Research Network. SSRN Scholarly Paper. https://papers.ssrn.com/abstract=2078583 (April 6, 2020).
- Weiss, Isabelle. 2019. *Middle East Energy and Geopolitics*. Beirut: Konrad Adenauer Stiftung. https://www.kas.de/en/web/libanon/single-title/-/content/middle-east-energy-and-geopolitics (April 1, 2020).

- Winter, Ofir, and Gallia Lindenstrauss. 2019. *Beyond Energy:: The Significance of the Eastern Mediterranean Gas Forum*. Institute for National Security Studies. https://www.jstor.org/stable/resrep19476 (July 24, 2020).
- World Bank. 2019. Lebanon Electricity Transmission Project P170769. World Bank. http://documents1.worldbank.org/curated/en/235831562864951356/text/Concept-Project-Information-Document-PID-Lebanon-Electricity-Transmission-Project-P170769.txt.

## Statutes

- Arab Republic of Egypt, and State of Israel. 1978. *Framework for Peace in the Middle East and Framework for the Conclusion of a Peace Treaty between Egypt and Israel.* https://avalon.law.yale.edu/20th\_century/campdav.asp (April 10, 2020).
- Council of the European Union. 2012. 016 OJ L (CONSIL) Council Regulation (EU) No 36/2012 of 18 January 2012 Concerning Restrictive Measures in View of the Situation in Syria and Repealing Regulation (EU) No 442/2011. http://data.europa.eu/eli/reg/2012/36/oj/eng (May 4, 2020).
- Government of Israel, and Palestine Liberation Organization. 1994. *Accord Gaza-Jéricho*. https://mjp.univ-perp.fr/constit/ps1994.htm (May 18, 2020).
- ——. 1995. Israeli-Palestinian Interim Agreement on the West Bank and the Gaza Strip.
- Republic of Lebanon. 1990. Constitution of Lebanon.
- ——. 2002. Law on the Regulation of the Electricity Sector.
- ——. 2010. Offshore Petroleum Resources Law.
- ——. 2013a. Petroleum Activities Regulation Decree.
- ——. 2013b. Decree no. 9882/2013 Pre-Qualification of Companies to Participate in Petroleum Activities Licensing Rounds.
- Republic of Lebanon, Total E&P Liban SAL, Eni Lebanon B.V, and NOVATEK Lebanon SAL. 2018a. Exploration and Production Agreement for Petroleum Activities in Block 4 between the Republic of Lebanon, Total E&P Liban SAL, Eni Lebanon B.V, and NOVATEK Lebanon SAL.
  - —. 2018b. Exploration and Production Agreement for Petroleum Activities in Block 9 between the Republic of Lebanon, Total E&P Liban SAL, Eni Lebanon B.V., and NOVATEK Lebanon SAL.
- UN General Assembly. 1982. United Nations Convention on the Law of the Sea. https://www.un.org/depts/los/convention\_agreements/convention\_overview\_convention.htm (May 17, 2020).

United Nations. 1969. Vienna Convention on the Law of Treaties.

----. 2004. UNITED NATIONS CONVENTION AGAINST CORRUPTION. https://www.unodc.org/documents/brussels/UN Convention Against Corruption.pdf.

### Web sources

- AFP. 2020. "Lebanon Adopts Law to Lift Banking Secrecy for Officials." *France 24*. https://www.france24.com/en/20200528-lebanon-adopts-law-to-lift-banking-secrecy-for-officials (August 3, 2020).
- Alem, Mohamed, and Jana Tebbo. 2019. "New Transparency Law in Oil and Gas Sector Aims to Fight Corruption." *International Law Office*. https://www.internationallawoffice.com/Newsletters/Energy-Natural-Resources/Lebanon/Alem-Associates/New-transparency-law-in-oil-and-gas-sector-aims-to-fight-corruption (March 30, 2020).
- Al-Ferzly, Nicolas. 2019. "Renewable Energy in Lebanon: Can the Country Embrace Its Resources Sustainably? | | Lebanon - Beirut." *Heinrich-Böll-Stiftung*. https://lb.boell.org/en/2019/03/01/renewable-energy-lebanon-can-country-embrace-its-resourcessustainably (August 9, 2020).
- Amlôt, Matthew. 2020. "New Members of East Med Gas Forum Show 'Strength' of Deal: Egypt Oil Minister." Al Arabiya English. https://english.alarabiya.net/en/business/energy/2020/01/21/Newmembers-of-East-Med-Gas-Forum-shows-strength-of-deal-Egypt-oil-minister.html (May 19, 2020).
- Arab News. 2020. "Underwater Bombs Damage Syria's Offshore Oil Facilities." *Arab News*. https://arab.news/r6nt7 (May 13, 2020).
- Arbid, Jeremy. 2018. "Lebanon's O&G Wealth How a Sovereign Wealth Fund Can Keep the Government Honest." *Executive*. https://www.executive-magazine.com/special-report/lebanons-og-wealth (March 30, 2020).
- Aronson, Geoffrey. 2019. "Gas Heats up the Eastern Mediterranean." *Middle East Institute*. https://www.mei.edu/publications/gas-heats-eastern-mediterranean (July 24, 2020).
- Atallah, Sami. 2018. "Lebanon Seems to Have Fallen Victim to the 'Presource Curse."" *The Lebanese Center for Policy Studies*. http://lcps-lebanon.org/featuredArticle.php?id=194 (March 26, 2020).
- Azhari, Timour. 2019a. "A Sovereign Wealth Fund for Lebanon?" *Lebanese Oil and Gas Initiative*. http://logi-lebanon.org/KeyIssue/Sovereign-Wealth-Fund-for-Lebanon-2019 (March 25, 2020).

—. 2019b. "Energy Ministry Refers FSRU's Tenders to Cabinet." *Lebanese Oil and Gas Initiative*. http://logi-lebanon.org/KeyIssue/Energy-Ministry-refers-FSRUs-tenders-to-Cabinet (March 9, 2020).

——. 2019c. "Syria Expects Oil and Gas Production by 2023." *logi-lebanon.org*. http://logi-lebanon.org/KeyIssue/Syria-expects-oil-and-gas-production-by-2023 (May 13, 2020).

—. 2019d. "Syria Signs Three Onshore Oil and Gas Contracts with Russian Company." *logi-lebanon.org*. http://logi-lebanon.org/KeyIssue/Syria-signs-three-onshore-oil-and-gas-contracts-with-Russian-company (May 13, 2020).

—. 2019e. "Total Says Results of Block 4 Drilling Will Be Clear by June." *Lebanese Oil and Gas Initiative*. http://logi-lebanon.org/KeyIssue/Total-says-results-of-Block-4-drilling-will-be-clear-by-June (March 23, 2020).

——. 2019f. "Why Beneficial Ownership Is Important for Lebanon." *Lebanese Oil and Gas Initiative*. http://logi-lebanon.org/KeyIssue/lebanon-beneficial-ownership-importance-eiti (August 4, 2020).

- Bauomy, Jasmin. 2020. "Europe Needs Gas and Russia Has It the Story behind the New Pipeline." *euronews*. https://www.euronews.com/2020/01/08/turkstream-europe-needs-gas-and-russia-has-it-the-story-behind-that-new-pipeline (May 19, 2020).
- Ben-Gedalyahu, Dubi. 2020. "New Chinese Operated Haifa Port a Game Changer for Israeli Economy." *Belt and Road News*. https://www.beltandroad.news/2020/06/26/new-chinese-operated-haifa-port-a-game-changer-for-israeli-economy/ (July 30, 2020).
- Bryza, Matthew. 2018. "Energy Cooperation Should Be a Catalyst for Cyprus Peace Talks." *Atlantic Council*. https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/new-atlanticist/energy-cooperation-should-be-a-catalyst-for-cyprus-peace-talks/ (April 12, 2020).
- Chaker, Joan. 2019. "The Lebanese Economic Crisis 101 (Part 1)." Jadaliyya جدلية https://www.jadaliyya.com/Details/40855 (July 15, 2020).
- Chauvin, Ugo. 2013. "Les Ressources Énergétiques de La Discorde Au Levant." *Diploweb*. https://www.diploweb.com/Les-ressources-energetiques-de-la.html (March 27, 2020).
- Chehayeb, Kareem. 2020. "New Laws, Same Old Practices? Lebanon Passes Anti-Corruption Laws, but Questions Persist over Their Efficacy." *TIMEP*. https://timep.org/commentary/analysis/newlaws-same-old-practices-lebanon-passes-anti-corruption-laws-but-questions-persist-over-theirefficacy/ (August 3, 2020).
- Cohen, Ariel. 2020. "Turkey-Libya Maritime Deal Upsets Mediterranean Energy Plan." *Forbes*. https://www.forbes.com/sites/arielcohen/2020/01/08/turkey-libya-maritime-deal-upsets-mediterranean-energy-plan/ (July 30, 2020).
- Copp, Tara. 2018. "US Strikes Three Syrian Sites in Response for Chemical Attack." *Military Times*. https://www.militarytimes.com/news/your-military/2018/04/14/retaliatory-strikes-on-syria-underway/ (July 29, 2020).
- Courson, Julien. 2018. "Hydrocarbures : Les craintes d'un éventuel « vol » israélien sont-elles justifiées ?" *L'Orient-Le Jour*. https://www.lorientlejour.com/article/1135425/les-craintes-dun-eventuel-vol-israelien-sont-elles-justifiees-.html (March 23, 2020).
- Darbouche, Hakim, Laura El-Katiri, and Bassam Fattouh. 2012. "East Mediterranean Gas What Kind of a Game-Changer?" *Oxford Institute for Energy Studies*.

https://www.oxfordenergy.org/publications/east-mediterranean-gas-what-kind-of-a-game-changer/ (April 3, 2020).

- Egyptian State Information Service. 2020. "East Mediterranean Gas Forum (EMGF)-SIS." *State Information Service*. https://sis.gov.eg/section/52/9458?lang= (August 22, 2020).
- El-Amine, Rayan. 2019. "Academia, the Public, and Policy-Making in Lebanon." *Executive*. https://www.executive-magazine.com/special-report/academia-the-public-and-policy-making-inlebanon (March 27, 2020).
- ENI. 2020. "Zohr." ENI. https://www.eni.com/en-IT/operations/egypt-zohr.html (April 30, 2020).
- Environmental Justice Atlas. 2017. "Israeli Bombing of the Jiyeh Power Plant and Consequent Oil Spill, Lebanon | EJAtlas." *Environmental Justice Atlas*. https://ejatlas.org/conflict/jieh-power-plant-oil-spill-lebanon (August 22, 2020).
- Eran, Oded. 2018. "Israel's Stake in the Egyptian Natural Gas Pipeline: Strategic and Economic Benefits." *The Institute for National Security Studies*. https://www.inss.org.il/publication/israels-stake-in-the-egyptian-natural-gas-pipeline-strategic-and-economic-benefits/ (April 28, 2020).
- EuroAsia Interconnector. 2020. "EuroAsia Construction." *EuroAsia Interconnector*. https://euroasiainterconnector.com/cable-construction/ (May 19, 2020).
- European Commission. 2016. "Clean Energy for All Europeans Unlocking Europe's Growth Potential." *European Commission*. https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/en/IP\_16\_4009 (July 30, 2020).
- European Investment Bank. 2010. "Cyprus: EIB Supports the Energy Sector with EUR 200 Million Loan." *European Investment Bank.* /en/press/all/2010-109-eib-supports-the-energy-sector-in-cyprus-with-eur-200-million-loan (April 13, 2020).
- Excelerate Energy. 2012. "Hadera Deepwater LNG Terminal." *Excelerate Energy*. https://excelerateenergy.com/project/hadera-deepwater-lng-terminal/ (May 19, 2020).
- Extractive Industries Transparency Initiative. 2020. "Validation Decisions and Schedule." *Extractive Industries Transparency Initiative*. https://eiti.org/validation-decisions-schedule (March 30, 2020).
- Fayad, Lana. 2019. "Oil and Gas in Lebanon." *Lexology*. https://www.lexology.com/library/detail.aspx?g=6e4876d5-aece-4181-acfc-6b6a5392b34d#:~:text=Lebanon (January 7, 2020).
- Feith, Douglas, and Shaul Chorel. 2019. "Russia's Eastern Mediterranean Strategy—Implications for the United States and Israel | RealClearDefense." *RealClear Defense*. https://www.realcleardefense.com/articles/2019/12/17/russias\_eastern\_mediterranean\_strategyim plications\_for\_the\_united\_states\_and\_israel\_114925.html (July 24, 2020).
- Financial Mirror. 2019. "Cyprus Signs Landmark Deal to Build €290 Mln LNG Terminal." *Financial Mirror*. https://www.financialmirror.com/2019/12/13/cyprus-signs-landmark-deal-to-build-e290-mln-lng-terminal/ (May 19, 2020).

- Friedman, Thomas L. 2009. "The First Law of Petropolitics." *Foreign Policy*. https://foreignpolicy.com/2009/10/16/the-first-law-of-petropolitics/ (February 25, 2020).
- Gazprom. 2020. "TurkStream Gas Pipeline Officially Launched in Grand Ceremony." *Gazprom*. https://www.gazprom.com/press/news/2020/january/article497324/ (May 19, 2020).
- Ghoble, Vrushal. 2018. "Geopolitics of the Lebanese Crisis: Economic and Energy Perspectives." *E-International Relations*. https://www.e-ir.info/2018/02/07/geopolitics-of-the-lebanese-crisis-economic-and-energy-perspectives/ (February 26, 2020).
- Global Security. 2020. "Eastern Mediterranean EEZ Delimitation." *Global Security*. https://www.globalsecurity.org/military/world/war/eez-east-med.htm (May 17, 2020).
- Gotev, Georgi. 2015. "Erdogan Fumes at Russia's 'Restrictive Measures' after Jet Downing." *www.euractiv.com.* https://www.euractiv.com/section/global-europe/news/erdogan-fumes-atrussia-s-restrictive-measures-after-jet-downing/ (May 19, 2020).
- "Government Enters into Negotiations over FSRUs." *logi-lebanon.org*. http://logi-lebanon.org/KeyIssue/Government-enters-into-negotiations-over-FSRUs (June 19, 2020).
- Güney, Nurşin Ateşoğlu. 2019. "An Iron Curtain on the Eastern Mediterranean: Will the US Isolate Turkey?" *Önder Özar Diplomasi Sevgisi*. http://ozardiplo.blogspot.com/2019/05/nursin-atesogluguney-iron-curtain-on.html (July 24, 2020).
- Guo, Renjie. 2015. "China, Russia End Joint Naval Exercises." *China Military Online*. http://eng.chinamil.com.cn/special-reports/2015-05/22/content\_6502416.htm (July 29, 2020).
- Hage Boutros, Philippe. 2019. "Plus de 35 % Des Jeunes Diplômés Libanais Au Chômage, Alerte l'ACS." *L'Orient-Le Jour*. https://www.lorientlejour.com/article/1199175/plus-de-35-des-jeunes-diplomes-libanais-au-chomage-alerte-lacs.html (July 15, 2020).
- Hamza, Nourrice. 2019. "Gross Public Debt in Lebanon Hit \$85.32B in January 2019." BLOMINVEST. https://blog.blominvestbank.com/29327/gross-public-debt-in-lebanon-hit-85-32b-in-january-2019/ (July 15, 2020).
- Hellenic Leaders. 2019. "Eastern Mediterranean Security and Energy Partnership Act Passes Through Senate Foreign Relations...." *Hellenic Leaders*. https://medium.com/@HellenicLeaders/easternmediterranean-security-and-energy-partnership-act-passes-through-senate-foreign-relationscef0d59f3199 (July 30, 2020).
- IEDJA. 2014. "L'organisation juridictionnelle du Liban." *Institut d'études sur le droit et la justice dans les sociétés arabes*. https://iedja.org/lorganisation-juridictionnelle-du-liban/ (June 5, 2020).
- Institute for Middle East Understanding. 2012. "Operation Cast Lead | IMEU." *IMEU*. https://imeu.org/article/operation-cast-lead (May 16, 2020).
- International Energy Agency. 2018. "Lebanon Countries & Regions." *IEA*. https://www.iea.org/countries/Lebanon (March 19, 2020).

-----. 2019a. "Cyprus - Countries & Regions." *IEA*. https://www.iea.org/countries/Cyprus (April 13, 2020).

—. 2019b. "Gas – World Energy Outlook 2019 – Analysis." *IEA*. https://www.iea.org/reports/world-energy-outlook-2019/gas (August 11, 2020).

------. 2020. "Syria - Countries & Regions." *IEA*. https://www.iea.org/countries/Syria (May 7, 2020).

International Monetary Fund. 2019. "Lebanon Gross Domestic Product." *International Monetary Fund*. https://www.imf.org/external/pubs/ft/weo/2019/02/weodata/weorept.aspx?sy=2017&ey=2020&s csm=1&ssd=1&sort=country&ds=.&br=1&pr1.x=56&pr1.y=5&c=446&s=NGDP%2CNGDPD &grp=0&a= (March 23, 2020).

- IRENA. 2019. "Renewable Energy Outlook Lebanon: Multi-Stakeholder Meeting." /events/2019/Mar/Renewable-Energy-Outlook-Lebanon-Multi-stakeholder-meeting. /events/2019/Mar/Renewable-Energy-Outlook-Lebanon-Multi-stakeholder-meeting (August 8, 2020).
- Iskandar, Adnan. 2020. "Public Service Accountability in Lebanon." *American University of Beirut*. https://almashriq.hiof.no/ddc/projects/pspa/PSAccount/PSAccount-0.html (June 5, 2020).
- Israeli Ministry of Energy. 2020. "East Mediterranean Gas Forum Transformed into a Regional Organization." *Israeli Ministry of Energy*. http://www.energy-sea.gov.il/English-Site/Lobby/Articles/Pages/East Mediterranean Gas Forum transformed into a regional organization.aspx (May 19, 2020).
- Kahraman, Salim. 2019. "Greek Navy Plays Catch-up with Turkey in Naval Development." *Ahval.* https://ahvalnews.com/greece-turkey/greek-navy-plays-catch-turkey-naval-development (July 29, 2020).
- Kaissy, Diana. 2020. "An Investigation into the Revenues from Lebanon's Seismic Data." *Executive*. https://www.executive-magazine.com/economics-policy/an-investigation-into-the-revenues-from-lebanons-seismic-data (March 30, 2020).
- Kanaan, Farah-Silvana. 2019. "Akkar's Wind Farms to Be 'Operational' in 2020 | Business, Local | THE DAILY STAR." *The Daily Star*. https://www.dailystar.com.lb/Business/Local/2019/Jun-21/485760-akkars-wind-farms-to-be-operational-in-2020.ashx (August 11, 2020).
- Kassabian, Sanahine. 2018. "The Lebanese Access to Information Law: More Transparency, More Accountability and What Else?" *LexisNexis Middle East*. https://www.lexis.ae/2018/08/21/the-lebanese-access-to-information-law-more-transparency-more-accountability-and-what-else/ (March 30, 2020).
- Katona, Viktor. 2018. "Russia Is Taking Over Syria's Oil And Gas." OilPrice.com. https://oilprice.com/Energy/Energy-General/Russia-Is-Taking-Over-Syrias-Oil-And-Gas.html (May 13, 2020).
- Kington, Tom. 2020. "A Naval Arms Race Is Gaining Speed in the Mediterranean Sea." *Defense News*. https://www.defensenews.com/global/europe/2020/06/22/a-naval-arms-race-is-gainingspeed-in-the-mediterranean-sea/ (July 23, 2020).

- Kırıkçıoğlu, Mustafa. 2019. "Foreign Involvement Triggers Instability in Eastern Mediterranean." *Daily Sabah*. https://www.dailysabah.com/diplomacy/2019/11/22/foreign-involvement-triggersinstability-in-eastern-mediterranean (July 22, 2020).
- Kostrz, Marie. 2012. "Le Sinaï, épine dans le pied de l'Egypte." *Le Monde diplomatique*. https://www.monde-diplomatique.fr/2012/02/KOSTRZ/47319 (April 28, 2020).
- Kuo, Mercy A. "China and the Mediterranean: Geostrategic Context and Contest." https://thediplomat.com/2020/03/china-and-the-mediterranean-geostrategic-context-and-contest/ (July 23, 2020).
- Lebanese Center For Energy Conservation. 2011. "NEEAP 2011-2015." *Lebanese Center For Energy Conservation*. http://www.lcec.org.lb/en/LCEC/Projects/11/NEEAP-20112015 (August 8, 2020).
  - ------. 2016a. "BEIRUT SOLAR SNAKE (BRSS)." *Lebanese Center For Energy Conservation*. http://lcec.org.lb/en/LCEC/Projects/3/BEIRUT-SOLAR-SNAKE-(BRSS) (August 10, 2020).
- 2016b. "National Energy Efficiency Action Plan for the Republic of Lebanon (NEEAP) 2016-2020." *Lebanese Center For Energy Conservation*. http://www.lcec.org.lb/en/LCEC/Projects/18/National-Energy-Efficiency-Action-Plan-for-the-republic-of-Lebanon-(NEEAP)-20162020 (August 8, 2020).
  - —. 2020. "NEEREA About Us WHAT IS NEEREA?" *Lebanese Center For Energy Conservation*. http://lcec.org.lb/en/NEEREA/AboutUs (August 9, 2020).
- Lebanese Oil and Gas Initiative. 2019a. "Call for Implementing 'Strengthening Transparency in the Oil and Gas Sector' and 'Access to Information' Laws." *Lebanese Oil and Gas Initiative*. http://logi-lebanon.org/KeyIssue/strengthening-transparency-oil-and-gas-sector-2019 (March 30, 2020).
  - —. 2019b. "Lebanon Needs a Win at the EITI Global Conference." *The Daily Star*. http://www.dailystar.com.lb/Opinion/Columnist/2019/May-09/482714-lebanon-needs-a-win-at-the-eiti-global-conference.ashx (March 30, 2020).
- Lebanese Petroleum Association. 2020a. "General Information." *Lebanese Petroleum Association*. https://www.lpa.gov.lb/english/sub-pages/faq (March 19, 2020).
  - ——. 2020b. "Legislative Framework." *Lebanese Petroleum Association*. https://www.lpa.gov.lb/english/sector-governance/legislative-framework (June 12, 2020).
  - ----. 2020c. "Offshore." *Lebanese Petroleum Association*. https://www.lpa.gov.lb/english/resource--center/geosciene-library/offshore (March 19, 2020).
- Lebanese Transparency Association. 2019. "Call for Implementing 'Strengthening Transparency in the Oil and Gas Sector' and 'Access to Information' Laws." *Lebanese Transparency Association*. http://www.transparency-lebanon.org/En/NewsDetails/41/19 (March 26, 2020).
- Lebanon Gas and Oil News. 2019. "Time to EITI MSG Election, Don't Lose Hope!" *Lebanon Gas and Oil News*. http://www.lebanongasandoil.com/index.php/news-details/184 (August 4, 2020).

- Legucka, Agnieszka. 2020. "Russia's Eastern Mediterranean Policy." *The Polish Institute of International Affairs*. https://pism.pl/publications/Russias\_Eastern\_Mediterranean\_Policy (July 24, 2020).
- L'Orient-Le Jour. 2019. "Élection Des Députés Membres de La Haute Cour de Justice." *L'Orient-Le Jour*. https://www.lorientlejour.com/article/1160392/le-parlement-elit-les-deputes-membres-de-la-haute-cour-de-justice.html (July 1, 2020).
- Lundin Group. 2019. "What Is the Difference Between 2D and 3D Seismic." *The Lundin Group*. https://www.thelundingroup.com/lundin-group-of-companies/reports-from-the-field/what-is-the-difference-between-2d-and-3d-seismic/ (March 18, 2020).
- Macaron, Joe. 2018. "Montée des tensions autour du gaz en Méditerranée." *Orient XXI*. https://orientxxi.info/magazine/montee-des-tensions-autour-du-gaz-en-mediterranee,2303 (April 4, 2020).

—. 2019. "The Eastern Mediterranean Gas Forum Reinforces Current Regional Dynamics." *Arab Center Washington DC*. http://arabcenterdc.org/policy\_analyses/the-eastern-mediterraneangas-forum-reinforces-current-regional-dynamics/ (May 19, 2020).

- Marcel, Valérie, and Jessica Obeid. 2018. "Is Lebanon Set for an Oil Bonanza?" *Chatham House*. https://www.chathamhouse.org/expert/comment/lebanon-set-oil-bonanza (March 23, 2020).
- Mardasov, Anton. 2019. "Russia Offers to Mediate in Syria-Lebanon Maritime Border Dispute." Al-Monitor. https://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2019/06/russia-lebanon-syria-maritimedispute.html (May 18, 2020).
- Mechademy. 2019. "Damietta LNG (SEGAS LNG)." *Mechademy*. https://www.mechademy.com/lng\_plant/damietta-lng-segas-lng/ (April 27, 2020).
- MEES. 2012. "Cyprus-Lebanon, Cyprus-Israel Offshore Delimitation." MEES. https://www.mees.com/2012/9/28/op-ed-documents/cyprus-lebanon-cyprus-israel-offshoredelimitation/f994d750-6d1a-11e7-9675-d5a0b0510107 (May 17, 2020).
- Mostafa, Basma. 2016. "Maritime Borders in the Eastern Mediterranean." *Egypt Oil and Gas*. https://egyptoil-gas.com/features/maritime-borders-in-the-eastern-mediterranean/ (July 24, 2020).
- Muraselon. 2019. "بسوريا توقع ثلاثة عقود تنقيب عن النفط و الغاز مع روسيا". Muraselon. 2019. https://muraselon.com/post/86548 سوريا-هع-روسيا/May 13, 2020).
- Musmar, Frank. 2020. "Israel Could Be Key to 2020 Middle East Geopolitics." *Begin-Sadat Center for Strategic Studies*. https://besacenter.org/perspectives-papers/israel-2020-geopolitics/ (July 28, 2020).
- Nakhle, Carole. 2020. "The Resource Curse Hits Lebanon Without the Resource." *The Lebanese Center for Policy Studies*. http://lcps-lebanon.org/featuredArticle.php?id=268 (March 23, 2020).

- Nash, Matt, and Jeremy Arbid. 2014. "Lebanon's Murky Petroleum Business." *Executive*. https://www.executive-magazine.com/business-finance/business/lebanons-murky-petroleumbusiness (March 23, 2020).
- Nour, Ali. 2019. "ينفط وغاز : خلاف حدودي مع سوريا يلوح في الأفق" *Al Modon.* https://www.almodon.com/economy/2019/5/16/نفط-وغاز -خلاف-حدودي-مع-سوريا-يلوح-في-الأفق 13, 2020).
- Offshore Energy. 2019a. "Egypt Ramps up Idku Terminal LNG Exports to 1 Bcf per Day." *Offshore Energy*. https://www.offshore-energy.biz/egypt-ramps-up-idku-terminal-lng-exports-to-1-bcf-per-day/ (April 27, 2020).
  - ——. 2019b. "Exxon Makes Gas Discovery at Glaucus-1 Well, Offshore Cyprus." *Offshore Energy*. https://www.offshore-energy.biz/exxon-makes-gas-discovery-at-glaucus-1-well-offshore-cyprus/ (April 12, 2020).
- . 2019c. "Noble Energy Starts Production from Leviathan Field." Offshore Energy. https://www.offshore-energy.biz/noble-energy-starts-production-from-leviathan-field/ (April 11, 2020).
- Offshore Technology. 2020. "Aphrodite Gas Field." *Offshore Technology* | *Oil and Gas News and Market Analysis*. https://www.offshore-technology.com/projects/aphrodite-gas-field/ (April 13, 2020).
- Pinko, Eyal. 2020. "Turkey's Maritime Strategy Ambitions: The Blue Homeland Doctrine (Mavi Vatan)." International Institute for Migration and Security Research. https://iimsr.eu/2020/03/31/turkeys-maritime-strategy-ambitions-the-blue-homeland-doctrinemavi-vatan/ (July 29, 2020).
- Qantara. 2020. "'I'm Never Coming Back': Lebanon Crisis Fuels Brain Drain." *Qantara.de Dialogue with the Islamic World*. https://en.qantara.de/content/im-never-coming-back-lebanon-crisis-fuels-brain-drain (July 15, 2020).
- Rizk, Sibylle. 2011. "Les dessous du nouveau litige frontalier entre le Liban et Israël." *Commerce du Levant*. https://www.lecommercedulevant.com/article/19336-les-dessous-du-nouveau-litige-frontalier-entre-le-liban-et-isral (April 6, 2020).
- Sadek, George. 2019a. "Lebanon: Government Undertakes National Anticorruption Campaign." US Library of Congress. //www.loc.gov/law/foreign-news/article/lebanon-government-undertakesnational-anticorruption-campaign/ (March 30, 2020).

—. 2019b. "Lebanon: Government Undertakes National Anticorruption Campaign." //www.loc.gov/law/foreign-news/article/lebanon-government-undertakes-nationalanticorruption-campaign/ (July 1, 2020).

Salti, Nisreen. 2019. "No Country for Poor Men: How Lebanon's Debt Has Exacerbated Inequality." *Carnegie Middle East Center*. https://carnegie-mec.org/2019/09/17/no-country-for-poor-menhow-lebanon-s-debt-has-exacerbated-inequality-pub-79852 (July 15, 2020).

- Selcuk, Aydin, and Ali Ihsan Kahraman. 2019. "Could China Re-Shape Politics in the Eastern Mediterranean?" *TRT World*. https://www.trtworld.com/opinion/could-china-re-shape-politics-in-the-eastern-mediterranean-24435 (July 30, 2020).
- Sherwood, Harriet. 2012. "Egypt Cancels Israeli Gas Contract." *the Guardian*. http://www.theguardian.com/world/2012/apr/23/egypt-cancels-israeli-gas-contract (May 16, 2020).
- Sia Partners. 2019. "Le Liban, Un Nouvel Eldorado Pour l'exploration Du Pétrole et Du Gaz." *Sia Partners*. https://energie.sia-partners.com/20190107/le-liban-un-nouvel-eldorado-pour-lexploration-du-petrole-et-du-gaz (March 3, 2020).
- S&P Global Platts. 2019. "Italy's Eni Starts Gas Output from Egypt's Offshore Baltim South West Field | S&P Global Platts." https://www.spglobal.com/platts/en/market-insights/latestnews/natural-gas/091719-italys-eni-starts-gas-output-from-egypts-offshore-baltim-south-westfield (April 30, 2020).
- ——. 2020. "Deal to Restart Egypt's Damietta LNG Plant Falls Through." *S&P Global Platts*. https://www.spglobal.com/platts/en/market-insights/latest-news/natural-gas/042420-deal-to-restart-egypts-damietta-lng-plant-falls-through (April 27, 2020).
- Stevenson, Peter. 2019. "East Med Gas Forum Launched." *MEES*. https://www.mees.com/2019/7/26/news-in-brief/east-med-gas-forum-launched/63d1c170-afa7-11e9-82fc-87de454dda2c (May 19, 2020).
- ———. 2020. "Egypt Halts LNG Exports As Eni & Shell Bear The Brunt Of Gas Surplus." *MEES*. https://www.mees.com/2020/4/10/oil-gas/egypt-halts-lng-exports-as-eni-shell-bear-the-brunt-of-gas-surplus/f1f6f100-7b33-11ea-98a1-d7a0ef9df7e1 (April 27, 2020).
- Suleymanova, Radmilla. 2020. "Israel Begins Exporting Natural Gas to Egypt." *Al Jazeera*. https://www.aljazeera.com/ajimpact/israel-begins-exporting-natural-gas-egypt-200115143113330.html (April 30, 2020).
- Sustainable Akkar. 2020. "Project Overview Sustainable Akkar." Sustainable Akkar. http://www.sustainableakkar.com/project-overview (August 11, 2020).
- Tasci, Ufuk Necat. 2019. "Ankara: Turkey-Libya Deal in 'Complete Accordance with International Law." *TRT World*. https://www.trtworld.com/turkey/ankara-turkey-libya-deal-in-complete-accordance-with-international-law-31910 (July 30, 2020).
- The Times of Israel. 2020. "Italy's Foreign Minister Expresses Doubts over Feasibility of EastMed Pipeline." *The Times of Israel*. https://www.timesofisrael.com/italys-foreign-minister-expresses-doubts-over-feasibility-of-eastmed-pipeline/ (August 21, 2020).
- Tidey, Alice. 2019. "EU Sanctions Turkey for Drilling off the Coast of Cyprus." *euronews*. https://www.euronews.com/2019/07/16/eu-sanctions-turkey-for-drilling-off-the-coast-of-cyprus (July 24, 2020).
- Tohme, Carole. 2019. "The implications of the mandatory declaration of companies' beneficial owners Carine Tohmé." *Commerce du Levant*.

https://www.lecommercedulevant.com/article/29388-the-implications-of-the-mandatory-declaration-of-companies-beneficial-owners (August 3, 2020).

- Toolan, John, John Bird, and Harry Hoshovsky. 2020. "China in the Eastern Mediterranean." *RealClear Defense*. https://www.realcleardefense.com/articles/2020/02/05/china\_in\_the\_levant\_115020.html (July 23, 2020).
- Transparency International. 2020. "Corruption Perceptions Index 2019." *Transparency International*. https://www.transparency.org/cpi2019 (March 28, 2020).
- United Nations Development Program. 2014. "Cedro Who We Are Projects." United Nations Development Program. http://www.cedro-undp.org/WhoWeAre/Projects (August 11, 2020).
- United States Department of State. 2017. "Syria Sanctions." United States Department of State. https://www.state.gov/syria-sanctions/ (May 13, 2020).
- Upstream Online. 2009. "Cairo Puts Damietta Train 2 on Ice." *Upstream Online*. https://www.upstreamonline.com/online/cairo-puts-damietta-train-2-on-ice/1-1-1093674 (April 27, 2020).
- U.S. Energy Information Administration. 2020. "Egypt." *EIA*. https://www.eia.gov/international/analysis/country/EGY (April 30, 2020).
- Wood, Josh. 2014. "Flush With Oil, the World's Most Inept Government Can't Keep the Lights On." *Next City*. https://nextcity.org/daily/entry/oil-oil-everywhere-but-will-it-help-beirut (March 24, 2020).
- World Bank. 2020. "Worldwide Governance Indicators." *World Bank*. https://databank.worldbank.org/source/worldwide-governance-indicators# (March 28, 2020).
- Wyland, Scott. 2018. "US Fleet Commanders Meet amid Russian Naval Buildup in Europe." *Stars and Stripes*. https://www.stripes.com/news/us-fleet-commanders-meet-amid-russian-naval-buildup-in-europe-1.545068 (July 29, 2020).
- Zahr. 2020. "Chevron Acquisition of Noble Energy and Its Implications on the East Med." *Lebanon Gas News*. http://lebanongasnews.com/wp/chevron-acquisition-of-noble-energy-and-its-implications-on-the-east-med/ (July 31, 2020).
- Zalzberg, Ofer. 2020. "The Regional Stakes of Soured Israeli-Jordanian Relations." *International Crisis Group*. https://www.crisisgroup.org/middle-east-north-africa/eastern-mediterranean/jordan/regional-stakes-soured-israeli-jordanian-relations (May 16, 2020).